

# LUND UNIVERSITY

#### Monocytes and Neutrophils in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis

Schmidt, Tobias

2023

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

#### Link to publication

*Citation for published version (APA):* Schmidt, T. (2023). *Monocytes and Neutrophils in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis*. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund]. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors:

#### General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

#### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

**PO Box 117** 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

# Monocytes and Neutrophils in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis

#### TOBIAS SCHMIDT

DEPARTMENT OF CLINICAL SCIENCES IN LUND | LUND UNIVERSITY

O



# Monocytes and Neutrophils in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis

**Tobias Schmidt** 



#### DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

Doctoral dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) at the Faculty of Medicine at Lund University, Department of Clinical Sciences in Lund.

To be publicly defended on October 6<sup>th</sup>, 2023, at 09.00 in Belfragesalen, Biomedical Centre (BMC) D15, Lund, Sweden.

Faculty opponent Professor Adam P. Croft, Institute of Inflammation and Ageing, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK. Organization: LUND UNIVERSITY. Faculty of Medicine. Department of Clinical Sciences in Lund

Document name: DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

Author(s): Tobias Schmidt

Date of issue: 2023-10-06

Sponsoring organization:

Title and subtitle: Monocytes and neutrophils in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis

#### Abstract:

Juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA) is a heterogenous inflammatory joint disease and the most common rheumatic disease in children. Oligoarticular JIA (oJIA) is the major subgroup, which mainly affects few and large joints, such as the knee. The immunological processes and key players driving inflammation within the affected joints are not well characterised. Research has primarily focused on adaptive immunity, and little is known of the contribution of the innate immune system. Neutrophils and monocytes are central members, with crucial roles as phagocytes, cytokine producers and regulators of inflammation. Given the limited knowledge of the role of innate immunity in oJIA, we aimed to characterize the phenotype and function of monocytes and neutrophils in the arthritic joint.

We found that synovial monocytes had both regulatory and pro-inflammatory features. For example, at the surface level, they expressed markers of clearance and antigen presentation. This was correspondingly reflected at the mRNA level. Functionally, the synovial monocytes showed resistance to cytokine production upon further activation and had an increased efferocytosis. Additionally, they also promoted activation of healthy T-cells. Interestingly, we found that healthy monocytes acquired the regulatory features of synovial monocytes (both phenotypical- and fucntional features) through exposure to patient synovial fluid. This was primarily through the IL-6/JAK/STAT pathway. Furthermore, we showed that the monocytes obtained the inflammatory features through cell-cell interactions, such as the ability to promote T-cell activation. Specifically, we found that synovial fibroblasts induced this activation in healthy monocytes in co-cultures in a contact-dependent manner, especially if the synovial fibroblasts were priorly exposed to synovial fluid. Indeed, this exposure to synovial fluid resulted in cytokine production and an enhanced ability to induce immune cell chemotaxis by the fibroblasts.

Furthermore, we found that synovial neutrophils displayed signs of activation at the surface level, and they had acquired a monocyte-like phenotype. This phenotype correlated with impaired effector functions, primarily decreased phagocytosis ability and reactive oxygen species production. Interestingly, their phenotype could not be induced by stimulation of healthy neutrophils with synovial fluid, nor in cocultures with synovial fibroblasts, suggesting that different mechanisms drive the neutrophil phenotype.

Taken together, the results of this thesis describe the phenotype and role of synovial monocytes and neutrophils in the pathogenesis of oJIA, and emphasize potential underlying mechanisms driving their phenotypes that could be utilized to develop therapies.

Key words: Monocytes, neutrophils, juvenile idiopathic arthritis, inflammation, rheumatology, immunology

Classification system and/or index terms (if any)

Language: English

#### Supplementary bibliographical information

#### ISSN and key title: 1652-8220

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2023:112

ISBN: 978-91-8021-453-7

**Recipient's notes:** 

Number of pages: 97

Price:

#### Security classification:

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the abovementioned dissertation.

Signature Jolues Schwalt

Date 2023-08-24

# Monocytes and Neutrophils in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis

**Tobias Schmidt** 



Supervisors:

Associate Professor Robin Kahn Department of Clinical Sciences in Lund, Division of Pediatrics Wallenberg Center for Molecular Medicine, Lund Lund University, Skåne University Hospital

Professor Anders Bengtsson Department of Clinical Sciences in Lund, Division of Rheumatology Lund University, Skåne University Hospital Coverphoto by Tobias Schmidt

Copyright pp 1-97 Tobias Schmidt

Paper 1 © The Authors (Open access under CC BY 4.0)

Paper 2 © The Authors (Open access under CC BY 4.0)

Paper 3 © The Authors (Open access under CC BY 4.0)

Paper 4 © The Authors (Manuscript unpublished)

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Clinical Sciences in Lund Division of Pediatrics

ISBN 978-91-8021-453-7 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2023



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se

MADE IN SWEDEN

*"Remember kids, the only difference between screwing around and science is writing it down."* 

Adam Savage

# Table of Contents

| Abbreviations  | 8  |
|--|----|
| Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning                     | 10 |
| Thesis at a glance                                     | 12 |
| List of publications and manuscripts                   | 16 |
| Introduction to the field                              | 18 |
| Overview of the immune system                          |    |
| Introduction   |    |
| The innate immune system                               | 20 |
| The monocyte   |    |
| The neutrophil   | 27 |
| The adaptive immune system                             | 31 |
| At the crossroads between innate and adaptive immunity | 33 |
| Autoimmunity   |    |
| Breach of tolerance                                    |    |
| Autoinflammation and autoimmunity                      |    |
| Rheumatic diseases with a focus on arthritides         |    |
| Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis (JIA)                    | 41 |
| Introduction to JIA                                    |    |
| The seven subgroups of JIA                             | 41 |
| Epidemiology   | 43 |
| Aetiology  |    |
| Treatment  |    |
| Pathogenesis   | 45 |
| Monocytes and Neutrophils in Arthritis & JIA           | 49 |
| Rationale  | 49 |
| Monocytes & Neutrophils in Arthritis                   | 50 |
| Monocytes in JIA                                       | 53 |
| Neutrophils in JIA                                     | 53 |
| General methodology                                    | 55 |
| Patient material                                       | 55 |
| Cell isolation   | 55 |

| Flow cytometry<br>Functional assays  |  |
|--|--|
| Other methods  | 61   |
| Ethical considerations   | 62   |
| The present investigation  | 63   |
| Paper I. Children with oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis have<br>skewed synovial monocyte polarization pattern with functional impairme<br>– a distinct inflammatory pattern for oligoarticular juvenile arthritis<br>Rationale<br>Method<br>Conclusion               | 64<br>64<br>64<br>65   |
| Paper II. Synovial monocytes contribute to chronic inflammation in childhood-onset arthritis via IL-6/STAT signaling and cell-cell interactio  |  |
| Detionale  |  |
| Rationale<br>Method  |  |
| Results  |  |
| Conclusion   | 67   |
|  |  |
| Paper III. Synovial fluid neutrophils in oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic  |  |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions  |  |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale   | 68   |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale<br>Method   | 68<br>68   |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale   | 68<br>68<br>69   |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale<br>Method<br>Results  | 68<br>68<br>69<br>69   |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale<br>Method<br>Results<br>Conclusion<br>Paper IV. Synovial fluid potentiates local fibroblasts to drive inflammato<br>monocytes in childhood-onset arthritis                                      | 68<br>69<br>69<br>ry<br>70   |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale<br>Method<br>Results<br>Conclusion<br>Paper IV. Synovial fluid potentiates local fibroblasts to drive inflammato<br>monocytes in childhood-onset arthritis<br>Rationale                         | 68<br>69<br>69<br>69<br>ry<br>70<br>70                                 |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale<br>Method<br>Results<br>Conclusion<br>Paper IV. Synovial fluid potentiates local fibroblasts to drive inflammato<br>monocytes in childhood-onset arthritis<br>Rationale<br>Method               | 68<br>69<br>69<br>70<br>70<br>70                                       |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale<br>Method<br>Conclusion<br>Paper IV. Synovial fluid potentiates local fibroblasts to drive inflammato<br>monocytes in childhood-onset arthritis<br>Rationale<br>Method<br>Results               | 68<br>69<br>69<br>70<br>70<br>70<br>71                                 |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale<br>Method<br>Conclusion<br>Paper IV. Synovial fluid potentiates local fibroblasts to drive inflammato<br>monocytes in childhood-onset arthritis<br>Rationale<br>Method<br>Results<br>Conclusion | 68<br>69<br>69<br>70<br>70<br>70<br>71<br>71                           |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale   | 68<br>69<br>69<br>70<br>70<br>70<br>71<br>71<br><b>72</b>              |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale   | 68<br>69<br>69<br>ry<br>70<br>70<br>70<br>71<br>71<br>71<br>80         |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale   | 68<br>69<br>69<br>70<br>70<br>71<br>71<br><b>72</b><br>80<br><b>81</b> |
| arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions<br>Rationale   | 68<br>69<br>69<br>70<br>70<br>71<br>71<br><b>72</b><br>80<br><b>81</b> |

### Abbreviations

- ANA Anti-nuclear antibodies
- APC Antigen presenting cell
- BCR B-cell receptor
- CCR Chemokine receptor
- CCL/CXCL Chemokine
- CD Cluster of differentiation
- CTV CellTrace Violet
- DAMP Damage associated molecular pattern
- DC Dendritic Cell
- DMARD Disease modifying anti-rheumatic drug
- ECM Extracellular matrix
- FLS Fibroblast-like synoviocytes
- HLA Human leukocyte antigen
- IC Immune complexes
- IFN Interferon
- IL--Interleukin-
- JAK Janus kinase
- JIA Juvenile idiopathic arthritis
- LC-MS Liquid chromatography mass spectrometry
- LPS lipopolysaccharide
- NADPH Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
- NETs Neutrophil extracellular traps
- NSAID Non-steroid anti-inflammatory drug
- MCP-1 Monocyte chemoattractant protein 1

- M-CSF Macrophage colony stimulating factor
- MHC Major histocompability complex
- mRNA messenger ribonucleic acid
- MPO Myeloperoxidase
- MØ Macrophage
- OA Osteoarthritis
- oJIA oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis
- PAMP Pathogen associated molecular pattern
- PBMC Peripheral blood mononuclear cells
- PMA Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate
- PMN Polymorphonuclear neutrophils
- PRR Pattern recognition receptor
- PsA Psoriatic Arthritis
- RA Rheumatoid arthritis
- RF Rheumatoid factor
- ROS Reactive oxygen species
- $\operatorname{Ser}-\operatorname{Serum}$
- SF Synovial fluid
- S-Fib Synovial fibroblasts
- sJIA systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis
- SNP Single nucleotide polymorphism
- SpA Spondylarthritis
- STAT Signal transducer and activator of transcription
- TCR T-cell receptor
- $TGF-\beta Transforming growth factor-\beta$
- Th Helper T cell
- TLR Toll like receptor
- TNF Tumor necrosis factor alpha
- Treg Regulatory T cell

# Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Det är väl bara gamla människor som får problem med lederna, inte barn?

Kanske något överraskande så är inflammation i lederna den vanligaste reumatiska sjukdomen som drabbar barn. Ungefär 200–250 barn drabbas varje år i Sverige. Denna sjukdom kallas för juvenil idiopatisk artrit (JIA). Juvenil står för att den drabbar barn, idiopatisk för att orsaken till sjukdomen inte är klarlagd, och artrit för ledinflammation. Inflammation är kroppens reaktion på en skada eller infektion, och kan beskrivas som slaget där kampen mellan kroppen och skadan utkämpar sig. JIA tros uppstå på grund av att de så kallade vita blodkropparna, som ingår i vårt försvarssystem, misstar kroppens egna celler för att vara en inkräktare och påbörjar en attack. Detta leder till något som kallas för en autoimmun sjukdom, där kroppen helt enkelt försöker bryta ner och oskadliggöra kroppens egen vävnad. Eftersom "inkräktaren" inte går att göra sig av med så tar inte inflammationen slut, utan i stället uppstår kronisk inflammation. I JIA så angrips lederna – vilket leder till smärta, ömhet och rörlighetssvårigheter. Tack vare modern behandling, som syftar till att bromsa immunförsvaret, så ser förutsättningarna för patienterna ljusare ut. Men trots att sjukdomen är så pass "vanlig" så vet vi väldigt lite om hur den uppstår, och om vi kan återställa immunförsvaret. Historiskt har JIA ansetts vara en barnvariant av ledsjukdom hos vuxna (t.ex. reumatoid artrit), vilket forskning dock har visat inte är helt sant. Därför vet vi i dagsläget väldigt lite om varför ledinflammation uppstår hos just barn. Vilka delar av immunförsvaret är involverade? Hur orsakar de sjukdom? Kan vi bromsa - eller stänga av - den onödiga autoimmuna attacken?

I den här avhandlingen djupdyker vi i just dessa frågor, och söker reder ut vilka – och hur – immunförsvarets celler bidrar till JIA. Vi fokuserar framför allt på två av immunförsvarets mest förekommande celler: neutrofiler och monocyter. Neutrofiler är våra vanligaste immunceller som utgör upp till 70% av de vita blodkroppar i blodet. De är vanligtvis först på plats vid en infektion eller skada, och är väldigt bra på att oskadliggöra inkräktare och driva på inflammationen. Monocyterna har många olika funktioner, men framför allt är de väldigt bra på att styra och aktivera andra delar av immunförsvaret. De producerar olika signalmolekyler som kallar på andra delar av immunförsvaret och aktiverar dessa. Båda celltyperna kan också hjälpa till att bromsa och stänga av inflammation (de har så kallade regulatoriska egenskaper). Detta är minst lika viktigt, då en obalans mellan inflammation och reglering av denna leder till kronisk inflammation, till exempel vid JIA. När

avhandlingen påbörjades visste man väldigt lite om dessa cellers roll i JIA. Syftet var således att undersöka hur monocyter och neutrofiler är aktiverade, vad deras funktion är och hur de kan bidra till sjukdom i den inflammerade leden.

I det första och andra arbetet så beskriver vi monocyternas roll i leden. Vi jämförde monocyterna i blodet med monocyterna i patientens led, och undersökte hur de skiljde sig åt. Bland annat så kom vi fram till att monocyterna har genomgått aktivering och är funktionellt påverkade på ett sätt som gynnar kronisk inflammation i leden. Till exempel så fann vi att de driver aktivering av andra immunceller. Slutligen så identifierade vi hur monocyterna blev aktiverade, vilket visade sig vara delvis av den inflammerade ledvätskan, men också via interaktioner med andra lokala celler. I det tredje arbetet undersöker vi på ett liknande sätt neutrofilerna. Precis som monocyterna så visade neutrofilerna i leden tecken på aktivering. Bland annat var neutrofilerna sämre på att städa upp, vilket tros leda till en förmånlig miljö för fortsatt inflammation. I det fjärde och sista arbetet så studerar vi hur de lokala ledcellerna från patienterna (så kallade fibroblaster) driver aktivering av monocyter, men inte av neutrofiler. Detta var särskilt tydligt när fibroblasterna tidigare har utsatts för inflammerad ledvätska.

Sammanfattningsvis så har vi i de fyra olika arbetena identifierat aktiveringsmönster och funktionella förändringar hos monocyter och neutrofiler i den inflammerade leden hos patienter med JIA. Arbetena stärker tesen om en obalans i den immunologiska miljön, och ger oss delvis mer kunskap om sjukdomsförloppet, och delvis möjliga mekanismer som kan utnyttjas för utveckling av nya läkemedel.



Bilden visar en kort sammanfattning av huvudfynden i avhandlingen. Vi visar att monocyter och neutrofiler infiltrerar leden och genomgår aktivering, t.ex. via interaktioner med de lokala cellerna eller via den inflammatoriska miljön. Detta innebär att monocyternas och neutrofilernas funktionella egenskaper förändras, vilket i sin tur resulterar i ökat bidrag till inflammation. Slutligen så interagerar de aktiverade monocyterna och neutrofilerna med andra celler i leden, vilket leder till ytterliggare aktivering av andra delar av immunförsvaret och således en loop av kronisk inflammation.

### Thesis at a glance



**Paper I.** *Aim:* To map the polarization pattern of synovial monocytes from patients with oligoarticular JIA (oJIA).

*Key findings:* Synovial monocytes, compared to circulating monocytes, displayed a state of mixed polarization, with both pro-inflammatory (M1) and regulatory (M2) features at the surface and mRNA level. *In vitro*, synovial fluid induced the expression of M2 markers in healthy monocytes, but not M1 markers. The synovial monocytes were also functionally affected, as they had reduced phagocytosis and reactive oxygen species (ROS) production.

*Conclusion:* Synovial monocytes are activated and functionally impaired, which highlight their potential role in the pathogenesis of oJIA.



**Paper II.** *Aim:* To characterize the function of synovial monocytes and unravel the mechanisms behind how they obtain their phenotype in oJIA.

*Key findings:* Monocytes from joints of patients with oJIA had both proinflammatory and regulatory functions, displaying increased efferocytosis, resistance to cytokine production following activation and an increased ability to induce T cell activation. Synovial fluid induced the regulatory features in healthy monocytes, driven by IL-6/STAT signaling. The magnitude of IL-6/STAT activation in monocytes was reflected in circulating cytokine levels. On the other hand, the pro-inflammatory aspects required cell-cell contact and could be induced in co-cultures with fibroblast-like synoviocytes.

*Conclusion:* Synovial monocytes have a dual role in the pathogenesis of oJIA and obtain their features through the inflammatory environment and cell-cell interactions.



**Paper III.** *Aim:* To describe the phenotype and function of neutrophils in the synovium of patients with oJIA.

*Key findings:* Compared to circulating neutrophils, synovial neutrophils displayed an activated phenotype. Furthermore, they also expressed "atypical" markers that are not usually found on neutrophils, such as CD206. This atypical phenotype correlated with impaired effector functions, specifically phagocytosis and ROS production. Finally, the neutrophil phenotype could not be replicated *in vitro* using healthy neutrophils and inflamed synovial fluid, nor was it a result of transmigration alone.

*Conclusion:* Synovial neutrophils are phenotypically and functionally different compared to circulating neutrophils.



**Paper IV.** *Aim:* To investigate the influence of synovial fluid on synovial fibroblasts (S-Fib) from oJIA patients, and their ability to induce activation in healthy monocytes and neutrophils.

*Key findings:* Stimulation of S-Fib with inflammatory synovial fluid induced cytokine production and enrichment of metabolic- and inflammatory processes. Coculture between S-Fib and healthy monocytes induced pro-inflammatory changes, such as increased cytokine production and ability to induce T-cell activation, which was further pronounced if the S-Fib were activated with synovial fluid prior to coculture. Effects on the neutrophil phenotype and function were minor, but co-culture with primed S-Fib prolonged their survival.

*Conclusion:* S-Fib contribute to synovial inflammation by inducing inflammatory monocytes and prolonging neutrophil survival, processes amplified by prior activation of the S-Fib with inflammatory synovial fluid.

## List of publications and manuscripts

I. Schmidt, T., Berthold, E., Arve-Butler, S., Gullstrand, B., Mossberg, A., Kahn, F., Bengtsson, A. A., Månsson, B., & Kahn, R. (2020).

> Children with oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis have skewed synovial monocyte polarization pattern with functional impairment- a distinct inflammatory pattern for oligoarticular juvenile arthritis. *Arthritis research & therapy*, 22(1), 186.

II. Schmidt, T., Dahlberg, A., Berthold, E., Król, P., Arve-Butler, S., Rydén, E., Najibi, S. M., Mossberg, A., Bengtsson, A. A., Kahn, F., Månsson, B., & Kahn, R. (2023).

Synovial monocytes contribute to chronic inflammation in childhood-onset arthritis via IL-6/STAT signalling and cell-cell interactions. *Frontiers in immunology*, *14*, 1190018.

- III. Arve-Butler, S., Schmidt, T., Mossberg, A., Berthold, E., Gullstrand, B., Bengtsson, A. A., Kahn, F., & Kahn, R. (2021).
  Synovial fluid neutrophils in oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions. *Arthritis research & therapy*, 23(1), 109.
- IV. Schmidt, T., Mossberg, A., Berthold, E., Król, P., Bengtsson, A. A., Kahn, F., Månsson, B., & Kahn, R. (2023).

Synovial fluid potentiates local fibroblasts to drive inflammatory monocytes in childhood-onset arthritis. *Manuscript*.

# Publications, published during doctoral studies, not included in this thesis

- Kahn, R., **Schmidt, T.**, Golestani, K., Mossberg, A., Gullstrand, B., Bengtsson, AA., Kahn, F. (2021) Mismatch between circulating cytokines and spontaneous cytokine production by leukocytes in hyperinflammatory COVID-19. *J Leukoc Biol.* Jan;109(1):115-120.
- Arve-Butler, S., Mossberg, A., **Schmidt, T.**, Welinder, C., Yan, H., Berthold, E., Król, P., Kahn, R. (2022) Neutrophils Lose the Capacity to Suppress T Cell Proliferation Upon Migration Towards Inflamed Joints in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. *Front Immunol.* Jan 13;12:795260.
- Schmidt, T., Kahn, R., Kahn, F. (2022) Ascorbic acid attenuates activation and cytokine production in sepsis-like monocytes. *J Leukoc Biol.* 2022; 1–8.
- Izadi, A., Hailu, A., Godzwon, M., Wrighton, S., Olofsson, B., Schmidt, T., Söderlund-Strand, A., Elder, E., Appelberg, S., Valsjö, M., Larsson, O., Wendel-Hansen, V., Ohlin, M., Bahnan, W., Nordenfelt, P. (2023) Subclass-switched anti-spike IgG3 oligoclonal cocktails strongly enhance Fc-mediated opsonization. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* Apr 11;120(15):e2217590120.
- Schmidt, T., Neumann, A. (2023). Analysis of Neutrophil and Monocyte Inflammation Markers in Response to Gram-Positive Anaerobic Cocci. In: Nordenfelt, P., Collin, M. (eds) Bacterial Pathogenesis. Methods in Molecular Biology, vol 2674. Humana, New York, NY. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-0716-3243-7\_14.

## Introduction to the field

#### Overview of the immune system

#### Introduction

The word *immune* originates from the Latin word *immunis*, meaning "exempt from public service", which was adopted in medicine to signify one being "exempt from disease". Accordingly, the role of our immune system is exactly that, to protect us from disease. The immune system functions as our bodies' sophisticated defence system, designed to quickly eradicate any potential threat to our health and subsequently restore homeostasis. Therefore, it is evident that without this system, we would not be alive. Additionally, it is important to note that the immune system serves to protect us not only from intruders (e.g., bacteria, viruses) but also from other breaches of our body, such as injuries and cancer. The immune system consists of several components, such as cells (white blood cells), proteins (e.g., complement and antibodies), mucosa and organ systems (e.g., the lymphatic system). When members of the immune system sense an intruder or an injury, one of their primary roles is to initiate *inflammation*.

#### Inflammation

Inflammation can be described as the immune system's response to various stimuli, such as pathogens, damaged cells/tissues, or toxic composites. Inflammation is initiated to combat the threat and can be identified based on five pillars: *redness, swelling, heat, pain, and loss of function.* 

The initial phase of inflammation is referred to as *acute inflammation*. Here, localand recruited immune cells initiate various processes focused on: limiting damage, protecting tissues, clearing debris, and/or eliminating pathogens. Acute inflammation lasts for only a couple of days and is then followed by a second phase, commonly referred to as the *proliferation phase*. In this phase, tissues are rebuilt through the processes of cell migration, proliferation, and collagen formation. As such, the focus of the immune system at this phase shifts from controlling damage to reversing it and lasts for approximately 1-3 weeks. Finally, the last phase, termed the *remodelling phase*, is activated. Here, the repaired tissue is adapting – scars are being established, collagen crosslinking is forming, and blood vessels become organized.

So how does the immune system know where the damage is? In an endogenous setting, such as an injury, damaged and destroyed cells release molecules called damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs). These are common molecules of intracellular origin that should not be found outside of the cell, which include molecules such as histones, heat-shock proteins, or DNA. Similarly, during an infection, the immune system instead encounters molecules called pathogenassociated molecular patterns (PAMPs). These PAMPs are of foreign origin, such as the bacterial components lipopolysaccharide (LPS) or lipoteichoic acid. Both DAMPs and PAMPs can interact with surface receptors on immune cells, called pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) (Figure 1). PRRs are comprised of several families, such as the toll-like receptors (TLRs) or Nod-like receptors (NLRs). Regardless of the source, both DAMPs and PAMPs quickly encounter cells of the immune system, such as macrophages (MØs), which are scattered throughout the tissues. Upon interaction of PRRs with DAMPs or PAMPs, these cells become activated and start to produce signalling molecules of their own, termed cytokines and chemokines, which attract more immune cells from the circulation.



**Figure 1. Identification of danger.** When the body is threatened, such as during an infection or following an injury, PAMPs or DAMPs, respectively, are released and interact with PRRs on immune cells. Subsequently, the immune cells become activated, start to recruit more immune cells and initiate inflammation. *PAMP – Pathogen associated molecular pattern, DAMP – Damage associated molecular pattern, PRR – Pattern recognition receptor.* 

#### The two main branches of the immune system

The immune system is commonly separated into the innate- and adaptive immune system (**Figure 2**). The *innate immune system* represents the first line of defence, whose purpose is to engulf and eliminate pathogens and damaged cells. This system exists in most multicellular organisms and reacts to an extremely broad range of pathogens.

However, jawed vertebrates have developed an additional immune response – the *adaptive immune system*. This part of the defence system is often referred to as being slow but having a specific memory with extremely precise weapons – antibodies.

Importantly, these two systems are highly integrated as, for example, cells of the innate immune system may activate members of the adaptive immune system, thus mounting the next level of the defence. Together, they form our protection system.



The innate immune system

Figure 2. The immune system. Overview of the cellular members of the immune system.

#### The innate immune system

The innate immune system consists of an arsenal of cells, proteins, barriers, and surfaces that protects us from pathogens entering the body. The innate (and adaptive) immune system has two main parts: the *humoral immunity* and *cell-mediated immunity*. The humoral part is involved in signalling processes and the labelling of pathogens for elimination, whilst the cellular part is involved in direct elimination of the intruders. Since monocytes and neutrophils are the focus of this thesis, they are discussed more in detail below.

#### Humoral immunity

The most integral component of the innate humoral system is that of the complement system. The complement system is a protein network that was discovered nearly 100 years ago, that "complements" the cellular immunity. It is mainly present in the circulation and can be activated in several ways, such as through the binding of microbes. The complement system is involved in a multitude of processes, including opsonization (the process in which peptides and proteins bind pathogens, marking them for phagocytosis), chemotaxis (attracting cells), lysis and signalling. Hence, it is important for the clearance of pathogens and cells, in addition to cell communication. It can also act as a bridge between the innate and the adaptive immune system. However, as complement is not the focus of this thesis, it will not be discussed further in detail. Other members of the innate humoral immunity include signalling molecules, such as pentraxins and cytokines, which are created

during inflammation and interact with multiple parts of the immune system and resident cells to prolong or inhibit inflammation.

#### Cell-mediated immunity

Most cells of the innate immune system originate from the same precursor cells located within the bone marrow, termed common myeloid progenitor cells. These cells continuously proceed to differentiate and specialize, resulting in the different aforementioned members of the innate immune system. These newly differentiated cells are then released into the circulation, where they mainly reside until an injury or infection occurs. Innate immune cells have developed a wide range of functions to both maintain homeostasis, eliminate potential threats, and heal any affected areas. For example, the process of *phagocytosis* is considered to be one of the most prominent of these functions, whereby immune cells termed *phagocytes* devour and digest any invading bacteria and dead cells.

#### Mononuclear phagocytes

Mononuclear phagocytes include monocytes, dendritic cells (DCs), and MØs. DCs, and to a lesser extent MØs, are also classically termed professional APCs (antigen presenting cells). Monocytes can be found in the circulation, whilst MØs and DCs mainly reside within different tissues. Monocytes are the precursor to most DCs and MØs, which they can differentiate into either of these two cell types. Furthermore, it is common for monocytes and their derivatives to be specialized in phagocytosis, production of signalling molecules (such as cytokines) and antigen presentation. Upon digestion of pathogens, debris and other material, mononuclear phagocytes present small peptides from their digested targets, called antigens (hence the name APC), on receptors termed the major histocompatibility complex II (MHC II). Using this complex, they can subsequently activate members of the adaptive immune system. This process will be discussed more in detail further on.

#### Granulocytes

Granulocytes are a subtype of phagocytes that contain granules, which are small vesicles/particles within the cytoplasm of the cell. These granules contain a multitude of enzymes and peptides that are designed to eliminate or opsonize pathogens. The most abundant granulocyte is the neutrophil (which will be discussed in detail below), followed by mast cells, eosinophils, and basophils. Granule content varies between the different cells, highlighting the specialized nature of each cell type to respond to diverse types of danger.

#### Memory

Memory is referred to as the ability of immune cells to recognize a pathogen which has previously infected the body, thus responding substantially quicker upon reinfection than if it was a newly recognised pathogen. The innate immune system is historically considered as being devoid from a long-term memory to previous pathogens. This is due to 1) the short lifetime of most innate immune cells (in contrast, the adaptive immune system contains cells that can live for many years), and 2) the broad immunological response to DAMPs and PAMPs. However, it is becoming increasingly clear that innate immune cells form their own versions of a trained response, reminiscent of a memory (1, 2). This means that innate immune cells display a greater response upon encountering the same pathogen. This theory is supported by epigenetic- and metabolic alterations in these cells following activation (1, 2). Furthermore, MØs may reside within tissues for years. Indeed, some sub-populations of MØs are non-hematopoietic, and originates from various places, such as the yolk sac, highlighting the presence of long-lived and proliferating members of the innate immune system (3). Thus, innate immune cells are able to form some sort of memory or prepared response to re-infections, which has also been suggested as a possible mechanism contributing to autoimmune diseases (4).

#### The monocyte

Monocytes represent roughly 3-7% of the leukocytes (white blood cells) found in blood (5). They often display a round morphology, with an indented nucleus. In humans, at least three subtypes of monocytes are recognized based on expression of the two surface markers CD14 and CD16 (**Figure 3**) (6). The most prevalent subtype consists of '*classical*' monocytes, which constitutes 80-90% of all circulating monocytes (6). These are defined as CD14<sup>+</sup>CD16<sup>-</sup>. Next are the '*intermediate*' subtype representing 5-10% of monocytes and are defined as CD14<sup>+</sup>CD16<sup>+/-</sup>. Finally, the last subtype of '*alternative*' monocytes is defined as CD14<sup>-/+</sup>CD16<sup>+</sup> and represents 5-10% of monocytes.

Monocytes typically have a half-time of 1-3 days in the circulation (7). Classical monocytes are shorter lived, whilst intermediate and alternative monocytes may live up to a week (8). Some studies, including mathematical models, suggest that a proportion of classical monocytes undergo a subtype transition to replenish the intermediate- and alternative monocyte reserves over time (8, 9). During steady state (health), monocytes are either cleared from the circulation, or migrate into tissues to differentiate. Here, they participate in maintaining tissue integrity, such as clearance of dead cells. If circulating monocytes encounter DAMPs, PAMPs or signalling molecules as they patrol the vessels, they extravasate into the surrounding tissues to combat the source. Accordingly, monocytes have an arsenal of available tools and effector functions to aid against injury or infection.



Figure 3. Monocyte subtypes. An overview of the three different monocyte subtypes in humans, as visualized by CD14/CD16 expression using flow cytometry.

#### Effector functions

Monocytes have several crucial effector functions necessary to eliminate pathogens, clear debris, and initiate resolution. The main functions of monocytes are summarized in **Figure 4**. As monocytes are a phagocytosing cell, one of their main functions is the clearance of bacteria (through phagocytosis) or apoptotic cells (through a subtype of phagocytosis termed efferocytosis) (10). Apoptosis is the term for controlled cell death, describing the procedure of a cell killing itself due to a multitude of reasons. Monocytes initiate phagocytosis when they encounter an "eat me" signal, usually from opsonized pathogens or apoptotic cells presenting markers for efferocytosis. The cell membrane forms a vesicle by invagination (termed a phagosome) encapsulating the pathogen, which is then transported into the cell and combined with lysosomes, forming a phagolysosome (11). These acidic lysosomes contain specific enzymes designed to digest the engulfed material into small peptides to be recycled. The cells can then use these digested peptides, as previously mentioned, and present them as antigens to the adaptive immune system via MHC II.

In addition to phagocytosis, monocytes also produce reactive oxygen species (ROS). Used primarily during an oxidative burst following phagocytosis to eliminate pathogens, ROS can also act as a signalling substance (12). Furthermore, monocytes express high levels of MHC II, and co-stimulatory molecules, such as CD80 and CD86 (6, 13, 14). Thus, monocytes can activate antigen-specific T- and B-cells and mount an adaptive immune response. Finally, monocytes are master cytokine producers, of both pro- (TNF, IL-1ß, IL-6, IL-8 and IL-12) and anti-inflammatory cytokines (IL-10 and transforming growth factor (TGF-ß)) (6, 13, 14). These cytokines are essential for signalling to other immune cells, resulting in initiation, skewing, or resolution of inflammation.



**Figure 4. The role of monocytes.** An illustration of the most common monocyte functions during homeostasis, inflammation, and resolution. *ROS – Reactive oxygen species, infl – Inflammatory, TGF– Transforming growth factor, DC – Dendritic cell, MØ – Macrophage.* 

The extent of how much the monocyte subtypes (classical, intermediate, and alternative) differ from one another functionally is still under debate. Purification and isolation techniques are believed to influence subsequent analysis of the subsets, and current available data is conflicting (15-17). Yet, at the transcription level, they share a multitude of markers and expression patterns, but some differences still exist.

Firstly, classical monocytes seem to express a higher degree of chemokine receptors (CCRs) and produce more cytokines such as IL-1ß, IL-6 and TNF (15, 18, 19). Furthermore, gene expression analysis supports a heightened inflammatory nature of this subtype (20). On the other hand, intermediate monocytes display higher expression of MHC II as well as a gene expression profile related to antigen processing (17, 18). Additionally, there is some evidence suggesting pro-angiogenetic properties of this subtype (21). Lastly, alternative monocytes seem to have an increased cytoskeletal rearrangement (18). Indeed, CD16<sup>+</sup> monocytes appear to be more mobile than their CD16<sup>-</sup> counterparts and may thus have a patrolling behaviour on endothelium (22).

Furthermore, there is evidence that the different monocyte subtypes are related to different diseases (15, 23). For example, circulating alternative monocytes are

enriched and functionally influenced in both sepsis and autoimmune diseases (24). In rheumatoid arthritis (RA), circulating classical monocytes are believed to differentiate into intermediate and alternative monocytes (24, 25). Still, mainly classical monocytes seem to enter the joint, acquiring an activated phenotype, including CD16 expression (26). Nevertheless, as with the function of the different subtypes, there are contradicting data on the presence, role, and phenotype of the monocyte subtypes in disease (25, 26).

In conclusion, despite the existence of multiple monocyte subtypes, the functional properties between them are largely similar. Nonetheless, differences between the subtypes do exist but should be interpreted carefully due to dissimilarities in isolation protocols and methods. Further research is needed to clarify the functional roles.

#### Differentiation

Monocytes are the precursors to MØs and DCs. As aforementioned, most MØs and DCs reside within different tissues, in contrast to monocytes who mainly circulate in the bloodstream. These cells survey tissues for pathogens and are potent initiators of inflammation. They additionally have the potential to perform anti-inflammatory functions, such as the initiation of wound healing (27).

MØs are very diverse. Indeed, MØs may not only originate from monocytes, but as mentioned previously, some are also believed to originate from different stem cell populations, ranging back the fetal state (28, 29). For example, MØs of the liver are called Kupffer cells, and are believed to originate from the yolk sac, with one of their main roles being to clear the circulation from debris through phagocytosis (29). In short, MØs may be both monocyte-derived and not, with specialized roles depending on their residing tissue.

DCs are considered specialized and efficient antigen presenters. As with MØs, there are several DC subtypes scattered among the tissues, with a significant proportion located in the lymphatic system. Some DCs originate from monocytes, others from bone marrow progenitors. The most common subtypes are that of plasmacytoid DCs, conventional DCs and monocyte derived DCs (30, 31). The plasmacytoid DCs mainly circulate but can also be present in lymphoid organs, and are primarily involved in viral defense as a major producer of type 1 interferons (IFNs) (32). Conventional DCs reside within the tissues and are specialized in antigen presentation (33). Upon antigen encounter, they will migrate to the lymph nodes to initiate an adaptive response, which will be discussed later.

So, is it the monocytes' sole role to differentiate? Not necessarily. Differentiation to DCs and MØs do represent a major part of the purpose of monocytes. Yet, some studies suggest that certain monocytes may migrate into tissues, with no differentiation occurring or even emigrate back out of tissues into the circulation (34-36). For example, a tissue reservoir of monocytes exists in the splenic red pulp,

which can be released upon distant injury to populate those tissues (37). Additionally, monocytes are capable of executing similar effector functions to DCs and MØs, albeit less effectively. This is especially true during inflammation, as monocytes constantly enter the affected tissues and replenish diminished populations, were monocytes also, for example, serve as a key source of cytokines.

#### Polarization

During infection, inflammation or resolution, monocytes and MØs come across signaling molecules that alter their phenotype that leads to activation, a process called *polarization*. Historically, the monocytes are classified into pro-inflammatory (M1) or anti-inflammatory (M2) phenotypes (**Figure 5**) (38). Pro-inflammatory phenotypes drive inflammation, whilst anti-inflammatory alterations try to slow down or inhibit inflammation. *In vitro*, cytokines can be used to induce clearly defined phenotypes. However, the literature surrounding this field remains confusing as a wide range of concentrations and combinations have been tested. Generally, there are three phenotypes that are frequently encountered (39-41). An M1 phenotype, induced by IFN $\gamma$  and/or LPS (termed M1(IFN $\gamma$ ) or just M1); an M2 phenotype, induced by IL-4 and/or IL-13 (termed M2(IL-4) or M2a); and an M2 phenotype, induced by IL-10 and/or glucocorticoids (termed M2(IL-10) or M2c).



Figure 5. Polarization. An overview of the two endpoints, M1 and M2, representing the continuum of monocyte/macrophage polarization.

These phenotypes are then characterized mainly by the expression of surface markers, but also through their function. Accordingly, this is why polarization has emerged as a major field in monocyte/MØ biology, as it highly influences the function of these cells.

M1 cells express markers related to antigen presentation, such as CD40, and produce pro-inflammatory cytokines (TNF, IL-6, IL-8 and so on). They are often coupled with Th1 T-cells and an increased microbicidal activity (39, 42). On the other hand,

M2 cells express markers of clearance, such as CD163 and MerTK, and produce anti-inflammatory cytokines (such as IL-10 and TGF-ß). These cells are thus involved in phagocytosis, wound healing, and extracellular matrix (ECM) production (39, 42). In a classic infection, timing is a crucial factor, as early monocytes seem to acquire an M1 phenotype, and monocytes entering at the later stages of inflammation acquire an M2 phenotype (43, 44). This is most likely reflecting a shift in the presence of M1 driving cytokines to M2 ones, resulting in the resolution of inflammation. Another contributing factor is likely that prolonged exposure to inflammatory stimuli exhaust the monocytes and drive them to an M2-like state.

Finally, it is important to know that monocytes and MØs in patients are influenced by a multitude of different stimuli, such as cytokines, cell-cell contact and time, rather than defined cytokines as in a laboratory setting. Thus, cells from patients rarely fall in the specific classification of M2a, M2c and so on. Indeed, there exist polarized subtypes expressing markers of both M1 and M2, or a mixed population of both subtypes, in disease settings (45, 46). For example, in sepsis, monocytes expressing the M2 marker CD163 are the main producers of pro-inflammatory cytokines (47). Thus, in reality, polarization is a continuum, and attempts to rigorously define a subtype and subsequently base the function of the cell on this classification, are irrelevant. Instead, the phenotype should be investigated in its specific environment and condition, especially in regard to disease, and should not be classified based on a clearly controlled *in vitro* setting.

In conclusion, polarization of monocytes is a complex process controlled by a multitude of factors which influence their function, and thus contribution to disease.

#### The neutrophil

Neutrophils represent the majority of white blood cells, roughly 60-70% of the immune cells in blood (5). The dogma is that they are circulating cells with a short lifespan of 6-12 hours. Yet, this lifespan can be extended upon activation, allowing neutrophils to further execute some of their effector functions (48, 49). In addition, some data suggest that that neutrophils can re-circulate, exemplified by their ability to enter, and exit lymph nodes (50). Additionally, some neutrophils are located in the tissues, and are extremely fast responders to danger signals (51).

Neutrophils, in contrast to monocytes, are terminally differentiated. The general role of neutrophils is to combat infections, and they have an arsenal of tools to do so (**Figure 6**). Neutrophils have a nucleus that is lobulated, and their cytoplasm contains granules, pre-loaded with multiple enzymes, anti-microbial peptides, and other substances to be released upon inflammation (52). Upon encounter with pathogens or damage, neutrophils quickly migrate from the blood stream to initiate inflammation.



**Figure 6. Neutrophil function in health.** An illustration of the most common neutrophil functions. *ROS – Reactive Oxygen Species, NET – Neutrophil extracellular trap.* 

#### Neutrophil recruitment

The recruitment of neutrophils to a site of injury or infection represents a crucial step in the initiation of inflammation. This process can be divided into the following five main parts: tethering, rolling, adhesion, crawling and transmigration through the endothelium (53, 54).

Upon an encounter with PAMPs or DAMPs, local cells begin producing cytokines and chemokines, that activate the endothelial cells (the cells lining blood vessels), to express selectins and chemokines themselves. Circulating neutrophils are attracted to the chemokines and the activated endothelial cells, resulting in binding of the neutrophils to the selectins expressed by the endothelial cells (termed tethering). This interaction then permits neutrophils to roll across the endothelial cells. As the neutrophils become more adherent, integrins expressed by the neutrophils get involved, finally resulting in firm adhesion. Subsequently, the crawling neutrophils follow the chemokine gradient through crawling until they reach a preferential site of transmigration. Transmigration occurs at cellular junctions, and in combination with integrins and enzymes, results in the movement of neutrophils to the site of injury, where they can perform their effector functions.

#### Effector functions

The most common effector functions of neutrophils include phagocytosis, degranulation, production of ROS and the release of neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs). Phagocytosis and ROS has been discussed above, but they will be briefly discussed below from a neutrophil perspective. There are several types of ROS that can be generated by neutrophils, and as with monocytes and MØ, one of the main functions of ROS is to kill pathogens. ROS is also important for NET formation, which will be discussed below, as well as in cell-cell communication (55). ROS is mainly generated from a class of enzymes called nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide

phosphate (NADPH) oxidases. These generate  $O_2^-$  from molecular oxygen ( $O_2$ ) by passing electrons through the enzyme complex in different steps.  $O_2^-$  can then be further used in several reactions, for example, to generate hydrogen peroxide by myeloperoxidase (MPO) (55). ROS can also be generated in the mitochondria. Additionally, some ROS-generating enzymes are inducible, such as inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) (56). Interestingly, phagocytosis in neutrophils is believed to differ from that in monocytes and MØ, as it occurs much faster (57). For example, granule delivery in neutrophils to the phagosome is believed to be an important difference, as is more powerful NADPH oxidase activation (57).

#### Degranulation

Neutrophils mainly contain four kinds of vesicles (see Figure 7A): primary (azurophilic)-, secondary (specific)-, tertiary (gelatinase)- and secretory granules (58-60). Their names originate from the order in which they are formed during neutrophil maturation (61). Azurophilic granules are one of the main storages of anti-microbial products and have an abundance of toxic mediators, including molecules such as MPO, proteases, and neutrophil elastase. The specific granules are also primarily anti-microbial in nature, containing cytotoxic enzymes and peptides such as lysozyme, lactoferrin and LL-37 (62). Additionally, they also contain ECM degrading products, such as collagenase. Next, we have the gelatinase granules, which also contain enzymes designed to degrade the ECM, such as matrix metallopeptidases (MMPs) and collagenases (62). Despite specific- and gelatinase vesicles sharing common proteins and functions, granule type separation can be performed through density gradients (61). Finally, the secretory granules contain mainly plasma proteins and membrane receptors, which can be rapidly delivered to the plasma membrane and is thus important in migration and phagocytosis. Notably, during degranulation, granules are released in reversed order from which they are created, thus starting with the secretory vesicles (61). Finally, neutrophil granules also contain an array of cytokines (63).

#### NETosis

NETosis is the process in which neutrophils sacrifices themselves to release their cellular content, forming DNA and chromatin spiderweb-like structures termed NETs (64). NETs are also scattered with anti-microbial enzymes and peptides from the granules. The resulting structure creates a trap to capture and eliminate pathogens (64). Thus, it is a specific and controlled mechanism of cell death, different from necrosis and apoptosis (65). The steps of NETosis are as follows: 1) the nuclear membrane is dissolved, 2) the content is combined with the cytoplasmic granules, 3) membrane integrity is lost and 4) the NET product is released (see **Figure 7B**). There are several pathways that can induce NETosis, which can primarily be separated into ROS dependent or independent pathways (64). The main pathway involves the activation of NADPH oxidase (E.g., through protein kinase C (PKC) signalling) and subsequent ROS generation. Classic activators of this

pathway involve phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA), N-Formylmethionylleucyl-phenylalanine (fMLP) and Ca<sup>2+</sup>. This ROS mediated process leads to chromatin de-condensation, nuclear envelope rupture and subsequent NET release (66, 67). Alternatively, mitochondrial ROS (mtROS) production represents a NADPH oxidase independent pathway to generate NETs (68). However, NETosis does not always result in immediate cell death, with other pathways observed resulting in NETosis without neutrophil death (often termed vital NETosis). In these poorly-described pathways, NETosis occurs much faster, and nuclear content is released through nuclear blebbing and vesicle release, leaving an intact plasma membrane, that still has some phagocytic capacity (69). Mechanistically, PAD4 (which is also involved in ROS dependent NETosis) has been suggested as an activator, as it can be triggered through ROS independent mechanisms, resulting in histone citrullination and chromatin de-condensation (70, 71) Finally, at the receptor level, signalling through TLRs (e.g. TLR4), is suggested to be a main inducer of vital NETosis (69). NETs have also been the focus for autoimmune diseases, as excess NETosis is believed to contribute to chronic inflammation (64).



**Figure 7. Simplified overview of the relationship between degranulation, ROS and NETosis in neutrophils.** (A) Shows the four main types of vesicles identified in neutrophils, their main components and their order of creation and release upon activation. (B) An illustration of the process of ROS production, as well as different mechanisms of NETosis. *MPO – Myeloperoxidase, MMPs – Matrix metalloproteinases, CRs – Complement receptors, NADPH – Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate, ROS – Reactive Oxygen Species, NET – Neutrophil extracellular trap, TLRs – Toll-like receptors, PMA – Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate, PKC – Protein kinase C, mtROS – mitochondrial ROS.* 

#### Regulatory role

Even though neutrophils are mainly known for their pro-inflammatory role in combating pathogens, they also have the capacity to regulate inflammation. Neutrophils have been described as both suppressors and activators of other branches of the immune system (72, 73). On one hand, neutrophils may crosstalk with T- and B-cells to present antigens and provide co-stimulatory signals to induce adaptive immunity, skew monocytes and MØs to M1 and influence DC responses

(72-74). On the other hand, neutrophils have the capacity to suppress T cells through production of extracellular ROS and secretion of arginase 1, to produce antiinflammatory cytokines and to induce M2 monocytes and MØs (72, 74-76).

As with monocytes, neutrophils are more complex than historically thought, and studies suggest that neutrophils also have several subtypes with specialized roles (52). For example, a proportion of neutrophils that reside within tissues will express different markers compared to circulating ones, with others appearing to be specialized in inducing angiogenesis or preferentially migrate to lymph nodes (72, 77, 78).

Finally, recent findings (mainly in cancer) suggest that neutrophils may also polarize to different subtypes (termed N1 and N2) that are preferentially pro- or antiinflammatory, similar to monocytes and MØs (79, 80). The N1 neutrophils are more prone to ROS and cytokine production/release (e.g., TNF) compared to N2 neutrophils, thus they are likely more inflammatory in nature (79). On the other hand, N2 neutrophils have pro-longed survival, promote angiogenesis and may be immunosuppressive (79, 80). These findings collectively highlight a long-overlooked plasticity of neutrophils and suggest that modulating neutrophil phenotype and function can be a potential way of controlling inflammation. In conclusion, neutrophils are specialized in combating pathogens, but they also have a regulatory role and may drive both pro- and anti-inflammatory processes.

#### The adaptive immune system

Each cell of the adaptive immune system is developed and selected to respond to a specific type of antigen, in addition to collectively responding to all antigens imaginable (excluding our own cells). The main cells of the adaptive immune system are lymphocytes, mainly consisting of T-cells and B-cells. Generally speaking, T-cells, which are developed in the thymus and represent 20-26% of the white blood cells, are responsible for the cellular response. B-cells on the other hand, which are developed in the bone marrow and represent 2.5-5% of all white blood cells, are responsible for the humoral response (5). As with other immune cells, lymphocytes patrol the circulation and the lymphatic system.

#### Members and function of the adaptive immune system

Beginning with T-cells, this lymphocyte subtype mainly consists of CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T-cells. CD4<sup>+</sup> T-cells are often termed T helper cells (or Th cells for short). Their role is to aid other branches of the immune system through cytokine production and receptor interactions (81). In the lymph node, these cells provide support for B-cell activation and maturation, in addition to migrating to inflammation sites to provide support for innate immune cells.

Interestingly, Th cells acquire different subtypes during the course of inflammation. Th1 cells drive cell-mediated responses, produce proinflammatory cytokines and in particular, drive the elimination of intracellular pathogens (81, 82). Contrastingly, Th2 cells drive humoral responses, and the elimination of extracellular pathogens, with a focus on parasites (81, 82). Th2 cells may also be anti-inflammatory in nature, counteracting Th1 responses. A third subtype termed Th17 cells produce IL-17, a cytokine that has been linked to autoimmunity. Finally, the fourth subtype termed Tregs are regulatory T-cells, whose purpose is to suppress immune responses. Tregs do this through production of anti-inflammatory cytokines and expression of inhibitory co-stimulatory receptors (81, 82). As such, these cells are crucial in preventing immune activation in response to self-antigens, which could cause autoimmunity, a condition which will be discussed below.

The main purpose of CD8<sup>+</sup> T-cells is to eliminate intracellular pathogens, which is supported by Th1 cells. *So how does it work?* 

As previously mentioned, APCs present antigens of engulfed pathogens on MHC II receptors to the adaptive immune system. However, nearly all cells in the body have a similar receptor called MHC I. On this receptor, all bodily cells present antigens from themselves. Normally, all antigens on MHC I are from the host. But if cells are infected with an intracellular pathogen, they will try to present antigens from this pathogen on MHC I instead. The purpose of CD8<sup>+</sup> T-cells therefore is to eliminate cells that present foreign antigens, as they have been trained to not recognize self-antigens (83). If it finds a foreign antigen, the T-cell induces cell death through several mechanisms (83). Thus, they are also known as cytotoxic T-cells.

Regarding the other lymphocyte subtype, B-cells have several functions, such as cytokine production and antigen presentation. As with T-cells, B-cells can also skew the immune response through the production of either pro- or anti-inflammatory cytokines. However, arguably the most classic function of B-cells is their differentiation into plasma cells, whose main function is to produce antibodies. Different subclasses of antibodies exist (termed immunoglobulins, such as IgG and IgA), with subclass production influenced by the surrounding environment. Antibodies are extremely specific and are primarily used to opsonize pathogens for phagocytosis, markedly increasing phagocytosis efficiency (84). Other functions including neutralization, whereby antibody binding inhibits the function of their target, in addition to aiding other parts of the immune system, such as the complement system (84). Thus, the adaptive immune system has an arsenal of tools, but is highly dependent on initial triggering by the innate immune system which is discussed in the following section.

#### At the crossroads between innate and adaptive immunity

This section will focus on how the innate immune cells activate the adaptive immune cells, as well as the interaction between these two branches.

#### Immune tolerance

Overall, the innate immune system, and in particular APCs, are instrumental in the activation of the adaptive immune system. In a nutshell, T- and B-cells cells are developed to recognise any antigen imaginable but are selected to only recognize foreign antigens, and not self-antigens. To do this, each cell contains membranebound receptors: the T-cell receptor (TCR), found on T-cells to recognise antigens; and the B-cell receptor (BCR), located on B-cells. The unresponsiveness of lymphocytes to self-antigens is called immune tolerance (i.e. the lymphocytes should be *tolerant* to self) and is crucial in protecting the body from being attacked by its' own immune system (85). This is partly ensured during the development stages of these cells, termed central tolerance (which occurs in the thymus for Tcells and in the bone marrow for B-cells), in which cells positive for self-antigens are either eliminated or set to undergo receptor editing (for B-cells) (Figure 8) (85, 86). However, some T-cells that are weakly positive to self-antigens will be destined to become Tregs (87). Ultimately, some cells do escape the central tolerance into the periphery, even in normal situations. Thus, another mechanism, termed peripheral tolerance, prevents the activation of circulating lymphocytes. One of the main contributors of this process are Tregs, which can inhibit and induce anergy in autoreactive T-cells (88). The lack of co-stimulation from APCs also ensure to limit autoreactivity (89). Ultimately, peripheral tolerance results in apoptosis, anergy and suppression of the autoreactive lymphocytes. Circulating lymphocytes who survive the tolerance mechanisms are then termed naïve cells and are now awaiting activation through encountering their foreign antigens.



Figure 8. Overview of central and peripheral tolerance. To ensure that lymphocytes do not recognize self-antigens and become autoreactive, cells undergo both central and peripheral tolerance.
#### Antigen encounter and activation

Once a foreign body is identified, APCs digest their targets, present small antigens of this target on MHC II receptors, and then migrate to the lymph nodes where they have the biggest chance to encounter T- and B-cells. An extreme minority of lymphocytes that reside here express receptors that recognize these antigens. To activate, a CD4<sup>+</sup>T-cell requires 3 signals: antigen exposure (through an APC), co-stimulatory signals (by interacting with different types of receptors on the APC), and proliferation/maturation signals (from cytokines) (**Figure 9A**) (90, 91). Once a T-cell has received all of these signals, it proliferates, expands, and starts to execute its functions. Whether it ends up as a Th1, Th2, Th17 etc depends on factors such as the cytokine environment (81, 90). CD8<sup>+</sup> T-cells also require co-stimulation for full activation, in order to prevent the unintentional elimination of cells (83).

Conversely, B-cells are activated when an antigen binds to the BCR (which is basically a membrane antibody). This binding trigger uptake of the antigen and the subsequent presentation to activated T-cells through MHC II (a B-cell is thus also an APC) (92). Upon interaction with a matching T-cell that also recognizes the antigen, the B-cell receives its second signal (co-stimulatory) from the T-cells and starts to mature and proliferate (**Figure 9B**) (92, 93). However, a proportion of B-cells may activate without the help of T-cells (92). Recognition of the BCR to the antigen is usually weak initially, but as the B-cell proliferates, it undergoes a process called somatic hypermutation – resulting in small changes to the BCR and its affinity maturation (higher intensity binding to the antigen by the antibody) (94). This means that the B-cell clone with the strongest affinity to the antigen is selected for further proliferation. This results in the production of highly specific antibodies. Following the elimination of the threat, a subpopulation of T- and B-cells then remain as memory cells, and can quickly mount this intensified, specific response upon reencounter with the known antigen (95).



**Figure 9. The process of lymphocyte activation A**. Shows the interaction between an APC and a naïve T-cell. (1). The APC presents its digested antigen on MHC II, which interacts with the TCR on the T-cells if it recognizes the antigen. (2). In parallel, upon antigen recognition, the T-cells are also activated with co-stimulatory receptors such as CD80/86 that binds to CD28 on the T-cells. (3). Cytokine release from the APC further activates the T-cell and skews its activation. **B.** (1). An antigen that binds the BCR on the B-cell is internalized and (2). presented on the MHC II of the B-cell. Upon interaction with a matching TCR, and (3). subsequent co-stimulation, the B-cell becomes activated. BCR - B-cell Receptor, TCR - T-cell Receptor, MHC II – Major histocompatibility complex II.

As discussed previously, monocytes and neutrophils have different mechanisms to suppress or accelerate the response of T-cells and B-cells, through cytokine production and cell-cell crosstalk. Undifferentiated monocytes are not professional APCs, even though they are capable of presenting antigens. However, they are potent cytokine producers and can express high levels of co-stimulatory molecules (e.g., CD80/86). Hence, they are capable of accelerating an adaptive immune response. On the other hand, they may also inhibit inflammation through production of anti-inflammatory cytokines, or through induction of anergy (96-98). Neutrophils normally do not express MHC II, but its' expression can be induced in certain settings, resulting in APC related functions (99). Neutrophils also have the capacity to induce B-cell activation through the production of factors such as B-cell activating factor (BAFF) (100). On the other hand, several mediators of neutrophil origin, such as ROS, MPO and arginase 1, can mediate a suppressive effect on lymphocytes (76, 101, 102). Thus, even though the adaptive immune system is imperative for a robust defense response, it is initiated, skewed, and controlled by the innate immune system.

# Autoimmunity

The projects of this thesis are focused on oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis (oJIA), a rheumatic disease that arises partly due to defects in the immune system. In order to understand oJIA, we have to first take a look at diseases caused by a dysfunctional immune system – autoimmune- and autoinflammatory diseases.

# **Breach of tolerance**

Autoimmunity arises when the immune system *mistakes self as non-self*, resulting in an immune response towards self-antigens. Principally, this means that the immune system targets what it is meant to protect – the body. This gives rise to numerous diseases, all involving the immune system mistakenly recognizing the body as foreign. But how does this happen?

As discussed in the previous section, the lymphocytes recognize foreign antigens – but has undergone a selection process to not recognize self-antigens. Thus, if they come across APCs presenting self-antigens, this will not lead to activation. However, due to genetic-, environmental- or other factors, some lymphocytes escape the selection process. This results in lymphocytes that are capable of mounting an immune response against the body, as they consider self-cells as foreign which in turn leads to a *breach of immune tolerance*. This can be both autoreactive T-cells that target specific host cells, or B-cells producing autoreactive antibodies and fooling the rest of the immune system to mount an immune response

(103). Environmental factors may then trigger APCs to present co-stimulatory receptors, that eventually can result in an autoimmune response (Figure 10) (104). Autoimmunity can also arise from molecular mimicry. Molecular mimicry describes the phenomenon in which a foreign antigen highly resembles a self-antigen (105). Hence, when APCs present this antigen as part of the normal response, lymphocytes recognising this foreign antigen may cross-react with the self-antigen. In addition, other factors have been linked to autoimmunity, such as smoking and the gut microbiome (104). Finally, post-translational modifications, such as citrullination, are also involved in the pathogenesis of autoimmunity (106, 107). Nevertheless, the results of these various mechanisms can range from a single affected organ (such as type 1 diabetes) to a multisystem- and multifactorial disease (such as systemic lupus erythematosus). Roughly 100 autoimmune diseases have currently been identified (108, 109). But who is at risk?



**Figure 10. Breach of tolerance.** A schematic overview of some ways that autoreactive T-cells are devoid of activation (due to tolerance) or become activated and contribute to autoimmunity (breach of tolerance). *APC – Antigen presenting cell.* 

#### Aetiology of autoimmunity

There is a clear genetic component underlying autoimmune diseases, which is often complex and dependent on multiple factors and genes (108). These genetic alterations may result in variations of the protein coded by the affected gene, and thus variations in disease susceptibility. A common variant associated with autoimmune diseases are variations in the MHC region, which influence antigen presentation. Variants in other genes affect other functions of the immune cells, ranging from signalling pathways to receptors and cytokine production (110). Given that there are shared genetic components, some autoimmune diseases tend to cluster together (111). However, genetic susceptibility often also requires a secondary trigger to cause disease, such as environmental factors (pollutions, smoking, metals, gut microbiota, infections etc) (112). Thus, all individuals with genetic susceptibility are not doomed to develop disease. Diseases can be split into those caused by a single gene mutation (termed monogenic, although these diseases are relatively rare) and those caused by several factors (termed polygenic).

Generally, autoimmune diseases affect women more often than men, at a 2:1-10:1 ratio. (108, 113). This is possibly due to the fact that women tend to have a more active immune response and thus, a better defence against infections (114). For example, women have an increased expression of TLRs, APC efficiency and higher B- and T-cell counts (114, 115). In addition, a recent study found that men have a higher frequency, as well as an increased suppressive ability of Tregs (116). One explanation for these differences between the sexes may lie in either the X chromosome, as many genes related to immune function are located within it, or with hormone production, which can also affect immune function (115).

#### Innate immunity in autoimmunity

The innate and adaptive immune system work closely together. Antibodies opsonize pathogens for phagocytosis, and T-cells produce cytokines that attract innate cells. The adaptive immune system is typically dependent on activation by the innate immune cells. Indeed, activation by the innate immune system is believed to play a vital role for the initiation of autoimmunity (as it does in other situations, such as an infection) (104). Furthermore, cytokines produced by innate immune cells sustain and skew the adaptive response. Several drugs used in autoimmune diseases target cytokines produced by innate immune cells (e.g., TNF and IL-6) (117). In addition, several commonly associated gene changes in autoimmunity are related to either the ability of the innate immune system to activate the adaptive immune system, or cell-cell communication (118, 119). Thus, the innate immune system has a crucial role in diseases believed to be driven by autoreactive lymphocytes.

However, some diseases arise due to defects in genes related to the innate immune system. This also leads to diseases involving the immune system, but these are instead termed auto-inflammatory diseases. *But what is really the difference?* 

#### Autoinflammation and autoimmunity

Diseases not primarily caused by autoreactive lymphocytes are considered to be autoinflammatory rather than autoimmune. Simply, autoinflammation can be

viewed as diseases devoid of autoreactive lymphocytes (i.e., no breach of tolerance), thus being caused by the innate immune system (e.g. an overproduction of cytokines) (120). It was originally portrayed in 1999 and was then used to describe periodical fever syndromes (121). Autoinflammatory diseases, compared to autoimmune diseases, do not display a clear sex dominance (117). In general, symptoms often include periods of fever devoid of infection and can affect a multitude of organ systems (117, 122). Since the innate immune system does not discriminate between self and non-self, but rather senses general danger (PAMPs or DAMPs), autoinflammatory diseases are believed to arise from hyperactivity of the immune system (120). Rather than lymphocytes, innate immune cells and the cytokines IL-1, IL-6 and IFNs, are key players (117). Yet, there is no clearcut definition or factors to thoroughly categorize diseases as autoimmune or autoinflammatory, and most represent a spectrum (117) (Figure 11). There are monogenic autoinflammatory diseases (e.g., familial Mediterranean fever (FMF) and monogenic autoimmune diseases (e.g., monogenic systemic lupus erythematosus (117, 123, 124). Most, however, are influenced by both sides of the spectrum. For example, Type 1 IFNs, produced by DCs, are believed to have a crucial role in the pathogenesis of systemic lupus erythematosus (125). Furthermore, healthy individuals may also have autoantibodies, and innate components are unsurprisingly present in well-defined autoimmune diseases (117, 126). Thus, autoimmune- and autoinflammatory diseases are complex and multifactorial, and should be investigated for all aspects of immunity to thoroughly identify mechanisms and treatment targets. The next section will take a closer look at arthritis, the focus of the projects in this thesis.



**Figure 11. Autoinflammation vs autoimmunity.** The traditional components of the immune system in autoinflammation (blue), autoimmunity (red) and associated diseases are highlighted. *FMF – Familial Mediterranean fever, JIA – Juvenile idiopathic arthritis, sJIA – systemic JIA, oJIA – oligoarticular JIA, RA – Rheumatoid arthritis, SLE – Systemic lupus erythematosus, TNF – Tumor necrosis factor, IFN – Interferon.* 

#### Rheumatic diseases with a focus on arthritides

Autoimmune and autoinflammatory diseases encompasses a vast spectrum of diseases – ranging from monogenic to multifactorial diseases. This section will briefly cover an introduction to rheumatism and focus on arthritic diseases.

#### What is rheumatism and arthritis?

Rheumatology, or rheumatism, refers to diseases affecting primarily joints, connective tissues, and the musculoskeletal system, which are often autoimmune in nature (122). The concept of rheumatic diseases has been around for millennia. The word *rheum* originates from Greek and means "flow", which was used to describe how pain flows through the patient's body (122, 127). Rheumatic diseases often involve inflammation of the joints, termed *arthritis* (also derived from Greek – "disease of the joints") (128). There are over 100 types of arthritic diseases. The most common one is osteoarthritis (OA) which historically has not been considered a classic inflammatory arthritis, but rather a degenerative disease resulting in cartilage loss and bone damage. However, it is becoming increasingly clear there is an inflammatory component. The incidence increases with age, and it affects roughly 10% of the population above 60 years of age (129). Inflammatory arthritis can be caused by crystal deposition (e.g., gout) or infections, which could result in septic arthritis (128). However, it must be noted that this thesis will continue to focus only on the autoimmune arthritic diseases.

#### The healthy joint

The healthy joint consists of the joint capsule that encapsulates the synovial fluid (SF). The inner layer is called the synovium, or synovial membrane. In turn, the synovium is made up of an inner layer (closest to the SF) and an outer layer (130). The inner layer consists mainly of two cell types, the SF producing cells, called fibroblast-like synovicytes (FLS), and MØs. SF is a viscous liquid used to lubricate the joint and aid in movements by reducing cartilage friction (131). The outer layer mainly consists of extracellular matrix containing blood vessels, fat, fibroblasts and other local cells (130). Besides the local MØs, the healthy joint is basically devoid of immune cells.

In arthritic disease, the synovial membrane is the main part affected, which is accompanied by infiltration of immune cells into the joint and disruption of tissue homeostasis (Figure 12A and B).

#### Autoimmune arthritic diseases

The most common autoimmune arthritic disease is rheumatoid arthritis (RA), affecting roughly 0.5-1% of the population (132). RA is often symmetric (also affecting the joint in the opposite body part) and influence several small joints (polyarthritis) which can then spread to larger joints (133). RA can also progress to

affect other organs, such as the skin and kidneys, thus being systemic in nature. Left untreated, the disease is destructive and aggressive, resulting in the degradation of both cartilage and bone structure, and subsequent deformation of the joints (133). Most patients afflicted with RA tend to have autoantibodies, such as rheumatoid factor (RF) and anti-citrullinated peptide (133). However, the aetiology of RA is largely unknown, but it is believed to be caused by a combination of genetic and environmental factors. As such, treatment options aim to slow or avert the progression of joint damage. Common treatments include corticosteroids and disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs), such as methotrexate; or biologicals, such as anti-TNF or anti-IL-6 drugs (134).



**Figure 12. The joint.** A. Cross section of the healthy joint and features of arthritis. B. A closer look at the synovial membrane and the local cells of the healthy joint. *FLS – Fibroblast-like synoviocytes.* 

Spondylarthritis (SpA) is an umbrella term for several arthritic diseases that share some common features (135). Most affected patients have a strong link to a specific human leukocyte antigen (HLA) allele, HLA-B27 (136). In addition, IL-17 in particular is believed to play a major role in the pathogenesis (137). SpA is commonly classified as either axial (affecting the spine) or peripheral. For example, ankylosing spondylitis affects mainly the spine, but also other joints and enthesis (138). Again, HLA-B27 and IL-17/IL-23 are believed to play key roles (139).

Psoriatic arthritis (PsA) represents another form of arthritis (although some argue it is part of the SpA group) (140). PsA have several distinctive features, including psoriasis (chronic inflammatory skin condition) and nail dystrophy (141). Furthermore, PsA is often RF- and anti-citrullinated peptide -negative (141). Treatment for PsA remains relatively similar to RA, with DMARDs and anti-TNF agents being common, but several other options exist (140).

Lastly, other types of arthritis include reactive arthritis, which is the emergence of arthritis following an infection in other parts of the body (142). Examples of common infections that could induce arthritis include urinary tract infections or borrelia. If left untreated, reactive arthritis can become chronic and destructive.

# Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis (JIA)

#### **Introduction to JIA**

Juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA) is an inflammatory joint disease in children. It is defined as persistent arthritis of unknown origin (hence idiopathic) with an onset before 16 years of age (143). It is the most common rheumatic disease in children (144). JIA is an umbrella term encompassing seven different subgroups and is defined according to the international league of associations for rheumatology (ILAR) (145) (**Figure 13**). JIA was given its current international name in 2001 and was previously termed juvenile chronic arthritis (mainly used in Europe) or juvenile rheumatoid arthritis (mainly used in America)



**Figure 13. Overview of the different JIA subgroups.** Schematic of the common joints affected in the different subgroups and other common features. The percentages show the distribution of each subgroup in southern Sweden (146). *RF* – *Rheumatoid factor.* 

#### The seven subgroups of JIA

#### Oligoarticular JIA

Oligoarticular JIA (oJIA) is the most common subgroup in the western world and affects roughly half of the patients with JIA, and thus is the main focus of this thesis (143). It primarily affects larger joints asymmetrically, affecting females more often than males (147). "Oligo" indicates that the arthritis affects few joints, specifically four or less within the first six months. Often, only one knee is affected. However, the number of affected joints can increase over time (following the initial six months) to include five or more joints, at which point the disease is classified as "extended oJIA" (with fewer than five joints termed persistent oJIA) (147). Extended oJIA affects roughly half of all oJIA patients. The debut of oJIA often occurs at preschool age, with the majority of patients being anti-nuclear antibody (ANA) positive (143). The most common extra-articular manifestation associated with oJIA is uveitis (inflammation of the eye), affecting up to 30% of the patients

(143). Finally, some argue that oJIA is JIA subgroup that is most unique for children, with no clear counterparts in adults, though there is still ongoing debate regarding this (148, 149).

#### RF-negative polyarticular JIA

RF-negative polyarticular JIA (pJIA) affects five or more joints within the first six months, with patients being negative for RF. This subgroup is relatively heterogenous, as some patients resemble extended oJIA (uveitis and ANA are common manifestations of this subgroup), and others display more symmetric arthritis in several joints (similar to seronegative RA) (144). Thus, some argue that the patients resembling extended oJIA share similar characteristics with actual extended oJIA and therefore should be considered the same subgroup (150).

#### RF-positive polyarticular JIA

Similarly, RF-positive polyarticular JIA (pJIA) affects five or more joints within the first six months but the patients are positive for RF. These patients often have symmetric arthritis affecting several smaller joints, and several are anti-citrullinated protein antibody (ACPA) positive (144). RF-positive pJIA typically debuts in adolescence with a female predominance (143). Additionally, this subgroup is highly similar to RA in adults.

#### Juvenile psoriatic arthritis

Juvenile psoriatic arthritis (JPsA) affects 3-10% of the patients with JIA, which often presents with arthritis and psoriasis (or display dactylitis, nail involvement or have first-degree relatives with psoriasis) (144). However, these symptoms do not necessarily develop at the same time and roughly half of the patients lack the typical lesions (151). Two subgroups of JPsA have been observed, with one group of patients being similar to oJIA, such as a disease onset before the age of six and a positive ANA (144). The other group however, seems to share similarities with SpA and enthesitis-related arthritis (143).

#### Enthesitis-related JIA

Enthesitis-related (ERA) JIA is suggested to belong to spondyloarthropathies in adults and accounts for 5-10% of the patients, and it is unique amongst the JIA subgroups as it has a male predominance with a typical onset during adolescence (144). Up to 90% of cases are HLA-B27 positive, with the disease having a strong genetic connection (144). Most patients have enthesitis; inflammation of the entheses (connective tissue of tendons, bones, and ligaments). Arthritis often affects the hip or lower extremities, but can also involve the spine, resembling ankylosing spondylitis (143, 147). Most patients are negative for ANA, and ERA is also often linked to inflammatory bowel disease (143).

#### Systemic JIA

Systemic JIA has several systemic manifestations and differs significantly from the other subgroups. It is an autoinflammatory disease that is believed to be largely driven by the innate immunity, and is the same disease as Still's disease in adults (147). It accounts for 5-10% of the cases in the western world but is more prevalent in Asia (144). Symptoms include recurrent, quotidian fever as well as rashes and organ involvement. Potential arthritis is often symmetric and polyarticular (144). Roughly 10% of patients develop macrophage activation syndrome, which is a potentially life-threatening condition in which MØs devour the bone marrow (144).

#### Undifferentiated JIA

Finally, this group of JIA patients contain patients that fulfil the criteria for several subgroups, do not meet the criteria for any group, or fulfil an exclusion criteria (such as family history) (143). For example, one of the most common reasons for this classification is a family history of psoriasis (152).

# Epidemiology

The incidence of JIA varies throughout the world. In Europe, the incidence rate varies greatly, but has been suggested to be between 2-23/100'000 and the prevalence rate to be 4-400/100'000. (153). In the Nordic countries, the incidence rate is reported to be between 12.8-24.1/100'000 (146, 154, 155). However, the incidence rate in southern Europe is markedly lower, with suggestions of a north-south gradient existing (156, 157). Additionally, subtype distribution differs in various parts of the world. In southeast Asia for example, ERA and sJIA are more common than in the western world (158).

# Aetiology

It is mostly unknown how JIA develops, with it largely believed to be multifactorial. A combination of genetic predisposition and environmental factors seem at least to be necessary to develop disease. As such, this section will briefly describe the contribution of genetics and environmental factors.

#### Genetics

There is a clear genetic component influencing JIA development. The concordance in monozygotic twins is roughly 25-40% (159). In addition, siblings usually develop the same subtype if they also develop JIA (160). At the genetic level, multiple single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) have been identified through GWAS (genomewide association studies), with roles in immune function, such as STATs, IL-6R and PTPN22 (161-163). Interestingly, several of these SNPs overlap with other autoimmune diseases. Unsurprisingly, there are also differences between JIA subgroups (144, 161). Maybe most well studied are HLA variants (as HLA variations are present is in most autoimmune diseases) (144, 161). These variants imply antigen presentation to be involved in JIA susceptibility, with some of the identified loci and variants being unique to JIA, whilst others overlap with other diseases (164, 165). However, the relevance of the GWAS studies is limited and few large studies exist (144). Additionally, a recent study using TWAS (transcriptome WAS) identified enriched pathways related cytokine signalling and the immune system (166). Taken together, there is a clear genetic component influencing the susceptibility of JIA, including both HLA- and non-HLA genes.

#### Environmental factors

Genetic associations cannot fully explain the aetiology of JIA, and several environmental factors have been suggested to contribute to disease. A substantial proportion of studies investigating environmental factors in JIA are limited in size. with several conflicting studies existing. However, it is clear that there are several factors that are potentially associated with an increased risk of developing JIA. For example, a recent meta-analysis found that caesarean section delivery is weakly associated with an increased risk of developing JIA, whilst the presence of siblings seems to be protective against JIA development (167). Infections in early life are also suggested to be linked to an increased risk of developing JIA (168) but evidence is conflicting (169). An example of a suggested infectious agent is Parvovirus B19 (170, 171). Additionally, antibiotic use during the early period of life has been associated with a higher risk of developing JIA (169). There is also weak support for the role of dietary factors (172). Finally, a short duration of breast feeding has also been suggested to be a risk factor, but conflicting evidence exists (173, 174). Thus, a combination of genetics, environmental factors and, as discussed before, a breach in tolerance, all influence the risk of JIA development (Figure 14).



**Figure 14. Schematic summary outlining the etiology of JIA**. JIA is believed to arise through a combination of genetic- and environmental factors, which predispositions a breach of tolerance and subsequent disease. *SNPs – single nucleotide polymorphisms, HLA – human leukocyte antigen.* 

# Treatment

JIA is a chronic disease and there is currently no available cure. Therefore, the goal of treatment is to limit symptoms and prevent joint damage. If left untreated, the arthritis might develop and cause substantial damage to the joint structure. As young adults, roughly half of JIA patients are still in active disease, with even some patients in inactive disease still requiring treatment (146, 175). Thus, despite significant advancements in drug development, there is still a major need for new interventions.

The current first-line of treatment for oJIA consists of non-steroid antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and intra-articular corticosteroid injections (144, 176). If these fail, the patients are treated with disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs). DMARDs can be further divided into conventional DMARDs and biological DMARDs (bDMARDs). The most common conventional DMARD is methotrexate, which is used in low doses for its' anti-inflammatory properties and is the first DMARD of choice. It has multiple mechanisms of actions, and it is known to act as an analogue of folic acid and block various enzymes (177). However, its precise mechanism in arthritis is not known. bDMARDs consist of several types of drugs that target different inflammatory processes. The most common bDMARDs are TNF inhibitors, but other drugs include IL-6 inhibitors and anti-CD80/CD86 antibodies (176). In oJIA, primarily TNF inhibitors, such as tofacitinib, have also shown promise in the treatment of JIA, which offers an advantage over bDMARDs as they can be administered orally (178).

However, there are few studies looking into long-term follow-up and the progression of JIA into adulthood. One relatively recent Norwegian study found that roughly half of JIA patients had active disease, with the other half having inactive disease (roughly a third were in remission on treatment) (175). Notably, the selected population was quite young (mean age of 24 years). Still, this is in line with other studies, that also found that roughly half of patients after long-term follow-up are in active disease (179, 180). Finally, in one study, the majority (70%) of patients who were in remission at a 15 year follow-up mark, were also still in remission at the 30 year follow-up (181). More studies are needed to evaluate the long-term prognosis.

# Pathogenesis

#### Introduction

Similar to the aetiology, the pathogenesis of JIA is not fully understood. As oJIA is the focus of this thesis, and it shares some features with RF-negative pJIA, this section will thus focus on these subgroups only. The role of monocytes and neutrophils specifically will be discussed in detail further on.

#### An overview of the synovium and immunity driven inflammation

In oJIA, the current understanding is that there is first an initial breach of tolerance, resulting in an influx of immune cells into the joint, followed by local inflammation, abnormal activation, and tissue disruption (144, 147) (**Figure 15**). This subsequently triggers local swelling, thickening of the synovial membrane and excess SF production. During this process, most types of immune cells can be found within the joint, including lymphocytes and myeloid cells (144). In particular, there is evidence of tertiary lymphoid follicles in the synovial tissue, containing lymphocytes and APCs (182). In addition, FLS proliferate and have an altered phenotype and transcriptome in oJIA (183). Finally, in the SF, there is an accumulation of several cytokines, chemokines, and other mediators, of both innate and adaptive origin (184, 185).



**Figure 15. Overview of the synovium and immunological alterations in JIA**. Summary on the major immune changes in the synovial fluid and synovial membrane, with a focus on B-cells, T-cells and fibroblast-like synoviocytes (FLS). *ANA – Anti-nuclear antibodies*.

#### Role of adaptive immunity

Most of the available literature on the pathogenesis of JIA has focused on adaptive immunity, mainly that of T- and B-cells. Thus, it is known that these cells are clearly present, activated and involved in the synovial inflammation. Though, knowledge of potential autoantigens remains limited. It has been previously shown that circulating T-cells react to a broad range of synovial antigens, such as aggrecan, fibrillin and MMP-3, and that a proportion of circulating T-cells are enriched in synovial clonotypes (186-188). Accordingly, a recent study using a single-cell RNA approach identified several heterogenous clonally expanded subpopulations of T-cells in the joint (189). Another study also found that T-cell clonality was similar within several affected joints (188). In contrast, reactivity to HSP60 has been suggested as a protective mechanism, possibly through the induction of Tregs (190-192). Tregs are present in the inflamed joint and show a stronger suppressive capacity than their circulating counterparts (193). However, Tregs are heterogenous

in nature, and other studies have identified subpopulations that contribute to the inflammatory environment with impaired suppressive capacity, indicating a dual role (194-197).

T-cells have been extensively studied in the synovium of patients with oJIA. Most studies suggest that an expansion and activation of heterogenous populations of Th1-, Th17- and Th1/Th17 cells occurs, that produce pro-inflammatory cytokines (e.g., IFN $\gamma$  and IL-17) and correlate in various ways to clinical parameters (196, 198-202). Interestingly, these cells are resistant to suppression (203). T-cells are also prevalent in affected tissues, with extended-to-be oJIA patients having more lymphocytes than persistent oJIA patients (204). Furthermore, the number of DCs correlates with TNF levels and CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells in the SF (205). In the tissue, HLA-DR- and IFN $\alpha$  positive cells have also been shown to cluster around T cells (206, 207). Recently, it has been suggested that a certain population of memory T-cells is involved in mediating flares (208, 209). Furthermore, T-cells can also influence the activation of other cells, such as B-cells (210).

Similarly, B-cells are also found in the inflamed synovium. The SF and tissue contain class-switched B-cells and plasma cells that are  $IgG^+$ , and the presence of lymphoid follicles in the tissue has been linked to circulating ANA, implying local production of autoantibodies (182, 211). B-cells also display markers of activation and changes in chemokine receptor expression (211, 212). Despite the majority of oJIA patients being ANA positive, the role of ANA in the pathogenesis is still unclear (146). A recent study found that clonally expanded T-cells preferentially accumulate in ANA positive compared to ANA negative patients (213). ANA positivity has also been repeatedly associated with an increased risk of developing uveitis, with several studies reporting an association of ANAs with eye tissue (214-216). Interestingly, the eyes of uveitis patients also contain plasma cells which correlate with ANA, raising the question on whether potentially pathogenic ANA originates from the joint or eye (217). In addition, ANA has been suggested as a tool to define JIA subgroups more homogenously, but the use of ANA positivity for this purpose is still under dispute (150, 218).

Taken together, there is clear evidence for the involvement of lymphocytes in the pathogenesis of oJIA, as these cells are recruited, activated, and sustain inflammation in the joint.

#### Role of fibroblast-like synoviocytes

Beyond the immune system, a handful of studies have looked into the role fibroblasts in the pathogenesis of JIA (183). Synovial fibroblasts are found in the lining layer (usually referred to as fibroblast-like synoviocytes (FLS)) as well as the sub-lining layer in the synovial membrane (usually referred to as sub-lining-fibroblasts). Indeed, the origin of these cells is diverse, and some are believed to originate from embryonic precursors (219). There are also data on distinctive

markers in adults to distinguish different fibroblast populations, such as cadherin-11, CD90 or lubricin (220, 221).

The importance of these cells in arthritis is highlighted within animal studies showing that fibroblasts can initiate and sustain arthritis (222). Indeed, synovial fibroblasts can be activated independently of immune cells, such as TLR ligands, and in turn can drive immune cell infiltration and activation (223). There is clear evidence of the different roles of lining and sub-lining populations in adult disease and animal models (221, 224, 225). Simplified, sub-lining fibroblasts are described as inflammatory and proliferative, and FLS as invasive, destructive and mediators of cartilage and bone destruction (224). Collectively, synovial fibroblasts can produce cytokines and chemokines which recruit immune cells, they sustain and promote proliferation of the immune cells and they also have the capacity to present antigens (226-228). Additionally, synovial fibroblasts also support the formation of tertiary lymphoid organs (229). Finally, studies suggest that notch signalling and intracellular complement drives a metabolic shift in synovial fibroblasts upon repeated stimuli, which in turn drives inflammation independent of adaptive immunity (230, 231). However, as stated earlier, not much is known about these cells in JIA (Figure 16).



Synovial fibroblast

Figure 16. Schematic of the role of synovial fibroblasts in JIA. Synovial fibroblasts have been shown to produce cytokines, express various surface markers, facilitate leukocyte recruitment and acquire a hypertrophic chondrocyte phenotype.

In JIA, as in adults with arthritis, several studies have identified different fibroblast populations (183). JIA synovial fibroblasts produce several cytokines, chemokines, and enzymes (232). However, bone erosion and cartilage degradation are not frequent manifestations in oJIA. Instead, growth disturbances are more commonly observed. Synovial fibroblasts have been shown to interact with chondrocytes, cells involved in cartilage formation (233, 234). FLS in JIA show a TGF- $\beta$  induced transcriptome, and through BMP4, are believed to acquire a hypertrophic chondrocyte-like phenotype, suggesting a role in the observed growth disturbances (233-235). However, there is an early study that has identified some degradation properties of JIA fibroblasts (236). Furthermore, one study has identified an increased expression of VCAM-1, with a corresponding increase in leukocyte attachment, suggesting ongoing crosstalk between cells (237). Indeed, co-cultures of leukocytes with synovial fibroblasts have also been shown to induce cytokine production by T-cells (238). Thus, there is limited knowledge regarding synovial fibroblasts in JIA, but given the non-destructive phenotype in oJIA, fibroblasts may have different roles in this disease compared to adult arthritis.

#### Systemic features

It is generally believed that oJIA is not a systemic disease as the majority of symptoms are local. However, it is clear that circulating immune cells differ in various ways compared to control and disease states (239-242). For example, circulating T-cells share clonality with populations found the joint (188). In addition, elevated levels of cytokines are also present in the circulation of oJIA patients, with the cytokine pattern being related to disease activity (243). Furthermore, the circulating cytokines are not necessarily mirrored by the distribution of cytokines in the inflamed SF, as the cytokine pattern of oJIA is distinct from other subtypes of JIA and adults with arthritis (185, 243). In addition, several markers have been suggested to be used as biomarkers, such as MRP8/14, which has been proposed to predict methotrexate response and is related to disease activity and uveitis (244-247). Thus, even though most symptoms are restricted to the joint, it is clear that there are immunological alterations present in the circulation.

# Monocytes and Neutrophils in Arthritis & JIA

# Rationale

Lymphocytes have an established role in driving inflammation of the joint. However, many parts of the pathogenesis are still unknown, and we know little of the role of the innate immune system. The innate immune system sustains and skews the adaptive response, which could have crucial implications in the disease course. Indeed, the main bDMARDs used in JIA target cytokines that are mainly produced by innate immune cells, as opposed to drugs that directly target adaptive immunity (144). Additionally, several genetic polymorphisms identified are not specific to lymphocytes, and some are crucial for the function of the innate immune system (161-163). Activation of the adaptive immune system does not necessarily include antigens and clonal expansion. As mentioned previously, T-cells can be activated to proliferate and produce cytokines without an antigen (248). Finally, the role of ANA in the pathogenesis has yet to be determined, as healthy children also have ANA, but an association of ANA positivity to uveitis incidence does exist (126, 144, 249). Thus, there is a dire need to increase our understanding of how other cells may contribute to the pathogenesis in order to identify disease mechanisms and better tailor treatments. This section will focus on the two main cells of the innate immune system that are the focus of this thesis: the monocyte, and the neutrophil.

## Monocytes & Neutrophils in Arthritis

#### Introduction

Monocytes and neutrophils have been studied significantly more in adult arthritic diseases than in oJIA. This might partly be due to historical assumptions that JIA is a childhood-version of adult diseases, but also due to ethical reasons. Still, there is a lot to learn from adult studies, and this section will give a brief overview of these cells in adult diseases, and how they potentially differ between disease settings.

#### Monocytes in arthritis

In RA, there is extensive research into monocytes/MØs and their role in disease (Figure 17). Interestingly, the number of synovial monocytes/MØs correlate with disease activity in RA (250). Circulating monocytes are also hyperactive, adhesive, and metabolically altered (251, 252). During disease progression, monocytes are recruited to the joint by cytokines and chemokines (e.g., MCP-1) produced by the local cells, such as fibroblasts and MØs (253). These "synovial" monocytes then acquire a CD16<sup>+</sup>CD14<sup>+</sup> phenotype and express several markers of activation, including CCRs, TLRs, HLA-DR, CD163 and CD80 (26, 254-256). Conversely, the synovial monocytes drive T-cell responses, produce pro-inflammatory cytokines, and induce activation of other cells (256, 257). Furthermore, the synovial monocytes produce ROS which is believed to drive inflammation and the induction of proinflammatory cytokines (258). In addition, synovial monocytes and MØs are believed to be of an M1 phenotype and be prone to osteoclastogenesis, which in turn can lead to increased bone erosion (257, 259). Importantly, infiltrating monocytes can also differentiate into MØs, further sustaining the inflammation through cytokine production and cell activation (257, 260).

However, during remission, synovial monocytes are believed to acquire an M2 phenotype, favouring resolution (257). Deficiencies in the clearance of apoptotic cells has been typically associated with several autoimmune diseases, such as systemic lupus erythematosus, but macrophages in RA and animal models have sustained efferocytosis, which is believed to prevent further inflammation (261, 262). However, some studies have observed impaired phagocytosis of RA monocytes and macrophages, resulting in the accumulation of immune complexes that drive activation and inflammation (263, 264). Finally, there is data which suggests that monocytes may be affected already in the bone marrow with evidence of increased turnover (26).



Figure 17. Monocytes in arthritis. Shows an overview of the general role of monocytes in adult arthritis, as they are recruited, activated, and differentiated in the inflamed joint.

Similar to RA, the circulating monocyte number in SpA correlates with disease activity, and the monocytes show an increased expression of surface marker (e.g., TLRs) and production of pro-inflammatory cytokines (265-267). However, there is enrichment of different populations of circulating monocytes in SpA compared to RA (7, 268). Interestingly, the number of MØs is similar between the two diseases (269). However, synovial monocytes and MØs of patients with SpA display a higher expression of CD163 than RA patients (270). Furthermore, SF from SpA preferentially induces M2-like features in MØs in vitro, with the SF containing less M1-derived cytokines than SF from RA patients (271). Indeed, SpA synovial tissue has more prominent vascularization compared to RA patients (272). Hence, MØs and monocytes in SpA might be of an M2 phenotype compared to RA. Similar to SpA vs RA, oJIA and ERA patients have more vascularization compared to pJIA patients (273). Importantly, it is worth mentioning that an M2-like phenotype is not necessarily beneficial, as it can result in increased angiogenesis, cell influx and hypertrophy (274, 275). Indeed, the MØs in SpA patients are potent TNF producers and also express high levels of HLA-DR (276). Thus, M2 monocytes will be referred to as regulatory, rather than anti-inflammatory, in the studies below, as an M2 phenotype is not necessarily equal to inhibition of inflammation.

Taken together, monocytes and MØs drive the pathogenesis in arthritis through cytokine production, antigen presentation and differentiation. Interestingly, there are also phenotypic variations between arthritic diseases, suggesting that despite some similarities, distinct mechanisms may exist for each disease.

#### Neutrophils in arthritis

Neutrophils, as monocytes, are also known to contribute to inflammation in adult arthritis (**Figure 18**). In RA, circulating neutrophils are primed for ROS production (possibly through immune complexes) and have a delayed apoptosis but show similar transcriptomic- and surface expression profiles to healthy controls (277-

282). At the site of inflammation, neutrophils show a prolonged survival, increased expression of activation markers and increased ROS production (278, 279, 283, 284). Regarding expression markers, the presence of HLA-DR and release of BAFF suggest a role in antigen presentation and the promotion of an adaptive response (278, 285). An increased production of ROS is thought to cause tissue damage and induce activation of other cells, such as fibroblasts (286). Lastly, the degranulation and release of proteases and enzymes are believed to promote joint degradation. Furthermore, synovial neutrophils typically have an altered transcriptome related to several cytokine signalling pathways (278). Additional mechanisms believe to be overactive in synovial neutrophils include citrullination, which is believed to be related to the generation of citrullinated autoantigens in RA (287). Furthermore, NET formation in the joint has been suggested to induce inflammatory responses in other cells, exposing potential autoantigens and leading to the release of degrading enzymes (288, 289). Additionally, neutrophils have the potential to degrade cartilage (290). Underscoring the importance of these cells, depletion of neutrophils in animal models of arthritis results in less severe arthritis (291).



Figure 18. Neutrophils in arthritis. Displays the general role of neutrophils in adult arthritis, highlighting key processes believed to contribute to the pathogenesis.

In SpA, the role of neutrophils is believed to be similar to RA, as synovial neutrophils display increased NETosis, cytokine release and increased neutrophillymphocyte ratio that correlate with disease severity (292, 293). In addition, neutrophils have increased mRNA of MRP8 and MRP14 and can produce cytokines such as IL-23 and IL-17 (294, 295). However, synovial neutrophils in SpA do not display a clear activated phenotype, with the SF of SpA patients containing less neutrophil derived proteins, suggesting less activation occurring in the SF (296, 297). The SpA synovial tissue, however, is enriched in neutrophils and neutrophil-derived molecules compared to RA (272, 298). Levels of intracellular citrullinated proteins, however, are less compared to RA patients (272).

In summary, neutrophils have a prominent role in the pathogenesis of arthritis as they produce excessive ROS, degranulate and undergo NETosis. As with monocytes, there are notable differences in distribution and phenotype between diseases, highlighting different mechanisms.

# **Monocytes in JIA**

Monocytes in JIA are not as well studied as in adults. Monocytes have been shown to be enriched in the circulation compared to controls, where they express increased levels of surface markers, such as TLR4 and CD86, and are hypersensitive to activation (299-302). At the genetic level, peripheral mononuclear cells have altered expression profiles, both within JIA and compared to controls (303, 304). Interestingly, in a study comparing methotrexate responders and non-responders, a monocyte signature was prominent within the non-responders (305). Indeed, a recent study analysing chromatin data showed enrichment of multiple genes related to immune function in circulating monocytes (306). This is supported by another recent study, looking into epigenetic changes, which found enrichment of an inflammatory signature driven by IFN, which was blocked by JAK inhibition (307).

In the joint, early studies in juvenile rheumatoid/chronic arthritis have shown that synovial monocytes produce higher levels MRP8 and MRP14 and are prone to bone degradation (308, 309). Synovial monocytes also express several activation markers, such as CD64 and PDL-1, and produce various chemokines and cytokines believed to contribute to the pathogenesis (310-314). For example, they produce VEGF, which is believed to contribute to increased vascularization (311). In addition, synovial monocytes display impaired gp130/IL-6R signalling (315). Functionally, they have recently been shown to promote T-cell proliferation (314). Regarding SF, concentrations of several monocyte derived cytokines differ between JIA subgroups and RA patients, potentially reflecting different disease mechanisms (316). Additionally, synovial monocytes in oJIA have different expression levels of surface markers compared to other diseases (299). Finally, there are also differences in the activation pattern present when comparing synovial monocytes of oJIA patients to patients with septic arthritis (312).

Thus, both circulating and synovial monocytes display signs of alterations and activation at the epigenetic- and phenotype level in oJIA.

# **Neutrophils in JIA**

Neutrophils are the most prevalent cells in the SF but are scarce within the tissue (273, 317). Circulating neutrophils show signs of an immature phenotype, and also form aggregates with platelets, which together are believed to drive inflammation (e.g., via degranulation and cytokine production) (318). Products derived from neutrophils, such as MPO, can also be measured in the circulation (318, 319). Additionally, an elevated neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio is observed in patients with active disease (320). Furthermore, low-density neutrophils (neutrophils described to be more inflammatory) are also elevated in JIA patients (321). Finally, studies at the gene- and transcriptomic level suggest there is an ongoing degranulation, in addition to other neutrophil activation related processes occurring

in patients with JIA (321-324). Thus, circulating neutrophils show signs of activation in JIA.

Additionally, synovial neutrophils display increased markers of activation (e.g., CD66b and CD11b), signs of degranulation and transcriptomic changes related to IFN, IL-6 and hypoxia signatures (278, 313, 325). Moreover, synovial neutrophils also express markers atypical to neutrophils, such as HLA-DR, suggesting a role in antigen processing and presentation (325). Interestingly, patients with high synovial neutrophil counts and subsequently low lymphocyte counts commonly have elevated concentrations of cytokines (313). Taken together, these studies suggest there is activation of both circulating and synovial neutrophils within JIA.

# General methodology

# Patient material

Patients used in the different studies of this thesis were admitted/examined at the Department of Paediatrics, Section for paediatric Rheumatology, Skåne University Hospital between 2016-2023. All four studies have focused on oJIA and have utilised synovial fluid (SF) and blood samples. Cells (monocytes, neutrophils, and S-Fib) from blood or SF have been used throughout to study the function and phenotype of the aforementioned cells, whilst cell-free SF and serum/plasma have been used to study the impact of the surrounding environment by using these fluids to stimulate healthy cells *in vitro*. In paper I and III, synovial biopsies were collected and used for immunofluorescence and immunohistochemistry staining.

Blood and SF samples were collected as part of routine therapeutic joint aspiration. Patients were either newly diagnosed or in relapse following long-term remission of medication at inclusion. Patients in paper I, II and III were untreated or had only received NSAIDs, with no patient receiving steroids or DMARDs for at least six months prior to inclusion. However, in paper IV, a number of patients used for S-Fib donation had received DMARDs, such as methotrexate.

# **Cell isolation**

Cells were isolated in different ways for use in this thesis (Figure 19). For paper I and II, monocytes were isolated from either blood or SF from patients. These were subsequently used in several downstream applications, such as mRNA isolation or T-cell activation (described more below). In parallel, and also for paper IV, monocytes were isolated from healthy controls, which were utilised to investigate several parameters *in vitro*, such as the effect of the surrounding environment (patient derived SF).

For patients, the monocytes were isolated from blood or SF in two main steps. First, mononuclear cells were separated from both red blood cells and granulocytes through density centrifugation. Alternatively, SF samples were first centrifuged, and cell-free SF was then collected. Secondly, monocytes were further isolated using antibodies targeting CD14, and then labelled with magnetic beads. By using a magnet, the CD14 labelled monocytes could be separated from non-labelled cells, allowing for an enrichment of monocytes. Following several washes, monocytes

could be removed from the magnet, yielding a pure monocyte population. Disadvantages of targeting CD14 for isolation (termed positive selection) compared to removing all other cells (negative selection) include the risk of unintentionally activating cells. However, we did not observe any spontaneous activation of the monocytes, such as spontaneous cytokine production. Alternative ways of isolating monocytes, such as fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) also exist. However, these methods are more time consuming and more difficult to perform on a daily basis.

For paper III and IV, neutrophils primarily isolated from blood of both patients and healthy individuals were used. As with monocyte isolation, a density centrifugation step was performed, but the lower fraction containing red blood cells and granulocytes (primarily neutrophils but also eosinophils) was used instead. Red blood cells were removed by sedimentation using dextran, leaving only granulocytes in the solution. These were subsequently collected, with any remaining red blood cells lysed using a short water incubation. As with monocytes, neutrophils could have also been isolated using magnets instead, removing eosinophils and yielding a pure neutrophil population. However, as neutrophils are the predominate cell type compared to eosinophils, in addition to being notoriously easy to activate, we opted to not perform additional steps.

For paper IV, S-Fib were isolated from SF by passaging the synovial cells. Freshly isolated SF cells are heterogenous in nature, containing a mixed population of cells. As such, most of these cells do not adhere to surfaces or die shortly after isolation, leaving primarily MØs and S-Fib following medium replacement or after the first passage (326). After 2-3+ passages, S-Fib represent the main cell population (326, 327).



Figure 19. Isolation of monocytes, neutrophils, and synovial fibroblasts. An overview of the different methods utilised to isolate cells to be used in the four different studies. Monocytes and neutrophils were isolated from blood or synovial fluid samples, whilst synovial fibroblasts (S-Fib) were isolated from synovial fluid.

#### **Flow cytometry**

Flow cytometry is the main analysis technique used throughout the four studies of this thesis. It has a broad range of applications, ranging from the analysis of phosphorylation patterns to phenotype determination. The power of flow cytometry as an analytical tool comes from its ability to analyse multiple parameters at the single cell level in a liquid sample. In a nutshell, flow cytometry is based on two main principles: fluorescence and light scattering.

The technique builds upon the labelling of cells with fluorescent molecules (called fluorophores). Fluorophore-conjugated antibodies who are directed against a marker of interest, such as a surface receptor, are often used, but other types of fluorescent probes or dyes are also available. The use of antibodies originates from their nature of being highly specific for their antigen, thus enabling the identification and quantification of your marker of interest. Labelled cells are injected into the flow cytometer and then combined with sheath fluid in the fluidics system to allow the alignment of cells into a single file through a narrow stream (see **Figure 20**). The cells subsequently enter a system called the flow cell, where the sample is exposed to a light source, most commonly a laser.

A flow cytometer is equipped with one or several lasers. These lasers emit light at specific wavelengths and passes through an excitation filter, which makes sure that only the desired wavelength hits the cells. As the laser excites the fluorophores, they absorb the light and reach an excited state, from which the fluorophores soon reemit the absorbed light at a longer wavelength. This light subsequently passes through dichroic mirrors that separate the light into different detector channels based on wavelength. Finally, the light passes through another filter (emission filter) which is subsequently captured by a detector. The detector converts the light (photon signal) into an electrical signal. This data can then be visualised using various softwares, but is often portrayed in a two-dimensional graph, where each dot in the graph corresponds to an event (or cell). Given that different fluorophores have different excitation and emission spectra, flow cytometry allows for the simultaneous analysis of multiple fluorophores. Modern flow cytometers can easily capture 10+ different types of fluorophores. Besides fluorophores, the emission of light based on the cell size and granularity is also used for analysis. Forward scatter (FSC) is used to detect the size of the cells based on the light scattered in the forward direction. Larger cells will scatter more of the light. Side scatter (SSC) measures the granularity of the cells and is detected at an angle to the laser. Thus, FSC combined with SSC provides information about cell size and granularity, which can be used to separate different types of cells from each other.



**Figure 20. Overview of the principles of flow cytometry**. Cells are labelled with antibodies conjugated to fluorophores. As they are acquired by the flow cytometer, they pass through the flow cell and are exposed to a laser. As the fluorophores are excited, they emit light which is then divided by dichroic mirrors and collected by detectors, which subsequently converts the light to data points. Based on the intensity of the emitted light, cells can be separated into different populations.

The most common application of flow cytometry is immunophenotyping, which is the analysis and subsequent identification of the cells of interest in a mixed population of cells. Flow cytometry can also be used for sorting cells of interest for downstream use, called FACS. Here, we used flow cytometry for multiple purposes, both analysing the phenotype of cells isolated from patients, and as a readout for functional assays.

For phenotyping, several activation markers were used to study the state of monocytes and neutrophils. These included receptors related to migration, phagocytosis, and co-stimulation to mention a few, which are used as surrogate markers to determine the activation state of cells. In addition, the actual function of the cells was assessed as described below.

# **Functional assays**

Various *in vitro* assays have been used to study the functional properties of monocytes and neutrophils, both in patients and in healthy cells using *in vitro* assays (**Figure 21**). The assays were chosen as they are believed to reflect key functions of the immune cells, providing information of the functional state of the given cells. This section will highlight a few of the most used assays in this thesis.

#### Phagocytosis

Phagocytosis was assessed in both monocytes and neutrophils using two different methods. In paper I and III, phagocytosis was assessed in blood or SF using a commercial kit termed PhagoTest<sup>TM</sup>. Fluorescein (FITC)-labelled *E.coli* were used as bait cells to be phagocytosed, and bound (but not internalized) *E.coli* were quenched. Finally, red blood cells were lysed to reduce noise, and cells were fixated before acquisition and analysis using flow cytometry. In paper II, as the PhagoTest<sup>TM</sup> was designed for whole blood and was also discontinued,

phagocytosis in monocytes was instead assessed using opsonized, FITC-labelled beads. Extracellularly bound beads were quenched with trypan blue before acquisition. In both conditions, unspecific binding was also assessed in experiments where phagocytosis was performed on ice (instead of at 37°C).



**Figure 21. General assays used throughout this thesis.** Monocytes and neutrophils, either from healthy controls or patients, were studied using several functional assays. Highlighted above is an overview of five assays that are included within several of the studies. *CTV – CellTrace violet, ROS – Reactive oxygen species, PMA – Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate, FITC - Fluorescein.* 

#### ROS

As with phagocytosis, ROS was assessed in both monocytes and neutrophils using two different ways. In paper I and III, a test called PhagoBurst<sup>™</sup> was used. In this test, cells were activated either with *E.coli* or PMA, resulting in ROS production. ROS is measured using Dihydrorhodamine (DHR)-123. DHR-123 is nonfluorescent and can diffuse across the cell membrane, but is oxidized by ROS to rhodamine-123, which is fluorescent and remains within the cell. As with PhagoTest<sup>™</sup>, red blood cells are lysed, with samples being fixated before acquisition and analysis by flow cytometry. In paper II and IV, ROS was assessed in purified cells using H<sub>2</sub>DCFDA (2',7'-dichlorodihydrofluorescein diacetate). This builds on the same principle as DHR-123, as H<sub>2</sub>DCFDA can freely diffuse into the cell, where it is cleaved and oxidized into fluorescent 2',7'-dichlorofluorescein (DCF). However, in contrast to PhagoBurst<sup>™</sup>, ROS generated in this assay was analysed using a plate reader. As with phagocytosis, H<sub>2</sub>DCFDA was also implemented due to the discontinuation of PhagoBurst<sup>™</sup> and the use of purified cells.

#### T-cell activation

An important function of monocytes is their induction of T-cell activation. Thus, this function was studied as a measurement in paper II and IV. In this assay, T-cells were isolated from healthy donors and stained with CellTrace violet (CTV). CTV is a dye which passively diffuses into the cell where it is converted by esterases into a fluorescent product which covalently binds to amines. This allows the tracking of

cell proliferation, as dividing cells become less and less fluorescent upon each division (see **Figure 22**). Following staining with CTV, T-cells were activated with anti-CD3, and co-cultured with monocytes, which provides the co-stimulatory aspect necessary for prominent T-cell activation. Thus, we measured the ability of monocytes to activate T-cells through co-stimulation (and potentially the skewing of T-cell activation by cytokines produced by monocytes). T-cells and monocytes were co-cultured for 72hrs before analysis by flow cytometry. Besides proliferation which was measured as a percentage of CTV positive T-cells, the T-cells were also stained with surface markers, as an additional method to study activation. In paper IV, intracellular cytokine production in T-cells was also studied, using a method described below.



Figure 22. T-cell proliferation assay. T-cells were isolated from healthy controls and stained with CTV. As they proliferate, the dye loses intensity.  $CTV - CellTrace \ violet$ .

#### Efferocytosis

Efferocytosis by monocytes was studied in paper II and IV. In this assay, bait cells (cells to be efferocytosed) were generated from healthy neutrophils. These were then stained with CTV and incubated overnight in a serum-poor environment to induce apoptosis. Apoptosis was confirmed through flow cytometry, with bait cells being subsequently co-cultured with monocytes. To assess the degree of bait cell uptake, monocytes were analysed by flow cytometry for CTV positivity. In order to exclude bound, but not internalized bait cells, samples were additionally stained with anti-CD14 and CD66b. As such, cells positive for both markers were considered bound cells and excluded. Monocytes that had internalized bait cells were CD14<sup>+</sup>CTV<sup>+</sup>.

#### Cytokine production

The production of cytokines in monocytes was assessed in paper II and IV. In paper II, cytokines were analysed by flow cytometry through intracellular staining. This was achieved by blocking the Golgi apparatus of cells by an inhibitor called Brefeldin A. This prevents the release of cytokines out of the cell. Monocytes were subsequently activated for a period of time, before they were stained with surface antibodies against CD14, to be able to discriminate them from other cells. After

fixation and permeabilization, cells were further stained with anti-cytokine antibodies (specifically IL-1, IL-6, IL-8 and TNF). Finally, the samples were analysed by flow cytometry. The advantage of this process over traditional methods of cytokine measurement in supernatants is that it allows for the identification of cytokine producing cells in a mixed cell population. However, as it is measured intracellularly, the question remains on whether cytokines are actually released from monocytes (or just synthesised), which means that the absolute cytokine concentration cannot be determined.

In paper IV, we instead measured cytokine concentrations in the supernatants of cocultures between monocytes and S-Fib. These were analysed using a technique from MesoScale. The basic principle of MesoScale is that of a sandwich immunoassay technique. It utilises capture antibodies, to which the antigen binds to, followed by a secondary antibody that also binds to the antigen. This secondary antibody is then labelled with a molecule that expels light when voltage is applied. The use of electrochemiluminescence, as opposed to absorbance, allows for multiplexing, as the plate is analysed from the bottom at predefined spots within each well, where individual capture antibodies can be placed. However, the disadvantage of using this method in co-culture settings between monocytes and S-Fib is that we cannot ascertain the cytokine source. However, the MesoScale method allowed for an easier workflow as supernatants could be collected, thus allowing for an easy analysis of many samples (as necessary in paper IV).

# Other methods

Besides the aforementioned assays, other methods have occasionally been used throughout the thesis. In paper I, we utilised reverse transcriptase quantitative polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) to study mRNA expression of several immunological markers in synovial- vs circulating monocytes. In short, RT-qPCR first involves the reverse transcriptase phase, which describes the isolation of RNA from cells, followed by the conversion into cyclic DNA (cDNA). qPCR analysis involves a thermal cycler, that employs a series of temperature cycles, during which cDNA is amplified exponentially. This technique also utilises a fluorescent probe or dye that binds to the amplified cDNA, emitting a signal that is detected by a fluorescence detector. The signal is measured at each cycle, with the number of cycles inversely related to the initial amount of mRNA, allowing for the quantification of mRNA. By comparing the cycle threshold to a reference gene, it is possible to calculate the relative expression of mRNA. By extension, by comparing the relative expression of these samples to a control, the fold change between different samples (also called the  $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method) can also be calculated.

In paper II and IV, we utilised liquid-chromatography mass spectrometry (LC-MS) to study changes at the proteomic level. LC-MS combines liquid-chromatography, which separates molecules based on their physical properties; with tandem mass

spectrometry, which provides structural information about the separated molecules. Following LC, the sample is injected into the MS. Inside the MS, molecules are ionized and fragmented into smaller ions. These ions are then analysed based on their mass-to-charge ratios, allowing for the identification and quantification of target molecules in the sample. In paper II, we investigated the proteomics of monocytes following SF activation; and in paper IV, the proteomics of S-Fib.

Cytokine concentrations within plasma and SF samples were measured in paper I and II. In paper I, a bead-based assay (Cytometric bead assay, CBA) was used, which allowed for multiplexing. In CBA, multiple bead populations are used, which vary in size and are labelled with fluorescent dyes. In addition, each bead population corresponds to a different analyte of interest. Samples are incubated with a mix of beads, allowing the cytokines to bind to their respective beads. The mixture is then analysed using flow cytometry. Each bead population is identified, with fluorescence intensity corresponding to the amount of analyte present in the sample, thus enabling the quantitative measurement of multiple analytes in parallel. In paper II, MesoScale (as described above) was used for the same purpose. These two methods offer similar advantages with multiplexing, but MesoScale was implemented here as it offers a more extensive dynamic range and could easily be performed in a 96-well plate (compared to the use of FACS tubes in the CBA method).

# **Ethical considerations**

Working with children always poses ethical challenges and dilemmas. On one hand, it can be considered unethical to expose children to sample collection at all if there is no clinical purpose. On the other hand, it can be considered unethical not to perform research and increase our understanding of both the diseases affecting children and potentially the discovery of new therapeutics. Another dilemma on paediatric research is that a young child might not be able to fully understand the concept of the research, or what it means to participate.

In these projects, samples were primarily collected as part of routine therapeutic joint aspirations. Hence, samples were collected in parallel with blood samples needed for clinical purposes, limiting additional discomfort to the patient. Additionally, any collected synovial fluid would have been discarded if not used for research purposes. Any biopsies collected were done using ultrasound guidance on patients under anaesthesia. Finally, informed written consent was obtained from patients and/or their legal guardians.

# The present investigation

At the time of initiation for the projects presented in this thesis, there was limited knowledge on the role of monocytes and neutrophils in oJIA. Given the proposed role of these cells in adults, in addition to the fundamental roles these cells have in driving and regulating inflammation, the aims of this thesis was to investigate how monocytes and neutrophils may contribute to disease in oJIA. The specific aim for each paper was:

- I. To describe the polarization pattern of synovial monocytes in oJIA, through surface- and intracellular expression analyses, comparing synovial monocytes to circulating monocytes.
- II. To investigate possible functional alterations of synovial monocytes in oJIA; and to explore the mechanisms of how monocytes obtain these alterations by *in vitro* studies using healthy cells.
- III. To study the function and phenotype of synovial neutrophils in oJIA, through comparing synovial- to circulating neutrophils using surface markers and functional assays.
- IV. To investigate the ability of S-Fib from oJIA patients to induce activation in healthy monocytes and neutrophils, with or without prior activation with synovial fluid.

# Paper I. Children with oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis have skewed synovial monocyte polarization pattern with functional impairment – a distinct inflammatory pattern for oligoarticular juvenile arthritis

# Rationale

At the beginning of this study, there was remarkably little known about the synovial monocyte phenotype, and no study had investigated the polarization pattern of synovial monocytes in oJIA. Polarization highly influences the effector functions of monocytes, which have the ability to execute both inflammatory- and regulatory functions. For example, monocytes can produce cytokines that both promote and inhibit inflammatory responses. Moreover, in adults, it had been shown that monocytic polarization differed between arthritic diseases, promoting an interest in investigating the situation in oJIA patients. This polarization state could give an initial indication as to the role of the monocytes. Thus, the aim of this study was to thus map the polarization pattern of synovial monocytes in oJIA.

# Method

In this paper, monocytes from paired blood- and SF samples from n=13 patients with oJIA were characterized by flow cytometry using several markers of polarization. In brief, cells were stained for polarization markers such as CD86, PDL1, CD206 and CD163, with monocytes being also negatively selected through staining for CD3, CD19 and CD56. In addition, the functional properties of synovial- vs circulating monocytes were further investigated through phagocytosis and ROS production using PhagoTest<sup>TM</sup> and PhagoBurst<sup>TM</sup> respectively, according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Monocytes were also isolated from SF and blood using an anti-CD14 biotin antibody and streptavidin conjugated dynabeads, followed by magnetic isolation. mRNA expression of 28 polarization related genes was subsequently analysed by qPCR. These markers were selected to complement the surface marker expression on monocytes. To investigate the impact of the surrounding environment (i.e., inflammatory SF), healthy monocytes were also isolated by magnetic beads (using the Miltenyi isolation technique, an alternative to dynabeads) and stimulated with SF from oJIA patients and subsequently analysed for polarization markers as described above. Any cytokine expression in plasma and cell-free SF was then investigated by CBA, targeting 9 different cytokines. Finally, biopsies from n=3 patients were also isolated. These were stained for polarization markers (CD163, CD206 and CD40) by immunofluorescence. Biopsies were also stained for CD163 through immunohistochemistry, and mRNA expression of IL-10 and TNF using *in situ* hybridization.

# Results

Synovial monocytes were primarily an "intermediate"-like phenotype, being CD14<sup>+</sup>CD16<sup>+</sup>, compared to CD14<sup>+</sup>CD16<sup>-</sup> circulating monocytes. Furthermore, synovial monocytes displayed a mixed polarization with both M1 (pro-inflammatory)- and M2 (regulatory) features, compared to circulating monocytes. This was evident both at the surface level with expression of markers such as CD40, CD86 and CD206, but also at the mRNA level, were cells further expressed IL-10, transglutaminase 2 (TGM2) and CD80. Moreover, synovial monocytes showed signs of functional alterations, as they had impaired phagocytosis and ROS production compared to circulating monocytes. Notably, synovial monocytes did not express increased levels of CD163.

SF induced expression of M2 markers (such as CD16 and CD206) but not M1 (such as CD40 and PDL1) markers in healthy monocytes. Furthermore, the SF contained several cytokines associated to M2 polarization, such as IL-10 and IL-6, but also some M1 related cytokines, such as IL-8 and IL-1 $\beta$ . Finally, monocytes/macrophages in the tissue expressed both M1 (CD40 and TNF) and M2 markers (CD206 and IL-10), both at the surface- and mRNA level.

# Conclusion

Patients with oJIA have a distinct polarization pattern of synovial monocytes with mixed M1- and M2 features. In addition, the examined monocytes displayed functional impairment, highlighted by a reduced ability to phagocytose and produce ROS. SF may be responsible for the M2 features, whilst monocytes may obtain their M1 features within the tissue. This paper therefore highlights the activation and functional alterations in synovial monocytes from patients with oJIA.



# Paper II. Synovial monocytes contribute to chronic inflammation in childhood-onset arthritis via IL-6/STAT signaling and cell-cell interactions

# Rationale

In adult arthritic diseases, it is believed that synovial monocytes and MØs contribute to inflammatory processes through interactions with other cells and the production of inflammatory cytokines. However, it is becoming increasingly acknowledged that regulatory monocytes can contribute to, and sustain, chronic inflammation. Understanding the role of monocytes and their impact on arthritis pathogenesis is crucial for developing potential treatment strategies. From paper I, we know that synovial monocytes in oJIA are activated, and display some signs of functional alterations. We also have some indications that the inflamed SF and interactions in the tissue might be important for development of the synovial monocyte phenotype. Still, we did not explore this further, and little is known from the literature of how the synovial monocytes obtain their activated phenotype, the mechanisms involved and their contribution to disease. Thus, the aim of this paper was to characterize how monocytes are functionally affected in oJIA, primarily through how cells obtain their specific features and the underlying associated mechanisms.

# Method

In total, n=33 oJIA patients were included in this study. The function and phenotype of synovial monocytes were analysed using flow cytometry. At the surface level, monocytes were stained with several markers of polarization such as CD16, MerTK, CD86 and HLA-DR. Functionally, synovial monocytes were compared to circulating monocytes using several different functional assays. Throughout, monocytes were assessed for their ability to: induce proliferation and surface markers in healthy T-cells, take up apoptotic neutrophils through efferocytosis, being primed to specific signalling pathways using defined cytokines and produce intracellular cytokines following LPS activation.

Influence of SF (compared to serum) was studied using healthy monocytes and the assays specified above. Furthermore, to investigate changes at the proteomic level, monocyte proteomics in SF- vs serum polarized monocytes were analysed by LC-MS. Signalling pathways induced by SF were studied using a broad-spectrum phosphorylation assay, targeting 37 kinases, as well as flow cytometry and specific inhibitors (tocilizumab, an IL-6 inhibitor, and tofacitinib, a JAK/STAT inhibitor). Additionally, six cytokines were measured in plasma and SF samples using

MesoScale. Finally, any further effects on monocytes were studied in co-culture systems with healthy fibroblast-like synoviocytes (FLS).

# Results

We observed that synovial monocytes from oJIA patients exhibited altered functions that have implications in both inflammatory- and regulatory processes. In line with Paper I, synovial monocytes, compared to circulating monocytes, had a mixed inflammatory and regulatory phenotype, expressing markers such as MerTK, CD16, CD86 and HLA-DR. Accordingly, synovial monocytes displayed an increased ability to induce T cell activation (measured as proliferation and expression of surface markers). In addition, monocytes were primed for STAT1 phosphorylation upon activation. Monocytes also had an increased efferocytosis and showed resistance to cytokine production (IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, IL-8, and TNF) following activation.

Regulatory effects, such as an increased efferocytosis and resistance to cytokine production, were replicated by polarizing healthy monocytes using SF (compared to serum). SF primarily induced the phosphorylation of STAT3, and inhibition assays revealed that this activation was mainly driven by an IL-6/JAK/STAT mechanism. Interestingly, the magnitude of IL-6/JAK/STAT activation was also reflected in circulating markers of inflammation, such as IFN $\alpha$ 2a and IL-6.

Finally, we found that inflammatory aspects, such as the expression of antigen presentation markers and the increased ability to induce T-cell activation, were induced by interactions with FLS in co-cultures.

# Conclusion

Synovial monocytes contribute to chronic inflammation in oJIA. These cells acquire their functional alterations through inflammatory SF *via* IL-6/STAT signalling, and through interactions with FLS. Finally, our data suggest a proportion of patients that could potentially benefit more from anti-IL-6 therapy.



# Paper III. Synovial fluid neutrophils in oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions

# Rationale

Neutrophils are the most prevalent immune cell in inflammatory SF. Still, at the beginning of this study, there were no more than a handful studies looking into these cells in oJIA. Neutrophils could contribute to the pathogenesis of arthritis in multiple ways. For example, an impaired clearance of debris and immune complexes could amplify autoimmune reactions through prolonged exposure of autoantigens. In addition, an imbalance in ROS production could impact the inflammatory environment. Finally, an extended survival of neutrophils could prolong their effector functions, contributing to a sustained inflammatory environment.

Given these points, it is surprising that the phenotype and function of the synovial neutrophils had not been characterized. Thus, the aim of this study was to characterize the phenotype and functional alterations of synovial neutrophils in oJIA.

# Method

Paired blood- and SF samples from n=17 patients with oJIA were used to examine neutrophil phenotype and function. Additionally, neutrophils within blood from six of these patients were also used to study neutrophils during inactive disease.

The neutrophil phenotype was investigated using flow cytometry and surface markers related to activation (such as CD66b and CD11b), maturation (such as CD10) and migration (such as CD62L). The functional properties of neutrophils were investigated by examining their phagocytosis ability and ROS production through flow cytometry using PhagoTest<sup>TM</sup> and PhagoBurst<sup>TM</sup>, respectively.

To investigate the effect of the inflammatory environment (SF), neutrophils were isolated from healthy donors using density centrifugation and dextran sedimentation, followed by stimulation using SF. Additionally, the effect of transmigration on the neutrophil phenotype was studied by comparing blood neutrophils to neutrophils isolated from the oral cavity from healthy donors. Finally, neutrophils in synovial biopsies (n=3) from oJIA patients were stained using immunofluorescence.

# Results

There was a clear difference in the SF neutrophil phenotype compared to paired circulating neutrophils. For example, SF neutrophils expressed higher levels of CD66b, CD11b, CD10, indicative of an activated phenotype. SF neutrophils also expressed higher levels of atypical markers, specifically CD14 and CD206, which is more commonly found on monocyte-lineage cells. Functionally, SF neutrophils had an impaired phagocytosis and a trend of reduced ROS production compared to circulating neutrophils. Interestingly, the amount of CD206<sup>+</sup> neutrophils correlated with the impaired phagocytosis and ROS production. CD206<sup>+</sup> neutrophils could be identified in synovial biopsies, suggesting that they might acquire this marker in the tissue.

Only minor differences were noted between the neutrophil phenotype during active and inactive disease, suggesting a pronounced role of local- compared to systemic inflammation in driving the neutrophil phenotype. Additionally, the SF neutrophil phenotype could not be replicated *in vitro* by stimulating healthy neutrophils with inflammatory SF. Finally, the phenotype of oral cavity neutrophils was clearly distinct from that of SF neutrophils.

# Conclusion

Here, we showed that synovial neutrophils have an activated phenotype and impaired effector functions. Importantly, synovial neutrophils did not obtain this phenotype through the inflammatory environment (SF) or transmigration alone. This suggests that cell-cell interactions and/or complex interactions within the synovial tissue are responsible for driving the neutrophil phenotype. Interestingly, the impairment of effector functions was associated with a monocyte-like phenotype. Thus, we speculate that these neutrophil alterations are important in the pathogenesis of oJIA.


### Paper IV. Synovial fluid potentiates local fibroblasts to drive inflammatory monocytes in childhood-onset arthritis

#### Rationale

Synovial fibroblasts (S-Fib) have a crucial role in maintaining local homeostasis. However, it is becoming increasingly established that S-Fib are important drivers of synovial inflammation. Studies in adults with arthritis suggest that S-Fib are heterogenous, being both destructive and inflammatory, with them also acquiring a more potent inflammatory phenotype following previous priming. Studies in oJIA are scarcer but suggest that fibroblasts display an activated, but less destructive, phenotype and produce pro-inflammatory cytokines. One study has shown that following previous activation with cytokines, S-Fib mediate leukocyte adhesion. However, no study has thus far investigated if S-Fib from oJIA patients drive activation in monocytes and neutrophils, nor has any study investigated the impact of priming S-Fib with inflammatory SF, mimicking a disease relapse. As aforementioned, our previous studies suggest that cell-cell contact could be important in driving activation in these cells. Thus, we set out to investigate the contribution of S-Fib from oJIA patients, with or without prior SF-priming, in driving activation in healthy monocytes and neutrophils.

#### Method

S-Fib were isolated from the SF of patients with oJIA through passaging cells. Following isolation, S-Fib cells were either primed with 20% SF or unprimed. The effect of SF-priming on S-Fib was investigated through production measurements of IL-6 and IL-8 using MesoScale. In addition, the ability of S-Fib supernatants to induce monocyte- and neutrophil migration was studied in transwell systems. Finally, proteomic differences following priming were studied using LC-MS.

The effect of S-Fib on monocytes and neutrophils was studied in co-cultures using healthy monocytes or neutrophils. Co-cultures were both assessed for changes in phenotype and viability using surface markers and flow cytometry. Functional alterations in monocytes were studied by investigating their ability to induce T-cell activation (measured as proliferation, surface marker expression and intracellular cytokine production) following co-culture with S-Fib. Furthermore, monocytes were also analysed for cytokine production (IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, IL-8 and TNF), which were measured in supernatants using MesoScale. Neutrophils were assessed for MPO release through analysis of supernatants using ELISA. Supernatants were also analysed for elastase activity. Finally, ROS production was measured using

 $H_2DCFDA$  staining following PMA activation. To investigate the contribution of soluble factors, cells were stimulated with supernatants from S-Fib cultures. Additionally, the degree of adhesion by monocytes to S-Fib was studied in co-cultures placed on an orbital shaker.

#### Results

SF-priming induced the production of IL-6 and IL-8 in S-Fib. Accordingly, supernatants from both S-Fib- and SF-primed S-Fib induced migration in monocytes and neutrophils, which was more pronounced in SF-primed S-Fib supernatants. Priming also resulted in a metabolic- and inflammatory shift at the protein level.

S-Fib with or without SF-priming were co-cultured either with healthy monocytes or neutrophils. For monocytes, a co-culture with S-Fib induced an inflammatory phenotype and an increased ability to induce T-cell activation. Additionally, there was a major increase in pro-inflammatory cytokines in these co-cultures. Interestingly, these effects were more pronounced following SF-priming of the S-Fib. As the influence of S-Fib on monocytes was not due to soluble factors, and monocytes had increased adhesion to SF-primed S-Fib, suggests a role of cell-cell contact between S-Fib and monocytes. Furthermore, there were only minor effects of a S-Fib co-culture observed on neutrophil phenotype and function. However, neutrophils co-cultured with SF-primed S-Fib in contrast were more viable.

### Conclusion

Our data highlight the crucial role of S-Fib in driving synovial inflammation through the induction of inflammatory monocytes, which was further enhanced through prior priming of S-Fib with SF, emphasising the role of SF in driving S-Fib activation. However, these effects were not due to soluble factors alone, supporting the need for therapies targeting cell-cell interactions in the treatment of arthritis. Finally, S-Fib had only minor effects on neutrophils, suggesting that other mechanisms drive neutrophil activation in the joint, although SF-primed S-Fib promoted neutrophil viability.



## Discussion

Monocytes and neutrophils both have crucial roles as effector cells in the innate immune system, serving not only as pathogen eliminators but also as vital regulators of inflammation and homeostasis maintenance. Still, their role in the inflamed joint of patients with oJIA has long been neglected. In the four studies of this thesis, we have: 1) characterized the phenotype of these cells within the joint, 2) highlighted functional alterations that could be crucial in driving and sustaining chronic inflammation, and 3) emphasised mechanisms and pathways that drive their activation. Consequently, these studies have laid a foundation for further research into how monocytes and neutrophils can be manipulated for therapeutic purposes.

For monocytes and MØs, the research focus for almost two decades has centred around the concept of polarization. The initial concept was to try and categorize the monocytes and MØs into pro-inflammatory (M1) or anti-inflammatory (M2), as this was believed to reflect their function and their role in disease (mirroring the Th1 and Th2 T-cell categorization). However, the dynamic nature of these cells quickly gained attention, revealing that a simple two-sided categorization does not adequately fit their plasticity. Thus, it is becoming clear that it is crucial to study the function of these cells in a disease context, rather than to solely characterize their polarization and make assumptions of their functional role. Indeed, we found throughout our studies that synovial monocytes of patients with oJIA have a mixed polarization pattern, expressing markers of both M1 (e.g., CD40 and CD86) and M2 (e.g., CD16 and MerTK). Interestingly, in paper I, we did not find an increased expression of CD163, a marker that has repeatedly been identified in patients with arthritis, such as in RA, SpA, ERA and sJIA (26, 270, 328, 329). Even though we did not make direct comparisons to other disease groups, we did however exclude two patients with ERA and sJIA, that initially were included due to an oligoarticular disease course, with us detecting increased CD163 expression in both these patients. Interestingly, this suggests that differences may exist between arthritic diseases in terms of monocyte activation. In support of this, MØs were found to respond differently to SF from RA compared to SpA patients (271). Still, we have found several similarities between MØs, such as an increased expression of CD40 and a high prevalence of an "intermediate-like" phenotype (256, 330). Thus unsurprisingly, some features of monocyte activation might be retained across diseases, whilst other features are more unique. Future studies directly comparing monocyte activation between arthritic diseases is therefore warranted. This is especially true in regard to the function of these cells.

The main results of our studies related to monocyte function and their implications in the joint are summarised in Figure 23. Overall, we found that synovial monocytes are functionally distinct compared to circulating monocytes. Notably, their functional alterations coincided with a mixed polarization pattern, encompassing both pro-inflammatory and regulatory aspects. Firstly, we found that synovial monocytes promote both T-cell proliferation and activation. As T-cells have a wellestablished role as drivers of inflammation in both oJIA and arthritis in general, the activation of these cells by monocytes highlights the monocytes' capability to promote inflammation (331). Furthermore, our results are supported by other studies, both in JIA and in adults (256, 314). Secondly, we observed that synovial monocytes were primed for STAT1 phosphorylation. STAT1 is induced by cytokines such as IFNy, and is considered to drive pro-inflammatory responses, as its induction results in, for example, the production of inflammatory cytokines (332). Therefore, a sensitivity to STAT1 signalling in synovial monocytes suggests that cells are more responsive to pro-inflammatory activation. Thirdly, we showed that synovial monocytes have an impaired phagocytosis and ROS production. The phagocytosis assay was performed using opsonized E. coli, suggesting an impaired Fc/complement- mediated clearance. A possible consequence of this in the joint could be a failed clearance of immune complexes (ICs). ICs have a well-established role in other diseases, with a failed clearance of these complexes resulting in a continuous inflammatory response, further exacerbating the progression of arthritis through, amongst others, the activation of immune cells (333-335).

On the other hand, synovial monocytes also displayed various functional alterations that can be associated with a regulatory role. Firstly, synovial monocytes had an increased uptake of apoptotic cells compared to circulating monocytes. Thus, synovial monocytes may have an impaired clearance of certain pathways (as discussed above), whilst remaining functional in others. Accordingly, the maintained efferocytosis may be a factor contributing to the limited presence of specific autoantibodies, in contrast to other autoimmune diseases such as systemic lupus erythematosus (336). Secondly, we showed that synovial monocytes produced less pro-inflammatory cytokines upon activation. Possible mechanisms to explain this phenomenon may include exhaustion due to previous activation, or differences in receptor expression of TLRs. Collectively, these findings suggest that monocytes may have a compensatory role, trying to regulate and inhibit any excess inflammation.

Still, a regulatory phenotype may not be beneficial in chronic inflammation. For example, in response to IC stimulation and TLR activation, regulatory MØs are potent producers of pro-inflammatory cytokines, which are prevalent in the inflamed joint (337). Additionally, a regulatory phenotype is associated with fibrosis and angiogenesis, two processes that can sustain inflammation (274, 275).

Indeed, the synovial tissue of JIA patients have prominent vascularization (273, 338). However, the contribution of synovial monocytes to these specific processes were not tested by us. Thus, further studies are needed to determine whether the regulatory phenotype of synovial monocytes is beneficial or detrimental in oJIA.



**Figure 23. Summary of the main results regarding monocytes.** Shows the main findings from our studies (paper I, II and IV) regarding synovial monocytes, and highlights the implications of these results. *TLR – Toll-like receptor, ROS – Reactive oxygen species, S-Fib – Synovial fibroblasts, TNF – Tumor necrosis factor, IL – Interleukin, JAK – Janus Kinase, STAT – Signal transducer and activator of transcription.* 

In paper I and II, we found that the inflammatory SF, and primarily the IL-6/JAK/STAT pathway, are responsible for the regulatory features of the synovial monocyes. As with the concept and presence of regulatory monocytes, it seems contradictory that IL-6 induces a regulatory phenotype in monocytes. This is due to most in the field regarding IL-6 as a classic pro-inflammatory cytokine with multiple roles in driving inflammation. For example, it drives antibody production in B-cells and the differentiation of Th17 cells (339, 340). Still, in line with our results, others have also shown that the effect of IL-6 on monocytes and MØs seems to be regulatory (341, 342). For example, IL-6 has been shown to limit M1 responses (341). Accordingly, blocking of IL-6 signalling could have different implications depending on the cell type. Thus, in the setting of arthritis, with anti-IL-6 inhibitors approved (such as tocilizumab) and JAK inhibitors on the rising (such as tofacitinib), it is crucial to continue to explore the impact of these drugs on immunological mechanisms. Indeed, in paper II, we observed that patients could be separated into two groups based on their synovial IL-6 activity, and that patients with high activity also have increased levels of circulating markers of inflammation. Although exploratory and preliminary, these findings suggest a potential group more likely to benefit from anti-IL-6 therapy.

Interestingly, we found that S-Fib are potent inducers of inflammatory monocytes. In paper II and IV, we observed that monocytes co-cultured with S-Fib are more prominent T-cell inducers and produce a higher degree of inflammatory cytokines. Furthermore, monocytes produced less ROS and had decreased phagocytosis following co-culture, reminiscent of the *in vivo* phenotype of patients' monocytes. Hence, it is suggestive that co-culture with S-Fib mimics most inflammatory aspects observed in the patients' synovial monocytes.

Notably, as observed in paper IV, prior activation of S-Fib with inflammatory SF potentiates the S-Fib to induce an even more noticeable monocyte activation. This activation could be due to several factors within the inflammatory SF, such as IL-1β and TNF (343). Other potential candidates include TLR ligands, which are known to induce activation in S-Fib (223). Furthermore, even though soluble factors in the SF induce activation of S-Fib, our results indicate that direct cell contact is necessary for the induction of inflammatory monocytes, as supernatants from S-Fib do not induce the observed monocyte phenotype. Additionally, we found in paper I that monocytes/ MØs in the synovial tissue express inflammatory markers, supporting that cells may acquire this activation pattern in the synovial tissue. Still, the precise mechanism of this activation remains undetermined. Previous studies however suggest that VCAM-1 expression by S-Fib could be a possible candidate, as it mediates leukocyte retainment (237). In support of this, we found increased adhesion of monocytes to SF-primed S-Fib in paper IV. Other candidates could include ICAM-1, which has also been shown to be important in leukocyte adhesion to S-Fib (344). Therefore, determining the factors responsible for the induction of inflammatory monocytes by S-Fib represent a promising strategy to identify new ways to target inflammation in arthritis.

Given that neutrophils are abundant in both the circulation and inflammatory SF, surprisingly few studies have investigated these cells in JIA. The main results from our studies regarding neutrophils are summarised in Figure 24. At the initiation of paper III, there was limited information on even the most basic concepts, such as the neutrophil phenotype. Thus, in this paper, we looked into the activation state of synovial neutrophils, and found that they displayed markers of activation, such as CD66b and CD11b. This has also been confirmed by a separate study, which found that, excluding activation markers, synovial neutrophils have a hyper segmented nucleus (325). Hence, but maybe not surprisingly, these results suggest that synovial neutrophils have an activated phenotype compared to their circulating counterparts and imply that cells may have undergone degranulation. There are several ways that neutrophil degranulation can drive pathogenesis in arthritis. For example, neutrophilic granules containing elastase and collagenases can cleave various proteins upon release, such as collagens and elastin, in a process which is believed to contribute to cartilage damage in RA (345, 346). In animal models, mice with impaired activation of proteases are protected from arthritis, accompanied by a diminished local production of TNF and IL-1β (347). Notably, SF from RA contain more neutrophil derived proteins compared to SF from SpA patients, suggesting a difference in the role of neutrophils between arthritis types (296). Finally,

degranulation results in the release of cytokines and chemokines that promote activation and attraction of immune cells. In short, neutrophils in oJIA display signs of activation, and thus further studies determining the degree of activation (e.g., degranulation) compared to other diseases are warranted.

Remarkably, we also found that neutrophils expressed markers more often related to monocytes, such as CD14 and CD206. Accordingly, *Metzemaekers* et. al. also found increased expression of HLA-DR on synovial neutrophils (325). Similar expression patterns have additionally been emphasised in RA, were synovial neutrophils show antigen presentation capabilities (348). Furthermore, this observation of a close relationship between neutrophils and monocytes has been observed before, with the suggestion that neutrophils can "transdifferentiate" during inflammatory conditions *in vitro*, acquiring monocyte-like properties (349-351). Moreover, these both these cells also share a common myeloid ancestor, emphasising their similarities. Hence, even though neutrophils are considered terminally differentiated, they are surprisingly plastic and may take up atypical functions, such as the APC capacity of monocyte lineage. This is important as it highlights the neutrophil's capacity to promote activation of the adaptive immunity during inflammation.



**Figure 24. Summary of the main results regarding neutrophils.** Shows the main findings from our studies (paper III and IV) into synovial neutrophils, and highlights implications of these results. *ROS – Reactive oxygen species, S-Fib – Synovial fibroblasts.* 

Furthermore, we found that synovial neutrophils have an aged-like phenotype. This is supported by studies in RA, which show that neutrophils have a prolonged survival (352). This prolonged survival is speculated to contribute to inflammation, as the neutrophils have an extended time to execute their effector functions. Interestingly, we found in paper IV that co-culture between healthy neutrophils and SF-primed S-Fib prolonged neutrophil survival. Consequently, this is potentially an additional mechanism to how S-Fib can drive synovial inflammation.

Functionally, the synovial neutrophils had an impaired phagocytosis response and a trend towards an impaired ROS production. As with monocytes, an impaired phagocytosis in neutrophils can further autoimmunity through the failure to clear

debris, resulting in an increased autoantigen burden and generation of ICs. ICs, in turn, can drive the activation of neutrophils via Fc receptors, resulting in degranulation (353, 354). Notably, this is not due to the environment alone, as the addition of inflammatory SF to healthy neutrophils did not result in the impairment of phagocytosis. Early studies into RA also support the notion of a reduced phagocytosis by synovial neutrophils (355). Even though excess ROS has been linked to several processes in autoimmunity, such as DNA damage and oxidative stress, an impaired ROS production can potentially also contribute to disease. For example, a defect in a component of the NADPH oxidase resulted in a less oxidative burst and the promotion of arthritogenic T-cells, leading to more severe arthritis in an animal model (356). However, this might be primarily due to MØs and not neutrophils. Regardless, we have recently reported that synovial neutrophils fail to supress T-cell proliferation, a phenomenon, at least partly, dependent on reduced ROS production (357). However, the results of an impaired ROS production are in contrast to adult diseases, where an increase in ROS production has been observed. and theorised to drive inflammation by contributing to DNA damage and inflammatory activation (258). Therefore, although our results need to be confirmed by other researchers, it suggests that functional differences between oJIA and RA may exist in terms of neutrophils.

Interestingly, these functional discrepancies of an impaired phagocytosis and ROS production were linked to the presence of CD206-expressing neutrophils. As monocytes in general are less phagocytic than neutrophils, it could provide further support that synovial neutrophils have acquired a monocyte-like phenotype. Another explanation for the decreased phagocytosis and ROS production could be exhaustion, as the neutrophils have likely already undergone these processes, highlighted by the high expression of activation markers. Indeed, a state of exhaustion is not uncommon in neutrophils following intense activation, such as in sepsis (358).

Nevertheless, the mechanisms of how synovial neutrophils acquire their phenotype and functional properties are still unknown. In paper I, we observed that stimulation of healthy neutrophils with inflammatory SF did not induce the same phenotype observed in patients. Furthermore, we analysed oral cavity neutrophils as a model for neutrophil migration to a different site other than the joint. Again, these neutrophils were not similar to that of synovial neutrophils. In paper IV, we cocultured healthy neutrophils with S-Fib from oJIA patients, and we did not see an induction of the phenotype observed in synovial neutrophils. Thus, the process in which neutrophils acquire their phenotype remains unknown. Possible factors not investigated here include hypoxia, time, and immune cell-cell interactions. For example, hypoxia has been shown to inhibit apoptosis in neutrophils (359). In addition, time and ageing have been suggested to be key players in driving the synovial neutrophil phenotype (278). Finally, in a separate study, we found that the *in vitro* migration of healthy neutrophils, in a transwell system lined with both endothelial cells and S-Fib, resulted in a phenotype with reduced ROS and a reduced ability to promote T-cell proliferation, reminiscent of the oJIA patients' neutrophils (357). However, the migration did not alter surface marker expression of the neutrophils, thus still suggesting that other mechanisms are important for the synovial neutrophil phenotype. In short, the mechanisms driving the neutrophil phenotype in oJIA are still unknown.

Monocytes and neutrophils may interact in several ways to promote synovial inflammation. For example, we showed that synovial monocytes promote T-cell proliferation, and in a separate study, that synovial neutrophils fail to suppress T-cell proliferation (357). Furthermore, the impaired phagocytosis and ROS production in both cell types indicate a substantial decrease in Fc-mediated clearance in the joint, which could have implications as discussed above. Finally, the results from paper IV, displaying that co-culture with S-Fib drive a strong inflammatory activation in monocytes and not neutrophils, are interesting. Indeed, the only effect on neutrophils was a prolonged viability. Thus, the mechanisms of how these cells become activated in the joint are probably distinct.

On the basis of this thesis, we propose a hypothesis of the pathogenesis of oJIA with a focus on innate immunity (summarised in Figure 25). A genetic predisposition and an unknown trigger (likely environmental factors, or an elevated state of reactivity) drives activation of S-Fib. In support of this theory, S-Fib can be activated independent of the immune system, e.g., by TLR ligands, they are also capable of driving arthritis in animal models, and they are speculated to be involved in flares (231, 360, 361). These studies highlight the independence of S-Fib on the immune system for activation. Their enhanced capacity to produce cytokines and chemokines, in combination with our results from paper IV, signify their potential in the recruitment of immune cells. As the immune cells enter the joint, they are exposed to a progressively inflammatory environment and undergo activation. Neutrophils, partly due to migration and partly due to unknown factors, become functionally impaired, evidenced by a decreased phagocytosis and ROS production, resulting in remanent debris, such as ICs, and thus DAMP exposure. Monocytes interact with S-Fib through unknown cell-cell mechanisms and acquire an inflammatory phenotype. In turn, they become activated to support the activation of autoreactive T- and B-cells, that in turn form tertiary lymphoid organs (TLOs). Synovial neutrophils also lose their T-cell inhibitory capacity, further favouring the proliferation of lymphocytes. Subsequently, B-cells differentiate into plasma cells and produce ANAs. These cells potentially form ICs that drive immune cell activation, which is not properly cleared due to the impaired phagocytosis. This chain of events and activation drive more cytokines, activation, and cell-cell crosstalk, resulting in a sustained inflammation, as suppressors of inflammation (such as Tregs) are impaired (196). Hence, a vicious circle of inflammation, autoreactivity and a failure to supress either drives the chronicity and arthritis associated with oJIA.

Clearly, there are flaws in this hypothesis, particularly the order of events, and substantial more research is needed to further clarify the pathogenesis. Other possible mechanisms involve a direct targeting of the synovial autoantigen by the lymphocytes represents another mechanism (186). However, this represents a more classic view of the pathogenesis. Furthermore, the activation of autoreactive lymphocytes at sites other than the joint that then subsequently triggers synovial inflammation represents another mechanism. Activation of autoreactive lymphocytes could be due to either cross reactivity or activation elsewhere, e.g., following exposure to an infection or changes in gut environment (362-365). Additionally, our theory is based only on in vitro and ex vivo data, and thus, the situation in the joint may be completely different. Still, regardless of the initial trigger and responsible mechanism, it is clear that once initiated, an imbalance in the ability to control inflammation from both an innate- and adaptive point of view, drives chronicity. Hence, to not only block inflammation, but to restore homeostasis, represents an attractive approach going forward for the treatment, and potential cure, of oJIA.



**Figure 25.** Proposed role of monocytes and neutrophils in the pathogenesis of oJIA. Displays an overview of the innate-immunity centered theory of the pathogenesis of oJIA based on the four studies of this thesis. *ICs – Immune complexes , ANA – Antinuclear antibodies, TLOs – Tertiary lymphoid organs.* 

### Conclusion

In the studies of this thesis into the role of myeloid cells in oJIA, we found that: 1) synovial monocytes show a mixed polarization pattern with both pro- and regulatory features, 2) synovial monocytes are functionally affected and acquire their phenotype through synovial fluid and cell-cell interactions, 3) synovial neutrophils display an activated phenotype and functional abnormalities and 4) synovial fluid from oJIA patients induces activation of synovial fibroblasts which, in turn, drives inflammatory monocytes. These results highlight an underappreciated role of myeloid cells in the pathogenesis of oJIA and propose several new mechanisms for interfering with their activation.

## Future perspectives

As discussed above, there are several important aspects identified during the studies of this thesis that should be examined further. Here, I will highlight a few key points:

- Most studies, as well as the ones in this thesis, do not use disease controls, but focus on a single disease. Consequently, potential mechanisms that these diseases share, or mechanisms that are distinct, are easily overlooked. As a result, is difficult to compare processes across disease states. Thus, it would be beneficial to, in future studies, compare phenotypes, functions and mechanisms across various disease types to better characterize the pathogenesis and potential drug targets of a given disease.
- The precise mechanism of what drives the activation of monocytes in cocultures with S-Fib should be determined. Identifying potential cell-cell contact molecules could provide interesting new treatment options to block the inflammatory activation of synovial monocytes.
- Determining what drives the neutrophil phenotype within oJIA would be important to further characterise, as it could represent a new target for intervention. In addition, the functional properties of neutrophils, specifically degranulation and NETosis, should be explored, as well as differences to other arthritic diseases.
- The notion made in paper II, that oJIA patients can be separated into two groups based on synovial IL-6/STAT signalling, is interesting and should be further explored. The use of circulating cytokines to categorize JIA patients has been previously attempted with mixed results. Still, no one has focused on oJIA in particular, a disease that is generally not linked to systemic inflammation. Thus, whether oJIA contains a subgroup of patients with a "high" inflammatory pattern, and if this is related to a positive response to therapies such as IL-6 inhibitors, should be explored.
- Regulatory properties of the synovial monocytes should also be further determined, to specify if they are beneficial or detrimental. Specifically, regarding their role in chronic inflammation (i.e., do they contribute to fibrosis and angiogenesis) or as inhibitors of inflammation (e.g., production of anti-inflammatory cytokines and inhibitory interaction with other cell types), should be investigated.

# Acknowledgements

Working on these papers and the thesis itself is by no means a solo performance. This thesis would have never been possible without your contributions, whether it being hands-on work, or simply hanging out in the coffee room and outside of the lab. I will forever be grateful to all the people who contributed to this work.

**Robin**, thank you will never be enough for taking me on and teaching me all I know. You have genuinely made me enjoy the PhD process. So many years have passed since we started working together, and I still enjoy going to work every day. You constantly find the time to discuss projects and ideas, even though you are swamped with a million different things from all different angles. You have always shown interest in the research, been present, curious, and encouraging. Your ability to turn even the most disappointing results (the "not yets") into something positive through your (sometimes unbearable) optimism has been inspiring, and I would not be where I am today without you. I truly feel that I have been able to develop my autonomy, but at the same time, always had you available as support. I am so grateful to have had you as my main supervisor.

Anders, thank you for taking me on as a PhD student, I have learnt a lot from you, especially during the time of having you as my main supervisor ;). I have always valued how you have challenged me when it comes to the clinical perspective and the broader picture. Your ideas and questions have been very appreciated, and it has contributed to several aspects of the studies and this thesis.

**Fredrik**, my definitely-not-a-co-supervisor, thank you for all your valuable input and support in these projects, especially your eye for details and your batman job as a statistician. And thank you for the opportunity to explore the completely separate field of research in infection, it has been so useful in my other projects to have explored different perspectives.

To the two people who keep the lab floating: **Gittan**, thank you for everything you have taught me, from flow cytometry to pizza making. You have always been there to solve any problem imaginable. Despite your insane workload, you have always found time for me, whether it is a minor problem with a method or the implications of a paper. But most of all, thank you for replying to that first email back in 2014. In hindsight, I'm delighted I didn't end up working with complement, platelets, or other debris, but I'm extremely grateful that I got to work with you through the years! **Anki**, thank you for your endless support and positivity. All the liters of blood you have drained, the thousands of wells with billions of cells you have seeded (yes, it is a bit morbid ;)), and your fearlessness of trying new things have laid the groundwork for several of the projects, and things would be very different without you. Your knowledge and expertise have allowed me to tremendously extend my own skill set. Thank you both for making this possible.

**Malin** and **Anna**, without you, there would be no thesis, so thank you for your contribution to the collection of samples, even though you have had an insane workload. Your eagerness to make sure that the research progresses and that we have material to study has made these projects possible.

To my former and current PhD colleagues: **Sabine**, thank you for making everything in and outside of work entertaining, both as a colleague and a friend. Your enthusiasm for science has taken these projects to the next level. Everything from sharing an office with you to constantly winning boardgames has made the process so much more enjoyable. **Elisabet**, your eye for details has been

much appreciated in the different projects, you have saved me from more grammatic errors than I can count! Thank you for all the banter that comes with a PhD position and for always keeping me up to date on the clinical perspective. **Alma**, thank you for your positivity, helpfulness and always being cheerful, your presence brings a warm atmosphere to the lab. And one day I will beat you at Settlers!...hopefully. **Andreas**, from table tennis and quizzes to wow and climbing, thank you for making the lab and everything outside of it so much more enjoyable! **Elsa**, thank you for all discussions and your valuable input in different projects, and especially for your support as we both stumble across the mess that is proteomics! **Julia**, I miss having you around the lab and the office. I have known you for almost a decade now(!), and it has always been so much fun having you around. Your thoroughness really highlights the amazing scientist that you are, and I hope we get to work together again in the future.

The **SLE research group**, thank you for interesting discussions and the possibility to be part of a different research area. I have learnt a lot from all our meetings and retreats!

**B13**, especially the kidney group: Åsa, Lena and Thomas. Thank you for making the time at B13 more enjoyable, for all the coffee breaks, table tennis games, project discussions and candle making. Also, thank you to **Emil** and **Daniel**, for your humour, corridor meet-ups, support and making the atmosphere much more entertaining.

**B14**, thank you for creating a positive environment! An extra thank you to **Ariane**, for your technical support, for your *infectious* scientific engagement and for challenging me with GPACs! Also, thank you for all your helpful tips and tricks, both in- and outside science.

Thank you to all current and former **students** of the lab, especially **Emilia** and **Louise**, for your contribution not only to the science, but also for making the lab more fun!

Thank you to all co-authors and collaborators for your contributions to the various projects!

To my friends, I am so grateful for all the support in and outside work. Oscar, I am glad that you keep trailing me so that I always have you as a neighbor. You have been a close friend for a decade now, thank you for all the trips and adventures together. Also, thank you for our *tenacious* traditions, drinking all my beer, and your *support* and *love* for G2! ;) Arman and Sebastian, thank you both for all evenings spent unwinding and bouncing ideas, for the pub nights and the Smash games, it has truly helped in easing all the stress and furthering the projects. Martin, thank you for all the good times, memories and the nights playing CS. I miss that disappointing feeling of leaving your place with two kebabs. I hope we get to live in the same city again! Lisa, thank you so much for always believing in me, your unconditional support and all hours spent looting and fighting handsome Jack. You are a real inspiration! Anton, my oldest friend, I am glad we still stay in touch, and I wish you eventually find your way back to more local grounds. STPCG, thank you for your lifelong friendship, for always being there, and especially for all your moaning. All adventures, board game nights and raid nights have provided a much-needed escape, and an extra thank you to Matte, for your *support* on and off the rift, although I think my back hurts more often than yours ;)

Min familj: **mamma**, **pappa**, **Sofie**, **Emil**, och **Patrik**. Tack för att ni alltid uppmuntrar och för att ni alltid ställer upp oavsett vad. Även när ni inte alltid har förstått så har ni under alla omständigheter stöttat mig, och för det är jag evigt tacksam. **Sofie**, du är definitionen av styrka och en fantastisk förebild. **Mormor** och **morfar**, tack för att ni alltid har brytt er om allt som hänt här i livet, alla minnen och för att ni konstant påminner mig om alla pinsamma historier.

**Olivia**, thank you will never be enough for all your support, in this process and beyond. For all your help throughout this journey, from removing all my "the"s in my texts to being my (un)intentional audience for my practice presentations, thank you so much.

## References

1. Sherwood ER, Burelbach KR, McBride MA, Stothers CL, et al. Innate Immune Memory and the Host Response to Infection. Journal of Immunology. 2022;208(4):785-92.

2. Netea MG, Joosten LAB, Latz E, Mills KHG, et al. Trained immunity: A program of innate immune memory in health and disease. Science. 2016;352(6284).

**3.** Gomez Perdiguero E, Klapproth K, Schulz C, Busch K, et al. Tissue-resident macrophages originate from yolk-sac-derived erythro-myeloid progenitors. Nature. 2015;518(7540):547-51.

**4.** Arts RJW, Joosten LAB, Netea MG. The Potential Role of Trained Immunity in Autoimmune and Autoinflammatory Disorders. Frontiers in Immunology. 2018;9.

**5.** George-Gay B, Parker K. Understanding the complete blood count with differential. J Perianesth Nurs. 2003;18(2):96-114; quiz 5-7.

6. Cormican S, Griffin MD. Human Monocyte Subset Distinctions and Function: Insights From Gene Expression Analysis. Front Immunol. 2020;11:1070.

7. Yang J, Zhang L, Yu C, Yang XF, et al. Monocyte and macrophage differentiation: circulation inflammatory monocyte as biomarker for inflammatory diseases. Biomark Res. 2014;2(1):1.

**8.** Patel AA, Zhang Y, Fullerton JN, Boelen L, et al. The fate and lifespan of human monocyte subsets in steady state and systemic inflammation. J Exp Med. 2017;214(7):1913-23.

**9.** Tak T, Drylewicz J, Conemans L, de Boer RJ, et al. Circulatory and maturation kinetics of human monocyte subsets in vivo. Blood. 2017;130(12):1474-7.

10. Dale DC, Boxer L, Liles WC. The phagocytes: neutrophils and monocytes. Blood. 2008;112(4):935-45.

**11.** Uribe-Querol E, Rosales C. Phagocytosis: Our Current Understanding of a Universal Biological Process. Frontiers in Immunology. 2020;11.

**12.** Forman HJ, Torres M. Reactive oxygen species and cell signaling: respiratory burst in macrophage signaling. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2002;166(12 Pt 2):S4-8.

**13.** Guilliams M, Mildner A, Yona S. Developmental and Functional Heterogeneity of Monocytes. Immunity. 2018;49(4):595-613.

14. Jakubzick CV, Randolph GJ, Henson PM. Monocyte differentiation and antigen-presenting functions. Nat Rev Immunol. 2017;17(6):349-62.

**15.** Kapellos TS, Bonaguro L, Gemund I, Reusch N, et al. Human Monocyte Subsets and Phenotypes in Major Chronic Inflammatory Diseases. Frontiers in Immunology. 2019;10.

**16.** Merah-Mourah F, Cohen SO, Charron D, Mooney N, et al. Identification of Novel Human Monocyte Subsets and Evidence for Phenotypic Groups Defined by Interindividual Variations of Expression of Adhesion Molecules. Sci Rep-Uk. 2020;10(1).

**17.** Wong KL, Yeap WH, Tai JJ, Ong SM, et al. The three human monocyte subsets: implications for health and disease. Immunol Res. 2012;53(1-3):41-57.

**18.** Wong KL, Tai JJY, Wong WC, Han H, et al. Gene expression profiling reveals the defining features of the classical, intermediate, and nonclassical human monocyte subsets. Blood. 2011;118(5):E15-E30.

**19.** Boyette LB, Macedo C, Hadi K, Elinoff BD, et al. Phenotype, function, and differentiation potential of human monocyte subsets. Plos One. 2017;12(4).

**20.** Anbazhagan K, Duroux-Richard I, Jorgensen C, Apparailly F. Transcriptomic network support distinct roles of classical and non-classical monocytes in human. Int Rev Immunol. 2014;33(6):470-89.

**21.** Zawada AM, Rogacev KS, Rotter B, Winter P, et al. SuperSAGE evidence for CD14(++)CD16(+) monocytes as a third monocyte subset. Blood. 2011;118(12):E50-E61.

**22.** Randolph GJ, Sanchez-Schmitz G, Liebman RM, Schakel K. The CD16(+) (FcgammaRIII(+)) subset of human monocytes preferentially becomes migratory dendritic cells in a model tissue setting. J Exp Med. 2002;196(4):517-27.

**23.** Mukherjee R, Kanti Barman P, Kumar Thatoi P, Tripathy R, et al. Non-Classical monocytes display inflammatory features: Validation in Sepsis and Systemic Lupus Erythematous. Sci Rep. 2015;5:13886.

**24.** Hirose S, Lin Q, Ohtsuji M, Nishimura H, et al. Monocyte subsets involved in the development of systemic lupus erythematosus and rheumatoid arthritis. Int Immunol. 2019;31(11):687-96.

**25.** Ruiz-Limon P, Ortega-Castro R, Barbarroja N, Perez-Sanchez C, et al. Molecular Characterization of Monocyte Subsets Reveals Specific and Distinctive Molecular Signatures Associated With Cardiovascular Disease in Rheumatoid Arthritis. Front Immunol. 2019;10:1111.

**26.** Smiljanovic B, Radzikowska A, Kuca-Warnawin E, Kurowska W, et al. Monocyte alterations in rheumatoid arthritis are dominated by preterm release from bone marrow and prominent triggering in the joint. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2018;77(2):300-8.

27. Watanabe S, Alexander M, Misharin AV, Budinger GRS. The role of macrophages in the resolution of inflammation. J Clin Invest. 2019;129(7):2619-28.

**28.** Kielbassa K, Vegna S, Ramirez C, Akkari L. Understanding the Origin and Diversity of Macrophages to Tailor Their Targeting in Solid Cancers. Frontiers in Immunology. 2019;10.

**29.** Dey A, Allen J, Hankey-Giblin PA. Ontogeny and polarization of macrophages in inflammation: blood monocytes versus tissue macrophages. Frontiers in Immunology. 2015;5.

**30.** Song L, Dong G, Guo L, Graves DT. The function of dendritic cells in modulating the host response. Mol Oral Microbiol. 2018;33(1):13-21.

**31.** Mellman I. Dendritic cells: master regulators of the immune response. Cancer Immunol Res. 2013;1(3):145-9.

**32.** Reizis B. Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cells: Development, Regulation, and Function. Immunity. 2019;50(1):37-50.

**33.** Merad M, Sathe P, Helft J, Miller J, et al. The Dendritic Cell Lineage: Ontogeny and Function of Dendritic Cells and Their Subsets in the Steady State and the Inflamed Setting. Annual Review of Immunology, Vol 31. 2013;31:563-604.

**34.** Swirski FK. The spatial and developmental relationships in the macrophage family. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2011;31(7):1517-22.

**35.** Teh YC, Ding JL, Ng LG, Chong SZ. Capturing the Fantastic Voyage of Monocytes Through Time and Space. Frontiers in Immunology. 2019;10.

**36.** Jakubzick C, Gautier EL, Gibbings SL, Sojka DK, et al. Minimal Differentiation of Classical Monocytes as They Survey Steady-State Tissues and Transport Antigen to Lymph Nodes. Immunity. 2013;39(3):599-610.

**37.** Swirski FK, Nahrendorf M, Etzrodt M, Wildgruber M, et al. Identification of Splenic Reservoir Monocytes and Their Deployment to Inflammatory Sites. Science. 2009;325(5940):612-6.

**38.** Yunna C, Mengru H, Lei W, Weidong C. Macrophage M1/M2 polarization. Eur J Pharmacol. 2020;877:173090.

39. Murray PJ. Macrophage Polarization. Annu Rev Physiol. 2017;79:541-66.

**40.** Martinez FO, Sica A, Mantovani A, Locati M. Macrophage activation and polarization. Front Biosci. 2008;13:453-61.

**41.** Murray PJ, Allen JE, Biswas SK, Fisher EA, et al. Macrophage activation and polarization: nomenclature and experimental guidelines. Immunity. 2014;41(1):14-20.

42. Murray PJ. Macrophage activation and polarization. Semin Immunol. 2015;27(4):235-6.

**43.** Bain CC, Scott CL, Mowat AM. Resident and pro-inflammatory macrophages in the colon represent alternative context dependent fates of the same Ly6Chi monocyte precursors. Immunology. 2012;137:218-.

**44.** Rivollier A, He J, Kole A, Valatas V, et al. Inflammation switches the differentiation program of Ly6Chi monocytes from antiinflammatory macrophages to inflammatory dendritic cells in the colon. J Exp Med. 2012;209(1):139-55.

**45.** Parisi L, Gini E, Baci D, Tremolati M, et al. Macrophage Polarization in Chronic Inflammatory Diseases: Killers or Builders? J Immunol Res. 2018;2018:8917804.

**46.** Liu YC, Zou XB, Chai YF, Yao YM. Macrophage polarization in inflammatory diseases. Int J Biol Sci. 2014;10(5):520-9.

**47.** Santos SS, Carmo AM, Brunialti MK, Machado FR, et al. Modulation of monocytes in septic patients: preserved phagocytic activity, increased ROS and NO generation, and decreased production of inflammatory cytokines. Intensive Care Med Exp. 2016;4(1):5.

**48.** Colotta F, Re F, Polentarutti N, Sozzani S, et al. Modulation of granulocyte survival and programmed cell death by cytokines and bacterial products. Blood. 1992;80(8):2012-20.

**49.** Summers C, Rankin SM, Condliffe AM, Singh N, et al. Neutrophil kinetics in health and disease. Trends Immunol. 2010;31(8):318-24.

**50.** Bogoslowski A, Wijeyesinghe S, Lee WY, Chen CS, et al. Neutrophils Recirculate through Lymph Nodes to Survey Tissues for Pathogens. Journal of Immunology. 2020;204(9):2552-61.

**51.** De Filippo K, Rankin SM. The Secretive Life of Neutrophils Revealed by Intravital Microscopy. Front Cell Dev Biol. 2020;8.

**52.** Rosales C. Neutrophil: A Cell with Many Roles in Inflammation or Several Cell Types? Front Physiol. 2018;9.

**53.** Kolaczkowska E, Kubes P. Neutrophil recruitment and function in health and inflammation. Nat Rev Immunol. 2013;13(3):159-75.

54. Caster DJ, Powell DW, Miralda I, Ward RA, et al. Re-Examining Neutrophil Participation in GN. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2017;28(8):2275-89.

55. Winterbourn CC, Kettle AJ, Hampton MB. Reactive Oxygen Species and Neutrophil Function. Annu Rev Biochem. 2016;85:765-92.

**56.** Saini R, Singh S. Inducible nitric oxide synthase: An asset to neutrophils. J Leukocyte Biol. 2019;105(1):49-61.

**57.** Nordenfelt P, Tapper H. Phagosome dynamics during phagocytosis by neutrophils. J Leukocyte Biol. 2011;90(2):271-84.

**58.** Faurschou M, Borregaard N. Neutrophil granules and secretory vesicles in inflammation. Microbes and Infection. 2003;5(14):1317-27.

**59.** Borregaard N, Sorensen OE, Theilgaard-Wnchl K. Neutrophil granules: a library of innate immunity proteins. Trends in Immunology. 2007;28(8):340-5.

60. Lacy P. Mechanisms of degranulation in neutrophils. Allergy Asthma Clin Immunol. 2006;2(3):98-108.

**61.** Rawat K, Syeda S, Shrivastava A. Neutrophil-derived granule cargoes: paving the way for tumor growth and progression. Cancer Metastasis Rev. 2021;40(1):221-44.

**62.** Gigon L, Yousefi S, Karaulov A, Simon HU. Mechanisms of toxicity mediated by neutrophil and eosinophil granule proteins. Allergol Int. 2021;70(1):30-8.

**63.** Tecchio C, Micheletti A, Cassatella MA. Neutrophil-derived cytokines: facts beyond expression. Front Immunol. 2014;5:508.

**64.** Castanheira FVS, Kubes P. Neutrophils and NETs in modulating acute and chronic inflammation. Blood. 2019;133(20):2178-85.

**65.** Fuchs TA, Abed U, Goosmann C, Hurwitz R, et al. Novel cell death program leads to neutrophil extracellular traps. J Cell Biol. 2007;176(2):231-41.

**66.** Azzouz D, Khan MA, Palaniyar N. ROS induces NETosis by oxidizing DNA and initiating DNA repair. Cell Death Discov. 2021;7(1):113.

**67.** Thiam HR, Wong SL, Qiu R, Kittisopikul M, et al. NETosis proceeds by cytoskeleton and endomembrane disassembly and PAD4-mediated chromatin decondensation and nuclear envelope rupture. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2020;117(13):7326-37.

**68.** Douda DN, Khan MA, Grasemann H, Palaniyar N. SK3 channel and mitochondrial ROS mediate NADPH oxidase-independent NETosis induced by calcium influx. P Natl Acad Sci USA. 2015;112(9):2817-22.

**69.** Papayannopoulos V. Neutrophil extracellular traps in immunity and disease. Nature Reviews Immunology. 2018;18(2):134-47.

**70.** Tatsiy O, McDonald PP. Physiological Stimuli Induce PAD4-Dependent, ROS-Independent NETosis, With Early and Late Events Controlled by Discrete Signaling Pathways. Frontiers in Immunology. 2018;9.

**71.** Favor OK, Pestka JJ, Bates MA, Lee KSS. Centrality of Myeloid-Lineage Phagocytes in Particle-Triggered Inflammation and Autoimmunity. Front Toxicol. 2021;3:777768.

**72.** Rosales C. Neutrophils at the crossroads of innate and adaptive immunity. J Leukocyte Biol. 2020;108(1):377-96.

**73.** Mantovani A, Cassatella MA, Costantini C, Jaillon S. Neutrophils in the activation and regulation of innate and adaptive immunity. Nature Reviews Immunology. 2011;11(8):519-31.

**74.** Kumar KP, Nicholls AJ, Wong CHY. Partners in crime: neutrophils and monocytes/macrophages in inflammation and disease. Cell Tissue Res. 2018;371(3):551-65.

**75.** Rotondo R, Bertolotto M, Barisione G, Astigiano S, et al. Exocytosis of azurophil and arginase 1-containing granules by activated polymorphonuclear neutrophils is required to inhibit T lymphocyte proliferation. J Leukocyte Biol. 2011;89(5):721-7.

**76.** Pillay J, Tak T, Kamp VM, Koenderman L. Immune suppression by neutrophils and granulocytic myeloidderived suppressor cells: similarities and differences. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2013;70(20):3813-27.

77. Massena S, Christoffersson G, Vagesjo E, Seignez C, et al. Identification and characterization of VEGF-Aresponsive neutrophils expressing CD49d, VEGFR1, and CXCR4 in mice and humans. Blood. 2015;126(17):2016-26.

**78.** Duffy D, Perrin H, Abadie V, Benhabiles N, et al. Neutrophils transport antigen from the dermis to the bone marrow, initiating a source of memory CD8+ T cells. Immunity. 2012;37(5):917-29.

**79.** Ohms M, Moller S, Laskay T. An Attempt to Polarize Human Neutrophils Toward N1 and N2 Phenotypes in vitro. Front Immunol. 2020;11:532.

**80.** Wang X, Qiu L, Li Z, Wang XY, et al. Understanding the Multifaceted Role of Neutrophils in Cancer and Autoimmune Diseases. Front Immunol. 2018;9:2456.

 Saravia J, Chapman NM, Chi H. Helper T cell differentiation. Cell Mol Immunol. 2019;16(7):634-43.
 Brunialti MKC, Santos MC, Rigato O, Machado FR, et al. Increased Percentages of T Helper Cells Producing IL-17 and Monocytes Expressing Markers of Alternative Activation in Patients with Sepsis. Plos One. 2012;7(5).

83. Zhang N, Bevan MJ. CD8(+) T Cells: Foot Soldiers of the Immune System. Immunity. 2011;35(2):161-8.

84. Forthal DN. Functions of Antibodies. Microbiol Spectr. 2014;2(4):AID-0019-2014.

- 85. Romagnani S. Immunological tolerance and autoimmunity. Intern Emerg Med. 2006;1(3):187-96.
- **86.** Rizzi M, Ferrera F, Filaci G, Indiveri F. Disruption of immunological tolerance: role of AIRE gene in autoimmunity. Autoimmun Rev. 2006;5(2):145-7.
- **87.** Samy ET, Setiady YY, Ohno K, Pramoonjago P, et al. The role of physiological self-antigen in the acquisition and maintenance of regulatory T-cell function. Immunol Rev. 2006;212:170-84.

**88.** Kumar P, Saini S, Khan S, Surendra Lele S, et al. Restoring self-tolerance in autoimmune diseases by enhancing regulatory T-cells. Cell Immunol. 2019;339:41-9.

**89.** Zhang QX, Vignali DAA. Co-stimulatory and Co-inhibitory Pathways in Autoimmunity. Immunity. 2016;44(5):1034-51.

**90.** Zhu J, Yamane H, Paul WE. Differentiation of effector CD4 T cell populations (\*). Annu Rev Immunol. 2010;28:445-89.

**91.** Bhattacharyya ND, Feng CG. Regulation of T Helper Cell Fate by TCR Signal Strength. Front Immunol. 2020;11:624.

**92.** Cyster JG, Allen CDC. B Cell Responses: Cell Interaction Dynamics and Decisions. Cell. 2019;177(3):524-40.

**93.** Pierce SK. Understanding B cell activation: from single molecule tracking, through Tolls, to stalking memory in malaria. Immunologic Research. 2009;43(1-3):85-97.

**94.** Papavasiliou FN, Schatz DG. Somatic hypermutation of immunoglobulin genes: Merging mechanisms for genetic diversity. Cell. 2002;109:S35-S44.

**95.** Ratajczak W, Niedzwiedzka-Rystwej P, Tokarz-Deptula B, Deptula W. Immunological memory cells. Cent Eur J Immunol. 2018;43(2):194-203.

**96.** Kriegel MA, Adam-Klages S, Gabler C, Blank N, et al. Anti-HLA-DR-triggered monocytes mediate in vitro T cell anergy. Int Immunol. 2008;20(4):601-13.

**97.** Romano M, Fanelli G, Tan N, Nova-Lamperti E, et al. Expanded Regulatory T Cells Induce Alternatively Activated Monocytes With a Reduced Capacity to Expand T Helper-17 Cells. Front Immunol. 2018;9:1625.

98. St Clair EW. Interleukin 10 treatment for rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 1999;58 Suppl 1:I99-I102.

**99.** Abi Abdallah DS, Egan CE, Butcher BA, Denkers EY. Mouse neutrophils are professional antigenpresenting cells programmed to instruct Th1 and Th17 T-cell differentiation. Int Immunol. 2011;23(5):317-26.

100. Scapini P, Bazzoni F, Cassatella MA. Regulation of B-cell-activating factor (BAFF)/B lymphocyte

stimulator (BLyS) expression in human neutrophils. Immunology Letters. 2008;116(1):1-6.

**101.** el-Hag A, Clark RA. Immunosuppression by activated human neutrophils. Dependence on the myeloperoxidase system. J Immunol. 1987;139(7):2406-13.

**102.** Hoffmann MH, Griffiths HR. The dual role of Reactive Oxygen Species in autoimmune and inflammatory diseases: evidence from preclinical models. Free Radic Biol Med. 2018;125:62-71.

**103.** Shlomchik MJ. Sites and stages of autoreactive B cell activation and regulation. Immunity. 2008;28(1):18-28.

**104.** Anaya JM, Ramirez-Santana C, Alzate MA, Molano-Gonzalez N, et al. The Autoimmune ecology. Frontiers in Immunology. 2016;7.

**105.** Cusick MF, Libbey JE, Fujinami RS. Molecular Mimicry as a Mechanism of Autoimmune Disease. Clin Rev Allerg Immu. 2012;42(1):102-11.

**106.** Haro I, Sanmarti R, Gomara MJ. Implications of Post-Translational Modifications in Autoimmunity with Emphasis on Citrullination, Homocitrullination and Acetylation for the Pathogenesis, Diagnosis and Prognosis of Rheumatoid Arthritis. Int J Mol Sci. 2022;23(24).

**107.** Valesini G, Gerardi MC, Iannuccelli C, Pacucci VA, et al. Citrullination and autoimmunity. Autoimmun Rev. 2015;14(6):490-7.

**108.** Wang L, Wang FS, Gershwin ME. Human autoimmune diseases: a comprehensive update. J Intern Med. 2015;278(4):369-95.

**109.** Fugger L, Jensen LT, Rossjohn J. Challenges, Progress, and Prospects of Developing Therapies to Treat Autoimmune Diseases. Cell. 2020;181(1):63-80.

**110.** Ceccarelli F, Agmon-Levin N, Perricone C. Genetic Factors of Autoimmune Diseases 2017. J Immunol Res. 2017;2017:2789242.

**111.** Mackay IR. Clustering and commonalities among autoimmune diseases. Journal of Autoimmunity. 2009;33(3-4):170-7.

**112.** Floreani A, Leung PS, Gershwin ME. Environmental Basis of Autoimmunity. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol. 2016;50(3):287-300.

**113.** Angum F, Khan T, Kaler J, Siddiqui L, et al. The Prevalence of Autoimmune Disorders in Women: A Narrative Review. Cureus. 2020;12(5):e8094.

114. Klein SL, Flanagan KL. Sex differences in immune responses. Nat Rev Immunol. 2016;16(10):626-38.

**115.** Libert C, Dejager L, Pinheiro I. The X chromosome in immune functions: when a chromosome makes the difference. Nature Reviews Immunology. 2010;10(8):594-604.

**116.** Investigating sex differences in T regulatory cells from cisgender and transgender healthy individuals and patients with autoimmune inflammatory disease: a cross-sectional study Abstracts. Lancet Rheumatol. 2022;4:S1-S20.

**117.** Szekanecz Z, McInnes IB, Schett G, Szamosi S, et al. Autoinflammation and autoimmunity across rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases. Nat Rev Rheumatol. 2021;17(10):585-95.

**118.** Gough SC, Simmonds MJ. The HLA Region and Autoimmune Disease: Associations and Mechanisms of Action. Curr Genomics. 2007;8(7):453-65.

**119.** Saferding V, Bluml S. Innate immunity as the trigger of systemic autoimmune diseases. Journal of Autoimmunity. 2020;110.

**120.** Doria A, Zen M, Bettio S, Gatto M, et al. Autoinflammation and autoimmunity: bridging the divide. Autoimmun Rev. 2012;12(1):22-30.

**121.** McDermott MF, Aksentijevich I, Galon J, McDermott EM, et al. Germline mutations in the extracellular domains of the 55 kDa TNF receptor, TNFR1, define a family of dominantly inherited autoinflammatory syndromes. Cell. 1999;97(1):133-44.

**122.** Doherty TA, Brydges SD, Hoffman HM. Autoinflammation: translating mechanism to therapy. J Leukocyte Biol. 2011;90(1):37-47.

**123.** Nigrovic PA, Lee PY, Hoffman HM. Monogenic autoinflammatory disorders: Conceptual overview, phenotype, and clinical approach. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2020;146(5):925-37.

**124.** Alperin JM, Ortiz-Fernandez L, Sawalha AH. Monogenic Lupus: A Developing Paradigm of Disease. Front Immunol. 2018;9:2496.

**125.** Crow MK. Type I Interferon in the Pathogenesis of Lupus. Journal of Immunology. 2014;192(12):5459-68.

**126.** Cabral DA, Petty RE, Fung M, Malleson PN. Persistent Antinuclear Antibodies in Children without Identifiable Inflammatory Rheumatic or Autoimmune-Disease. Pediatrics. 1992;89(3):441-4.

127. S. D. History of rheumatology. Med J DY Patil Univ. 2014;7(2):119-23.

128. Senthelal S, Li J, Ardeshirzadeh S, Thomas MA. Arthritis. StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL)2022.

129. Zhang Y, Jordan JM. Epidemiology of osteoarthritis. Clin Geriatr Med. 2010;26(3):355-69.

130. Smith MD. The normal synovium. Open Rheumatol J. 2011;5:100-6.

**131.** Tamer TM. Hyaluronan and synovial joint: function, distribution and healing. Interdiscip Toxicol. 2013;6(3):111-25.

**132.** Almutairi K, Nossent J, Preen D, Keen H, et al. The global prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis: a metaanalysis based on a systematic review. Rheumatol Int. 2021;41(5):863-77.

**133.** Aletaha D, Smolen JS. Diagnosis and Management of Rheumatoid Arthritis: A Review. JAMA. 2018;320(13):1360-72.

**134.** Bullock J, Rizvi SAA, Saleh AM, Ahmed SS, et al. Rheumatoid Arthritis: A Brief Overview of the Treatment. Med Princ Pract. 2018;27(6):501-7.

135. Dougados M, Baeten D. Spondyloarthritis. Lancet. 2011;377(9783):2127-37.

**136.** Sharip A, Kunz J. Understanding the Pathogenesis of Spondyloarthritis. Biomolecules. 2020;10(10).

**137.** McGonagle DG, McInnes IB, Kirkham BW, Sherlock J, et al. The role of IL-17A in axial spondyloarthritis and psoriatic arthritis: recent advances and controversies. Ann Rheum Dis. 2019;78(9):1167-78.

138. Wenker KJ, Quint JM. Ankylosing Spondylitis. StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL)2022.

**139.** Zhu W, He X, Cheng K, Zhang L, et al. Ankylosing spondylitis: etiology, pathogenesis, and treatments. Bone Res. 2019;7:22.

140. Ocampo DV, Gladman D. Psoriatic arthritis. F1000Res. 2019;8.

**141.** Merola JF, Espinoza LR, Fleischmann R. Distinguishing rheumatoid arthritis from psoriatic arthritis. RMD Open. 2018;4(2):e000656.

**142.** Pennisi M, Perdue J, Roulston T, Nicholas J, et al. An overview of reactive arthritis. JAAPA. 2019;32(7):25-8.

143. Ravelli A, Martini A. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Lancet. 2007;369(9563):767-78.

**144.** Martini A, Lovell DJ, Albani S, Brunner HI, et al. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Nat Rev Dis Primers. 2022;8(1):5.

**145.** Petty RE, Southwood TR, Manners P, Baum J, et al. International League of Associations for Rheumatology classification of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: second revision, Edmonton, 2001. J Rheumatol. 2004;31(2):390-2.

**146.** Berthold E, Mansson B, Kahn R. Outcome in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a population-based study from Sweden. Arthritis Res Ther. 2019;21(1):218.

147. Prakken B, Albani S, Martini A. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Lancet. 2011;377(9783):2138-49.

**148.** Martini A, Ravelli A, Avcin T, Beresford MW, et al. Toward New Classification Criteria for Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: First Steps, Pediatric Rheumatology International Trials Organization International Consensus. J Rheumatol. 2019;46(2):190-7.

**149.** Beukelman T, Nigrovic PA. Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: An Idea Whose Time Has Gone? Journal of Rheumatology. 2019;46(2):124-6.

**150.** Ravelli A, Felici E, Magni-Manzoni S, Pistorio A, et al. Patients with antinuclear antibody-positive juvenile idiopathic arthritis constitute a homogeneous subgroup irrespective of the course of joint disease. Arthritis Rheum. 2005;52(3):826-32.

**151.** Flato B, Lien G, Smerdel-Ramoya A, Vinje O. Juvenile psoriatic arthritis: longterm outcome and differentiation from other subtypes of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. J Rheumatol. 2009;36(3):642-50.

**152.** Chan MO, Petty RE, Guzman J, Investigators R-O. A Family History of Psoriasis in a First-degree Relative in Children with JIA: to Include or Exclude? Journal of Rheumatology. 2016;43(5):944-7.

**153.** Thierry S, Fautrel B, Lemelle I, Guillemin F. Prevalence and incidence of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a systematic review. Joint Bone Spine. 2014;81(2):112-7.

**154.** Riise OR, Handeland KS, Cvancarova M, Wathne KO, et al. Incidence and characteristics of arthritis in Norwegian children: A population-based study. Pediatrics. 2008;121(2):E299-E306.

**155.** Cardoso I, Frederiksen P, Specht IO, Handel MN, et al. Age and Sex Specific Trends in Incidence of Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis in Danish Birth Cohorts from 1992 to 2002: A Nationwide Register Linkage Study. Int J Env Res Pub He. 2021;18(16).

**156.** Danner S, Sordet C, Terzic J, Donato L, et al. Epidemiology of juvenile idiopathic arthritis in Alsace, France. J Rheumatol. 2006;33(7):1377-81.

**157.** Andersson Gare B. Juvenile arthritis--who gets it, where and when? A review of current data on incidence and prevalence. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 1999;17(3):367-74.

**158.** Consolaro A, Giancane G, Alongi A, van Dijkhuizen EHP, et al. Phenotypic variability and disparities in treatment and outcomes of childhood arthritis throughout the world: an observational cohort study. Lancet Child Adolesc Health. 2019;3(4):255-63.

**159.** Savolainen A, Saila H, Kotaniemi K, Kaipianen-Seppanen O, et al. Magnitude of the genetic component in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2000;59(12):1001.

**160.** Moroldo MB, Chaudhari M, Shear E, Thompson SD, et al. Juvenile rheumatoid arthritis affected sibpairs: extent of clinical phenotype concordance. Arthritis Rheum. 2004;50(6):1928-34.

**161.** Hersh AO, Prahalad S. Immunogenetics of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: A comprehensive review. J Autoimmun. 2015;64:113-24.

**162.** Hinks A, Barton A, Shephard N, Eyre S, et al. Identification of a novel susceptibility locus for juvenile idiopathic arthritis by genome-wide association analysis. Arthritis Rheum. 2009;60(1):258-63.

**163.** Thompson SD, Marion MC, Sudman M, Ryan M, et al. Genome-wide association analysis of juvenile idiopathic arthritis identifies a new susceptibility locus at chromosomal region 3q13. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 2012;64(8):2781-91.

**164.** McIntosh LA, Marion MC, Sudman M, Comeau ME, et al. Genome-Wide Association Meta-Analysis Reveals Novel Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis Susceptibility Loci. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2017;69(11):2222-32.

**165.** Meng XY, Hou XY, Wang P, Glessner JT, et al. Association of novel rare coding variants with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2021;80(5):626-31.

**166.** Xu JW, Ma J, Zeng Y, Si HB, et al. A Cross-Tissue Transcriptome-Wide Association Study Identifies Novel Susceptibility Genes for Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis in Asia and Europe. Frontiers in Immunology. 2022;13.

**167.** Clarke SLN, Mageean KS, Maccora I, Harrison S, et al. Moving from nature to nurture: a systematic review and meta-analysis of environmental factors associated with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Rheumatology. 2022;61(2):514-30.

**168.** Carlens C, Jacobsson L, Brandt L, Cnattingius S, et al. Perinatal characteristics, early life infections and later risk of rheumatoid arthritis and juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2009;68(7):1159-64.

**169.** Kindgren E, Ludvigsson J. Infections and antibiotics during fetal life and childhood and their relationship to juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a prospective cohort study. Pediatr Rheumatol. 2021;19(1).

**170.** Gonzalez B, Larranaga C, Leon O, Diaz P, et al. Parvovirus B19 may have a role in the pathogenesis of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. J Rheumatol. 2007;34(6):1336-40.

**171.** Oguz F, Akdeniz C, Unuvar E, Kucukbasmaci O, et al. Parvovirus B19 in the acute arthropathies and juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. J Paediatr Child Health. 2002;38(4):358-62.

**172.** Horton DB, Shenoi S. Review of environmental factors and juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Open Access Rheumatol. 2019;11:253-67.

**173.** Kindgren E, Fredrikson M, Ludvigsson J. Early feeding and risk of Juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a case control study in a prospective birth cohort. Pediatr Rheumatol Online J. 2017;15(1):46.

**174.** Ellis JA, Munro JE, Ponsonby AL. Possible environmental determinants of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2010;49(3):411-25.

**175.** Glerup M, Rypdal V, Arnstad ED, Ekelund M, et al. Long-Term Outcomes in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: Eighteen Years of Follow-Up in the Population-Based Nordic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis Cohort. Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken). 2020;72(4):507-16.

**176.** Giancane G, Consolaro A, Lanni S, Davi S, et al. Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: Diagnosis and Treatment. Rheumatol Ther. 2016;3(2):187-207.

**177.** Cronstein BN, Aune TM. Methotrexate and its mechanisms of action in inflammatory arthritis. Nat Rev Rheumatol. 2020;16(3):145-54.

**178.** Ruperto N, Brunner HI, Synoverska O, Ting TV, et al. Tofacitinib in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a doubleblind, placebo-controlled, withdrawal phase 3 randomised trial. Lancet. 2021;398(10315):1984-96.

**179.** Packham JC, Hall MA. Long-term follow-up of 246 adults with juvenile idiopathic arthritis: functional outcome. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2002;41(12):1428-35.

**180.** Bertilsson L, Andersson-Gare B, Fasth A, Petersson IF, et al. Disease course, outcome, and predictors of outcome in a population-based juvenile chronic arthritis cohort followed for 17 years. J Rheumatol. 2013;40(5):715-24.

**181.** Selvaag AM, Aulie HA, Lilleby V, Flato B. Disease progression into adulthood and predictors of long-term active disease in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2016;75(1):190-5.

182. Gregorio A, Gambini C, Gerloni V, Parafioriti A, et al. Lymphoid neogenesis in juvenile idiopathic arthritis correlates with ANA positivity and plasma cells infiltration. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2007;46(2):308-13.
183. Lomholt S, Pedersen MJ, Glerup M, Kragstrup TW. Synovial fibroblasts in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: A scoping review. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 2022;58:152159.

**184.** de Jager W, Hoppenreijs EPAH, Wulffraat NM, Wedderburn LR, et al. Blood and synovial fluid cytokine signatures in patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a cross-sectional study. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2007;66(5):589-98.

**185.** van den Ham HJ, de Jager W, Bijlsma JW, Prakken BJ, et al. Differential cytokine profiles in juvenile idiopathic arthritis subtypes revealed by cluster analysis. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2009;48(8):899-905.

**186.** Kamphuis S, Hrafnkelsdottir K, Klein MR, de Jager W, et al. Novel self-epitopes derived from aggrecan, fibrillin, and matrix metalloproteinase-3 drive distinct autoreactive T-cell responses in juvenile idiopathic arthritis and in health. Arthritis Res Ther. 2006;8(6):R178.

**187.** Spreafico R, Rossetti M, van Loosdregt J, Wallace CA, et al. A Circulating Reservoir of Pathogenic-like CD4+T Cells Shares a Genetic and Phenotypic Signature with the Inflamed Synovial Micro-Environment. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2015;67.

**188.** Mijnheer G, Servaas NH, Leong JY, Boltjes A, et al. Compartmentalization and persistence of dominant (regulatory) T cell clones indicates antigen skewing in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Elife. 2023;12.

**189.** Maschmeyer P, Heinz GA, Skopnik CM, Lutter L, et al. Antigen-driven PD-1(+)TOX(+)BHLHE40(+) and PD-1(+)TOX(+)EOMES(+) T lymphocytes regulate juvenile idiopathic arthritis in situ. Eur J Immunol. 2021;51(4):915-29.

190. de Graeff-Meeder ER, van Eden W, Rijkers GT, Prakken BJ, et al. Juvenile chronic arthritis: T cell reactivity to human HSP60 in patients with a favorable course of arthritis. J Clin Invest. 1995;95(3):934-40.
191. de Kleer IM, Kamphuis SM, Rijkers GT, Scholtens L, et al. The spontaneous remission of juvenile

idiopathic arthritis is characterized by CD30+ T cells directed to human heat-shock protein 60 capable of producing the regulatory cytokine interleukin-10. Arthritis Rheum. 2003;48(7):2001-10.

**192.** Zonneveld-Huijssoon E, Roord ST, de Jager W, Klein M, et al. Bystander suppression of experimental arthritis by nasal administration of a heat shock protein peptide. Ann Rheum Dis. 2011;70(12):2199-206.

**193.** de Kleer IM, Wedderburn LR, Taams LS, Patel A, et al. CD4+CD25bright regulatory T cells actively regulate inflammation in the joints of patients with the remitting form of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. J Immunol. 2004;172(10):6435-43.

**194.** Moncrieffe H, Nistala K, Kamhieh Y, Evans J, et al. High Expression of the Ectonucleotidase CD39 on T Cells from the Inflamed Site Identifies Two Distinct Populations, One Regulatory and One Memory T Cell Population. Journal of Immunology. 2010;185(1):134-43.

**195.** Pesenacker AM, Bending D, Ursu S, Wu Q, et al. CD161 defines the subset of FoxP3+T cells capable of producing proinflammatory cytokines. Blood. 2013;121(14):2647-58.

**196.** Jule AM, Hoyt KJ, Wei K, Gutierrez-Arcelus M, et al. Th1 polarization defines the synovial fluid T cell compartment in oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Jci Insight. 2021;6(18).

**197.** Mijnheer G, Lutter L, Mokry M, van der Wal M, et al. Conserved human effector Treg cell transcriptomic and epigenetic signature in arthritic joint inflammation. Nature Communications. 2021;12(1).

**198.** Patrick AE, Shoaff K, Esmond T, Patrick DM, et al. Increased Development of Th1, Th17, and Th1.17 Cells Under T1 Polarizing Conditions in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Frontiers in Immunology. 2022;13.

**199.** Cosmi L, Cimaz R, Maggi L, Santarlasci V, et al. Evidence of the transient nature of the Th17 phenotype of CD4+CD161+ T cells in the synovial fluid of patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2011;63(8):2504-15.

**200.** Hunter PJ, Nistala K, Jina N, Eddaoudi A, et al. Biologic predictors of extension of oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis as determined from synovial fluid cellular composition and gene expression. Arthritis Rheum. 2010;62(3):896-907.

**201.** Nistala K, Adams S, Cambrook H, Ursu S, et al. Th17 plasticity in human autoimmune arthritis is driven by the inflammatory environment. P Natl Acad Sci USA. 2010;107(33):14751-6.

**202.** Nistala K, Moncrieffe H, Newton KR, Varsani H, et al. Interleukin-17-producing T cells are enriched in the joints of children with arthritis, but have a reciprocal relationship to regulatory T cell numbers. Arthritis Rheum. 2008;58(3):875-87.

**203.** Haufe S, Haug M, Schepp C, Kuemmerle-Deschner J, et al. Impaired suppression of synovial fluid CD4+CD25- T cells from patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis by CD4+CD25+ Treg cells. Arthritis Rheum. 2011;63(10):3153-62.

**204.** Finnegan S, Clarke S, Gibson D, McAllister C, et al. Synovial membrane immunohistology in early untreated juvenile idiopathic arthritis: differences between clinical subgroups. Ann Rheum Dis. 2011;70(10):1842-50.

**205.** Smolewska E, Cebula B, Brozik H, Stanczyk J. Relationship between impaired apoptosis of lymphocytes and distribution of dendritic cells in peripheral blood and synovial fluid of children with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz). 2008;56(4):283-9.

**206.** Lindblad S, Klareskog L, Hedfors E, Forsum U, et al. Phenotypic characterization of synovial tissue cells in situ in different types of synovitis. Arthritis Rheum. 1983;26(11):1321-32.

**207.** Gattorno M, Chicha L, Gregorio A, Ferlito F, et al. Distinct expression pattern of IFN-alpha and TNFalpha in juvenile idiopathic arthritis synovial tissue. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2007;46(4):657-65.

**208.** Chang MH, Levescot A, Nelson-Maney N, Blaustein RB, et al. Arthritis flares mediated by tissue-resident memory T cells in the joint. Cell Rep. 2021;37(4):109902.

**209.** Chang MH, Bocharnikov AV, Case SM, Todd M, et al. Joint-Specific Memory and Sustained Risk for New Joint Accumulation in Autoimmune Arthritis. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2022;74(11):1851-8.

**210.** Fischer J, Dirks J, Klaussner J, Haase G, et al. Effect of Clonally Expanded PD-1(high) CXCR5-CD4+ Peripheral T Helper Cells on B Cell Differentiation in the Joints of Patients With Antinuclear Antibody-Positive Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2022;74(1):150-62.

**211.** Corcione A, Ferlito F, Gattorno M, Gregorio A, et al. Phenotypic and functional characterization of switch memory B cells from patients with oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis Res Ther. 2009;11(5):R150.

 Morbach H, Wiegering V, Richl P, Schwarz T, et al. Activated memory B cells may function as antigenpresenting cells in the joints of children with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2011;63(11):3458-66.
 Jule AM, Lam KP, Taylor M, Hoyt KJ, et al. Disordered T cell-B cell interactions in autoantibody-positive inflammatory arthritis. Front Immunol. 2022;13:1068399.

**214.** Uchiyama RC, Osborn TG, Moore TL. Antibodies to iris and retina detected in sera from patients with juvenile rheumatoid arthritis with iridocyclitis by indirect immunofluorescence studies on human eye tissue. J Rheumatol. 1989;16(8):1074-8.

**215.** Busch M, Wefelmeyer KL, Walscheid K, Rothaus K, et al. Identification of Ocular Autoantigens Associated With Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis-Associated Uveitis. Front Immunol. 2019;10:1793.

**216.** Bloom JN, Ni M, Moore TL, Osborn TG, et al. Serum antiocular antibodies in patients with juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. J Pediatr Ophthalmol Strabismus. 1993;30(4):243-8.

**217.** Ayuso VK, van Dijk MR, de Boer JH. Infiltration of Plasma Cells in the Iris of Children With ANA-Positive Anterior Uveitis. Invest Ophth Vis Sci. 2015;56(11):6770-8.

**218.** Glerup M, Herlin T, Twilt M. Remission rate is not dependent on the presence of antinuclear antibodies in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Clin Rheumatol. 2017;36(3):671-6.

**219.** Collins FL, Roelofs AJ, Symons RA, Kania K, et al. Taxonomy of fibroblasts and progenitors in the synovial joint at single-cell resolution. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2022.

**220.** Kiener HP, Lee DM, Agarwal SK, Brenner MB. Cadherin-11 induces rheumatoid arthritis fibroblast-like synoviocytes to form lining layers in vitro. American Journal of Pathology. 2006;168(5):1486-99.

**221.** Marsh LJ, Kemble S, Reis Nisa P, Singh R, et al. Fibroblast pathology in inflammatory joint disease. Immunol Rev. 2021;302(1):163-83.

**222.** Armaka M, Ospelt C, Pasparakis M, Kollias G. The p55TNFR-IKK2-Ripk3 axis orchestrates arthritis by regulating death and inflammatory pathways in synovial fibroblasts. Nat Commun. 2018;9(1):618.

**223.** Hu FL, Li YN, Zheng L, Shi LJ, et al. Toll-Like Receptors Expressed by Synovial Fibroblasts Perpetuate Th1 and Th17 Cell Responses in Rheumatoid Arthritis. Plos One. 2014;9(6).

**224.** Croft AP, Campos J, Jansen K, Turner JD, et al. Distinct fibroblast subsets drive inflammation and damage in arthritis. Nature. 2019;570(7760):246-+.

**225.** Croft AP, Naylor AJ, Marshall JL, Hardie DL, et al. Rheumatoid synovial fibroblasts differentiate into distinct subsets in the presence of cytokines and cartilage. Arthritis Research & Therapy. 2016;18.

**226.** Smith RS, Smith TJ, Blieden TM, Phipps RP. Fibroblasts as sentinel cells - Synthesis of chemokines and regulation of inflammation. American Journal of Pathology. 1997;151(2):317-22.

**227.** Salmon M, ScheelToellner D, Huissoon AP, Pilling D, et al. Inhibition of T cell apoptosis in the rheumatoid synovium. J Clin Invest. 1997;99(3):439-46.

**228.** Tran CN, Davis MJ, Tesmer LA, Endres JL, et al. Presentation of arthritogenic peptide to antigen-specific T cells by fibroblast-like synoviocytes. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 2007;56(5):1497-506.

**229.** Barone F, Gardner DH, Nayar S, Steinthal N, et al. Stromal Fibroblasts in Tertiary Lymphoid Structures: A Novel Target in Chronic inflammation. Frontiers in Immunology. 2016;7.

**230.** Wei KV, Korsunsky I, Marshall JL, Gao AQ, et al. Notch signalling drives synovial fibroblast identity and arthritis pathology. Nature. 2020;582(7811):259-+.

**231.** Friscic J, Bottcher M, Reinwald C, Bruns H, et al. The complement system drives local inflammatory tissue priming by metabolic reprogramming of synovial fibroblasts. Immunity. 2021;54(5):1002-+.

**232.** Brescia AC, Simonds MM, Sullivan KE, Rose CD. Secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines and loss of regulatory signals by fibroblast-like synoviocytes in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Proteomics Clin Appl. 2017;11(5-6).

**233.** Simonds MM, Schlefman AR, McCahan SM, Sullivan KE, et al. The culture microenvironment of juvenile idiopathic arthritis synovial fibroblasts is favorable for endochondral bone formation through BMP4 and repressed by chondrocytes. Pediatr Rheumatol. 2021;19(1).

**234.** Simonds MM, Schlefman AR, McCahan SM, Sullivan KE, et al. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis fibroblastlike synoviocytes influence chondrocytes to alter BMP antagonist expression demonstrating an interaction between the two prominent cell types involved in endochondral bone formation. Pediatr Rheumatol. 2020;18(1).

**235.** Brescia AC, Simonds MM, McCahan SM, Fawcett PT, et al. The role of transforming growth factor beta signaling in fibroblast-like synoviocytes from patients with oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis: dysregulation of transforming growth factor beta signaling, including overexpression of bone morphogenetic protein 4, may lead to a chondrocyte phenotype and may contribute to bony hypertrophy. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2014;66(5):1352-62.

**236.** Margheri F, Maggi L, Biagioni A, Chilla A, et al. Th17 lymphocyte-dependent degradation of joint cartilage by synovial fibroblasts in a humanized mouse model of arthritis and reversal by secukinumab. Eur J Immunol. 2021;51(1):220-30.

**237.** Maggi L, Margheri F, Luciani C, Capone M, et al. Th1-Induced CD106 Expression Mediates Leukocytes Adhesion on Synovial Fibroblasts from Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis Patients. Plos One. 2016;11(4).

**238.** Bendersky A, Marcu-Malina V, Berkun Y, Gerstein M, et al. Cellular interactions of synovial fluid gammadelta T cells in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. J Immunol. 2012;188(9):4349-59.

**239.** Spreafico R, Rossetti M, Whitaker JW, Wang W, et al. Epipolymorphisms associated with the clinical outcome of autoimmune arthritis affect CD4+ T cell activation pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2016;113(48):13845-50.

**240.** Zahran AM, Abdallah AM, Saad K, Osman NS, et al. Peripheral Blood B and T Cell Profiles in Children with Active Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz). 2019;67(6):427-32.

**241.** Tarbell E, Jiang KY, Hennon TR, Holmes L, et al. CD4+T cells from children with active juvenile idiopathic arthritis show altered chromatin features associated with transcriptional abnormalities. Sci Rep-Uk. 2021;11(1).

**242.** Wennink RAW, Pandit A, Haasnoot AJW, Hiddingh S, et al. Whole Transcriptome Analysis Reveals Heterogeneity in B Cell Memory Populations in Patients With Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis-Associated Uveitis. Front Immunol. 2020;11:2170.

**243.** de Jager W, Hoppenreijs EP, Wulffraat NM, Wedderburn LR, et al. Blood and synovial fluid cytokine signatures in patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a cross-sectional study. Ann Rheum Dis. 2007;66(5):589-98.

**244.** Moncrieffe H, Ursu S, Holzinger D, Patrick F, et al. A subgroup of juvenile idiopathic arthritis patients who respond well to methotrexate are identified by the serum biomarker MRP8/14 protein. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2013;52(8):1467-76.

**245.** Walscheid K, Heiligenhaus A, Holzinger D, Roth J, et al. Elevated S100A8/A9 and S100A12 Serum Levels Reflect Intraocular Inflammation in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis-Associated Uveitis: Results From a Pilot Study. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2015;56(13):7653-60.

**246.** Sumner EJ, Almeida B, Palman J, Bale P, et al. Use of MRP8/14 in clinical practice as a predictor of outcome after methotrexate withdrawal in patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Clinical Rheumatology. 2022;41(9):2825-30.

**247.** Keskitalo PL, Kangas SM, Sard S, Pokka T, et al. Myeloid-related protein 8/14 in plasma and serum in patients with new-onset juvenile idiopathic arthritis in real-world setting in a single center. Pediatr Rheumatol. 2022;20(1).

**248.** Unutmaz D, Pileri P, Abrignani S. Antigen-independent activation of naive and memory resting T cells by a cytokine combination. J Exp Med. 1994;180(3):1159-64.

**249.** Wananukul S, Voramethkul W, Kaewopas Y, Hanvivatvong O. Prevalence of positive antinuclear antibodies in healthy children. Asian Pac J Allergy. 2005;23(2-3):153-7.

**250.** van der Heijde DM, van 't Hof MA, van Riel PL, Theunisse LA, et al. Judging disease activity in clinical practice in rheumatoid arthritis: first step in the development of a disease activity score. Ann Rheum Dis. 1990;49(11):916-20.

**251.** McGarry T, Hanlon MM, Marzaioli V, Cunningham CC, et al. Rheumatoid arthritis CD14(+) monocytes display metabolic and inflammatory dysfunction, a phenotype that precedes clinical manifestation of disease. Clin Transl Immunol. 2021;10(1).

**252.** Liote F, Boval-Boizard B, Weill D, Kuntz D, et al. Blood monocyte activation in rheumatoid arthritis: increased monocyte adhesiveness, integrin expression, and cytokine release. Clin Exp Immunol. 1996;106(1):13-9.

**253.** Koch AE, Kunkel SL, Harlow LA, Johnson B, et al. Enhanced Production of Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein-1 in Rheumatoid-Arthritis. J Clin Invest. 1992;90(3):772-9.

**254.** Katschke KJ, Rottman JB, Ruth JH, Qin SX, et al. Differential expression of chemokine receptors on peripheral blood, synovial fluid, and synovial tissue monocytes/macrophages in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 2001;44(5):1022-32.

**255.** Lacerte P, Brunet A, Egarnes B, Duchene B, et al. Overexpression of TLR2 and TLR9 on monocyte subsets of active rheumatoid arthritis patients contributes to enhance responsiveness to TLR agonists. Arthritis Res Ther. 2016;18:10.

**256.** Yoon BR, Yoo SJ, Choi Y, Chung YH, et al. Functional phenotype of synovial monocytes modulating inflammatory T-cell responses in rheumatoid arthritis (RA). PLoS One. 2014;9(10):e109775.

**257.** Cutolo M, Campitiello R, Gotelli E, Soldano S. The Role of M1/M2 Macrophage Polarization in Rheumatoid Arthritis Synovitis. Front Immunol. 2022;13:867260.

**258.** Wang X, Fan DP, Cao XX, Ye QB, et al. The Role of Reactive Oxygen Species in the Rheumatoid Arthritis-Associated Synovial Microenvironment. Antioxidants-Basel. 2022;11(6).

259. Fukui S, Iwamoto N, Takatani A, Igawa T, et al. M1 and M2 Monocytes in Rheumatoid Arthritis: A Contribution of Imbalance of M1/M2 Monocytes to Osteoclastogenesis. Frontiers in Immunology. 2018;8.
260. Tardito S, Martinelli G, Soldano S, Paolino S, et al. Macrophage M1/M2 polarization and rheumatoid

arthritis: A systematic review. Autoimmunity Reviews. 2019;18(11).

**261.** Waterborg CEJ, Beermann S, Broeren MGA, Bennink MB, et al. Protective role of the Mer Tyrosine Kinase via Efferocytosis in Rheumatoid Arthritis Models. Frontiers in Immunology. 2018;9.

**262.** Tas SW, Quartier P, Botto M, Fossati-Jimack L. Macrophages from patients with SLE and rheumatoid arthritis have defective adhesion in vitro, while only SLE macrophages have impaired uptake of apoptotic cells. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2006;65(2):216-21.

**263.** Hanlon MM, McGarry T, Marzaioli V, Amaechi S, et al. Rheumatoid arthritis macrophages are primed for inflammation and display bioenergetic and functional alterations. Rheumatology. 2022.

**264.** Hurst NP, Nuki G. Evidence for defect of complement-mediated phagocytosis by monocytes from patients with rheumatoid arthritis and cutaneous vasculitis. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1981;282(6282):2081-3.

**265.** Ciccia F, Guggino G, Zeng M, Thomas R, et al. Proinflammatory CX3CR1+CD59+Tumor Necrosis Factor-Like Molecule 1A+Interleukin-23+Monocytes Are Expanded in Patients With Ankylosing Spondylitis and Modulate Innate Lymphoid Cell 3 Immune Functions. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2018;70(12):2003-13.

**266.** De Rycke L, Vandooren B, Kruithof E, De Keyser F, et al. Tumor necrosis factor alpha blockade treatment down-modulates the increased systemic and local expression of Toll-like receptor 2 and Toll-like receptor 4 in spondylarthropathy. Arthritis Rheum. 2005;52(7):2146-58.

**267.** Conrad K, Wu P, Sieper J, Syrbe U. In vivo pre-activation of monocytes in patients with axial spondyloarthritis. Arthritis Res Ther. 2015;17(1):179.

**268.** Surdacki A, Sulicka J, Korkosz M, Mikolajczyk T, et al. Blood monocyte heterogeneity and markers of endothelial activation in ankylosing spondylitis. J Rheumatol. 2014;41(3):481-9.

**269.** van Kuijk AW, Reinders-Blankert P, Smeets TJ, Dijkmans BA, et al. Detailed analysis of the cell infiltrate and the expression of mediators of synovial inflammation and joint destruction in the synovium of patients with psoriatic arthritis: implications for treatment. Ann Rheum Dis. 2006;65(12):1551-7.

**270.** Ambarus CA, Noordenbos T, de Hair MJ, Tak PP, et al. Intimal lining layer macrophages but not synovial sublining macrophages display an IL-10 polarized-like phenotype in chronic synovitis. Arthritis Res Ther. 2012;14(2):R74.

**271.** Vandooren B, Noordenbos T, Ambarus C, Krausz S, et al. Absence of a classically activated macrophage cytokine signature in peripheral spondylarthritis, including psoriatic arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2009;60(4):966-75.

**272.** Baeten D, Kruithof E, De Rycke L, Boots AM, et al. Infiltration of the synovial membrane with macrophage subsets and polymorphonuclear cells reflects global disease activity in spondyloarthropathy. Arthritis Res Ther. 2005;7(2):R359-69.

**273.** Kruithof E, Van den Bossche V, De Rycke L, Vandooren B, et al. Distinct synovial immunopathologic characteristics of juvenile-onset spondylarthritis and other forms of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2006;54(8):2594-604.

**274.** Laria A, Lurati A, Marrazza M, Mazzocchi D, et al. The macrophages in rheumatic diseases. J Inflamm Res. 2016;9:1-11.

**275.** Maruotti N, Annese T, Cantatore FP, Ribatti D. Macrophages and angiogenesis in rheumatic diseases. Vasc Cell. 2013;5(1):11.

**276.** Baeten D, Demetter P, Cuvelier CA, Kruithof E, et al. Macrophages expressing the scavenger receptor CD163: a link between immune alterations of the gut and synovial inflammation in spondyloarthropathy. J Pathol. 2002;196(3):343-50.

**277.** Eggleton P, Wang L, Penhallow J, Crawford N, et al. Differences in Oxidative Response of Subpopulations of Neutrophils from Healthy-Subjects and Patients with Rheumatoid-Arthritis. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 1995;54(11):916-23.

278. Grieshaber-Bouyer R, Exner T, Hackert NS, Radtke FA, et al. Ageing and interferon gamma response drive the phenotype of neutrophils in the inflamed joint. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2022;81(6):805-14.
279. Watson F, Robinson JJ, Phelan M, Bucknall RC, et al. Receptor Expression in Synovial-Fluid Neutrophils from Patients with Rheumatoid-Arthritis. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 1993;52(5):354-9.

280. Pradhan A, Bagchi A, De S, Mitra S, et al. Role of redox imbalance and cytokines in mediating oxidative damage and disease progression of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Free Radical Res. 2019;53(7):768-79.

**281.** Rollet-Labelle E, Vaillancourt M, Marois L, Newkirk MM, et al. Cross-linking of IgGs bound on circulating neutrophils leads to an activation of endothelial cells: possible role of rheumatoid factors in rheumatoid arthritis-associated vascular dysfunction. J Inflamm-Lond. 2013;10.

**282.** Weinmann P, Moura RA, Caetano-Lopes JR, Pereira PA, et al. Delayed neutrophil apoptosis in very early rheumatoid arthritis patients is abrogated by methotrexate therapy. Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology. 2007;25(6):885-7.

**283.** Cross A, Barnes T, Bucknall RC, Edwards SW, et al. Neutrophil apoptosis in rheumatoid arthritis is regulated by local oxygen tensions within joints. J Leukocyte Biol. 2006;80(3):521-8.

**284.** Wright HL, Lyon M, Chapman EA, Moots RJ, et al. Rheumatoid Arthritis Synovial Fluid Neutrophils Drive Inflammation Through Production of Chemokines, Reactive Oxygen Species, and Neutrophil Extracellular Traps. Frontiers in Immunology. 2021;11.

285. Assi LK, Wong SH, Ludwig A, Raza K, et al. Tumor necrosis factor alpha activates release of B lymphocyte stimulator by neutrophils infiltrating the rheumatoid joint. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 2007;56(6):1776-86.
286. Alarcon MF, McLaren Z, Wright HL. Neutrophils in the Pathogenesis of Rheumatoid Arthritis and Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: Same Foe Different MO. Frontiers in Immunology. 2021;12.

**287.** Romero V, Fert-Bober J, Nigrovic PA, Darrah E, et al. Immune-Mediated Pore-Forming Pathways Induce Cellular Hypercitrullination and Generate Citrullinated Autoantigens in Rheumatoid Arthritis. Sci Transl Med. 2013;5(209).

**288.** Khandpur R, Carmona-Rivera C, Vivekanandan-Giri A, Gizinski A, et al. NETs Are a Source of Citrullinated Autoantigens and Stimulate Inflammatory Responses in Rheumatoid Arthritis. Sci Transl Med. 2013;5(178).

**289.** Song WP, Ye J, Pan NF, Tan CY, et al. Neutrophil Extracellular Traps Tied to Rheumatoid Arthritis: Points to Ponder. Frontiers in Immunology. 2021;11.

**290.** Chatham WW, Swaim R, Frohsin H, Heck LW, et al. Degradation of Human Articular-Cartilage by Neutrophils in Synovial-Fluid. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 1993;36(1):51-8.

**291.** Tanaka D, Kagari T, Doi H, Shimozato T. Essential role of neutrophils in anti-type II collagen antibody and lipopolysaccharide-induced arthritis. Immunology. 2006;119(2):195-202.

**292.** Mercan R, Bitik B, Tufan A, Bozbulut UB, et al. The Association Between Neutrophil/Lymphocyte Ratio and Disease Activity in Rheumatoid Arthritis and Ankylosing Spondylitis. J Clin Lab Anal. 2016;30(5):597-601.

**293.** Papagoras C, Chrysanthopoulou A, Mitsios A, Ntinopoulou M, et al. IL-17A expressed on neutrophil extracellular traps promotes mesenchymal stem cell differentiation toward bone-forming cells in ankylosing spondylitis. Eur J Immunol. 2021;51(4):930-42.

**294.** Stavre Z, Bridgewood C, Zhou Q, Maeda Y, et al. A role for neutrophils in early enthesitis in spondyloarthritis. Arthritis Research & Therapy. 2022;24(1).

**295.** Appel H, Maier R, Wu PH, Scheer R, et al. Analysis of IL-17(+) cells in facet joints of patients with spondyloarthritis suggests that the innate immune pathway might be of greater relevance than the Th17-mediated adaptive immune response. Arthritis Research & Therapy. 2011;13(3).

**296.** Birkelund S, Bennike TB, Kastaniegaard K, Lausen M, et al. Proteomic analysis of synovial fluid from rheumatic arthritis and spondyloarthritis patients. Clin Proteom. 2020;17(1).

**297.** Mol S, Taanman-Kueter EWM, van der Steen BA, Groot Kormelink T, et al. Hyaluronic Acid in Synovial Fluid Prevents Neutrophil Activation in Spondyloarthritis. Int J Mol Sci. 2023;24(4).

**298.** Boutet MA, Nerviani A, Lliso-Ribera G, Lucchesi D, et al. Interleukin-36 family dysregulation drives joint inflammation and therapy response in psoriatic arthritis. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2020;59(4):828-38.

**299.** Prokopec KE, Berntson L, Oman A, Kleinau S. Up regulated complement and fc receptors in juvenile idiopathic arthritis and correlation with disease phenotype. J Clin Immunol. 2012;32(3):540-50.

**300.** Matskevych AM, Mukvich OM, Zabara DV. Expression of Toll-Like Receptors 4 on Cd14 + Monocytes in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Wiad Lek. 2022;75(11 pt 2):2759-64.

**301.** Walscheid K, Neekamp L, Heiligenhaus A, Weinhage T, et al. Peripheral blood monocytes reveal an activated phenotype in pediatric uveitis. Clin Immunol. 2018;190:84-8.

**302.** Throm AA, Moncrieffe H, Orandi AB, Pingel JT, et al. Identification of enhanced IFN-gamma signaling in polyarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis with mass cytometry. Jci Insight. 2018;3(15).

**303.** Griffin TA, Barnes MG, Ilowite NT, Olson JC, et al. Gene expression signatures in polyarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis demonstrate disease heterogeneity and offer a molecular classification of disease subsets. Arthritis Rheum. 2009;60(7):2113-23.

**304.** Stevens A, Meyer S, Hanson D, Clayton P, et al. Network analysis identifies protein clusters of functional importance in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis Res Ther. 2014;16(3):R109.

**305.** Moncrieffe H, Bennett MF, Tsoras M, Luyrink LK, et al. Transcriptional profiles of JIA patient blood with subsequent poor response to methotrexate. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2017;56(9):1542-51.

**306.** Crinzi EA, Haley EK, Poppenberg KE, Jiang K, et al. Analysis of chromatin data supports a role for CD14+ monocytes/macrophages in mediating genetic risk for juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Front Immunol. 2022;13:913555.

**307.** Peeters JGC, Boltjes A, Scholman RC, Vervoort SJ, et al. Epigenetic changes in inflammatory arthritis monocytes contribute to disease and can be targeted by JAK inhibition. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2023.

**308.** Frosch M, Strey A, Vogl T, Wulffraat NM, et al. Myeloid-related proteins 8 and 14 are specifically secreted during interaction of phagocytes and activated endothelium and are useful markers for monitoring disease activity in pauciarticular-onset juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 2000;43(3):628-37.

**309.** Key LL, Jr., Hoch S, Cairns L, Carnes D, et al. Monocyte bone degradation: in vitro analysis of monocyte activity in patients with juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. J Pediatr. 1986;108(3):405-9.

**310.** Bosco MC, Delfino S, Ferlito F, Battaglia F, et al. Hypoxic synovial environment and expression of macrophage inflammatory protein 3gamma/CCL20 in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2008;58(6):1833-8.

**311.** Bosco MC, Delfino S, Ferlito F, Puppo M, et al. The hypoxic synovial environment regulates expression of vascular endothelial growth factor and osteopontin in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. J Rheumatol. 2009;36(6):1318-29.

**312.** Cren M, Nziza N, Carbasse A, Mahe P, et al. Differential Accumulation and Activation of Monocyte and Dendritic Cell Subsets in Inflamed Synovial Fluid Discriminates Between Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis and Septic Arthritis. Front Immunol. 2020;11:1716.

313. Giacalone VD, Cammarata-Mouchtouris A, Moncada-Giraldo D, Shenoy SPV, et al. Immunometabolic Analysis of Synovial Fluid from Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis Patients. Immunohorizons. 2022;6(11):768-78.
314. Boltjes A, Samat AAK, Plantinga M, Mokry M, et al. Conventional dendritic cells type 1 are strongly

enriched, quiescent and relatively tolerogenic in local inflammatory arthritis. Frontiers in Immunology. 2023;13.

**315.** Honke N, Ohl K, Wiener A, Bierwagen J, et al. The p38-mediated rapid down-regulation of cell surface gp130 expression impairs interleukin-6 signaling in the synovial fluid of juvenile idiopathic arthritis patients. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2014;66(2):470-8.

**316.** Saxena N, Aggarwal A, Misra R. Elevated concentrations of monocyte derived cytokines in synovial fluid of children with enthesitis related arthritis and polyarticular types of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. J Rheumatol. 2005;32(7):1349-53.

**317.** Martinez Del Val E, Rodriguez Martinez A, Sanchez Becerra V, Cruz Rojo J, et al. [Characteristics of synovial fluid in patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis]. An Pediatr (Barc). 2019.

**318.** Parackova Z, Zentsova I, Horvath R, Malcova H, et al. Immunomodulation of neutrophils and platelets by TNF blockage in patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Clinical Immunology. 2022;245.

**319.** Backlund M, Venge P, Berntson L. A cross-sectional cohort study of the activity and turnover of neutrophil granulocytes in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Pediatr Rheumatol. 2021;19(1).

320. Gunes A, Ece A, Sen V, Uluca U, et al. Correlation of mean platelet volume, neutrophil-to-lymphocyte

ratio, and disease activity in children with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Int J Clin Exp Med. 2015;8(7):11337-41. **321.** Ramanathan K, Glaser A, Lythgoe H, Ong J, et al. Neutrophil activation signature in juvenile idiopathic

arthritis indicates the presence of low-density granulocytes. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2018;57(3):488-98.

**322.** Li JY, Yuan XC, March ME, Yao XM, et al. Identification of Target Genes at Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis GWAS Loci in Human Neutrophils. Frontiers in Genetics. 2019;10.

**323.** Hu ZH, Jiang KY, Frank MB, Chen YM, et al. Complexity and Specificity of the Neutrophil Transcriptomes in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Sci Rep-Uk. 2016;6.

**324.** Jiang K, Zhu L, Buck MJ, Chen Y, et al. Disease-Associated Single-Nucleotide Polymorphisms From Noncoding Regions in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis Are Located Within or Adjacent to Functional Genomic Elements of Human Neutrophils and CD4+ T Cells. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2015;67(7):1966-77.

**325.** Metzemaekers M, Malengier-Devlies B, Yu K, Vandendriessche S, et al. Synovial Fluid Neutrophils From Patients With Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis Display a Hyperactivated Phenotype. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2021;73(5):875-84.

326. Mahmoud DE, Kaabachi W, Sassi N, Tarhouni L, et al. The synovial fluid fibroblast-like synoviocyte: A long-neglected piece in the puzzle of rheumatoid arthritis pathogenesis. Frontiers in Immunology. 2022;13.
327. Stebulis JA, Rossetti RG, Atez FJ, Zurier RB. Fibroblast-like synovial cells derived from synovial fluid. J Rheumatol. 2005;32(2):301-6.

**328.** Bhattacharya S, Yadav A, Aggarwal A. Evidence for M2 macrophage activation in patients with enthesitis-related arthritis category of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Clin Rheumatol. 2019.

**329.** Macaubas C, Nguyen KD, Peck A, Buckingham J, et al. Alternative activation in systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis monocytes. Clin Immunol. 2012;142(3):362-72.

330. Ranheim EA, Kipps TJ. Elevated Expression of Cd80 (B7/Bb1) and Other Accessory Molecules on Synovial-Fluid Mononuclear Cell Subsets in Rheumatoid-Arthritis. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 1994;37(11):1637-46.
331. Maggi L, Mazzoni A, Cimaz R, Liotta F, et al. Th17 and Th1 Lymphocytes in Oligoarticular Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Frontiers in Immunology. 2019:10.

**332.** Tugal D, Liao XD, Jain MK. Transcriptional Control of Macrophage Polarization. Arterioscl Throm Vas. 2013;33(6):1135-44.

**333.** Mayadas TN, Tsokos GC, Tsuboi N. Mechanisms of Immune Complex-Mediated Neutrophil Recruitment and Tissue Injury. Circulation. 2009;120(20):2012-24.

**334.** Means TK, Latz E, Hayashi F, Murali MR, et al. Human lupus autoantibody-DNA complexes activate DCs through cooperation of CD32 and TLR9. J Clin Invest. 2005;115(2):407-17.

**335.** Sokolove J, Zhao XY, Chandra PE, Robinson WH. Immune Complexes Containing Citrullinated Fibrinogen Costimulate Macrophages via Toll-like Receptor 4 and Fc gamma Receptor. Arthritis Rheum-Us. 2011;63(1):53-62.

**336.** Abdolmaleki F, Farahani N, Gheibi Hayat SM, Pirro M, et al. The Role of Efferocytosis in Autoimmune Diseases. Front Immunol. 2018;9:1645.

**337.** Vogelpoel LT, Hansen IS, Rispens T, Muller FJ, et al. Fc gamma receptor-TLR cross-talk elicits proinflammatory cytokine production by human M2 macrophages. Nat Commun. 2014;5:5444.

**338.** Swidrowska-Jaros J, Smolewska E. A fresh look at angiogenesis in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Central European Journal of Immunology. 2018;43(3):325-30.

**339.** Harbour SN, DiToro DF, Witte SJ, Zindl CL, et al. T(H)17 cells require ongoing classic IL-6 receptor signaling to retain transcriptional and functional identity. Sci Immunol. 2020;5(49).

**340.** Hirano T, Taga T, Nakano N, Yasukawa K, et al. Purification to homogeneity and characterization of human B-cell differentiation factor (BCDF or BSFp-2). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1985;82(16):5490-4.

**341.** Mauer J, Chaurasia B, Goldau J, Vogt MC, et al. Signaling by IL-6 promotes alternative activation of macrophages to limit endotoxemia and obesity-associated resistance to insulin. Nat Immunol. 2014;15(5):423-+.

**342.** Chen L, Wang S, Wang Y, Zhang W, et al. IL-6 influences the polarization of macrophages and the formation and growth of colorectal tumor. Oncotarget. 2018;9(25):17443-54.

**343.** Darrieutort-Laffite C, Boutet MA, Chatelais M, Brion R, et al. IL-1 beta and TNF alpha Promote Monocyte Viability through the Induction of GM-CSF Expression by Rheumatoid Arthritis Synovial Fibroblasts. Mediat Inflamm. 2014;2014.

**344.** Yang CM, Luo SF, Hsieh HL, Chi PL, et al. Interleukin-1 beta induces ICAM-1 expression enhancing leukocyte adhesion in human rheumatoid arthritis synovial fibroblasts: involvement of ERK, JNK, AP-1, and NF-kappaB. J Cell Physiol. 2010;224(2):516-26.

**345.** Baici A, Salgam P, Cohen G, Fehr K, et al. Action of collagenase and elastase from human polymorphonuclear leukocytes on human articular cartilage. Rheumatol Int. 1982;2(1):11-6.

**346.** Elsaid KA, Jay GD, Chichester CO. Detection of collagen type II and proteoglycans in the synovial fluids of patients diagnosed with non-infectious knee joint synovitis indicates early damage to the articular cartilage matrix. Osteoarthritis Cartilage. 2003;11(9):673-80.

**347.** Adkison AM, Raptis SZ, Kelley DG, Pham CT. Dipeptidyl peptidase I activates neutrophil-derived serine proteases and regulates the development of acute experimental arthritis. J Clin Invest. 2002;109(3):363-71.

**348.** Iking-Konert C, Ostendorf B, Sander O, Jost M, et al. Transdifferentiation of polymorphonuclear neutrophils to dendritic-like cells at the site of inflammation in rheumatoid arthritis: evidence for activation by T cells. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2005;64(10):1436-42.

**349.** Koffel R, Meshcheryakova A, Warszawska J, Hennig A, et al. Monocytic cell differentiation from bandstage neutrophils under inflammatory conditions via MKK6 activation. Blood. 2014;124(17):2713-24.

**350.** Ikeda N, Kubota H, Suzuki R, Morita M, et al. The early neutrophil-committed progenitors aberrantly differentiate into immunoregulatory monocytes during emergency myelopoiesis. Cell Reports. 2023;42(3).

351. Matsushima H, Geng S, Lu R, Okamoto T, et al. Neutrophil differentiation into a unique hybrid population exhibiting dual phenotype and functionality of neutrophils and dendritic cells. Blood. 2013;121(10):1677-89.
352. Raza K, Scheel-Toellner D, Lee CY, Pilling D, et al. Synovial fluid leukocyte apoptosis is inhibited in patients with very early rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Research & Therapy. 2006;8(4).

**353.** Fossati G, Bucknall RC, Edwards SW. Insoluble and soluble immune complexes activate neutrophils by distinct activation mechanisms: changes in functional responses induced by priming with cytokines. Ann Rheum Dis. 2002;61(1):13-9.

**354.** Robinson J, Watson F, Bucknall RC, Edwards SW. Activation of neutrophil reactive-oxidant production by synovial fluid from patients with inflammatory joint disease. Soluble and insoluble immunoglobulin aggregates activate different pathways in primed and unprimed cells. Biochem J. 1992;286 ( Pt 2)(Pt 2):345-51.

**355.** Turner RA, Schumacher HR, Myers AR. Phagocytic Function of Polymorphonuclear Leukocytes in Rheumatic Diseases. J Clin Invest. 1973;52(7):1632-5.

**356.** Olofsson P, Holmberg J, Tordsson J, Lu SM, et al. Positional identification of Ncf1 as a gene that regulates arthritis severity in rats. Nature Genetics. 2003;33(1):25-32.

**357.** Arve-Butler S, Mossberg A, Schmidt T, Welinder C, et al. Neutrophils Lose the Capacity to Suppress T Cell Proliferation Upon Migration Towards Inflamed Joints in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Frontiers in Immunology. 2022;12.

**358.** Danikas DD, Karakantza M, Theodorou GL, Sakellaropoulos GC, et al. Prognostic value of phagocytic activity of neutrophils and monocytes in sepsis. Correlation to CD64 and CD14 antigen expression. Clinical and Experimental Immunology. 2008;154(1):87-97.

**359.** Mecklenburgh KI, Walmsley SR, Cowburn AS, Wiesener M, et al. Involvement of a ferroprotein sensor in hypoxia-mediated inhibition of neutrophil apoptosis. Blood. 2002;100(8):3008-16.

**360.** Orange DE, Yao V, Sawicka K, Fak J, et al. RNA Identification of PRIME Cells Predicting Rheumatoid Arthritis Flares. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(3):218-28.

**361.** Hu F, Li Y, Zheng L, Shi L, et al. Toll-like receptors expressed by synovial fibroblasts perpetuate Th1 and th17 cell responses in rheumatoid arthritis. PLoS One. 2014;9(6):e100266.

**362.** Holers VM, Demoruelle MK, Kuhn KA, Buckner JH, et al. Rheumatoid arthritis and the mucosal origins hypothesis: protection turns to destruction. Nature Reviews Rheumatology. 2018;14(9):542-57.

**363.** Zheng ZH, Chang L, Mu J, Ni QS, et al. Database of synovial T cell repertoire of rheumatoid arthritis patients identifies cross-reactive potential against pathogens including unencountered SARS-CoV-2. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2023;82(3):438-40.

**364.** Catrina AI, Deane KD, Scher JU. Gene, environment, microbiome and mucosal immune tolerance in rheumatoid arthritis. Rheumatology. 2016;55(3):391-402.

**365.** Gouttefangeas C, Klein R, Maia A. The good and the bad of T cell cross-reactivity: challenges and opportunities for novel therapeutics in autoimmunity and cancer. Front Immunol. 2023;14:1212546.





## FACULTY OF MEDICINE

Division of Pediatrics Department of Clinical Sciences in Lund

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2023:112 ISBN 978-91-8021-453-7 ISSN 1652-8220

